UCLA UCLA Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title Timing, Short-term Plasticity, and Metaplasticity of STP

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/8wq6t72t

Author Chen, Weixiang

Publication Date 2013

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

Los Angeles

Timing, Short-term Plasticity,

and Metaplasticity of STP

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree Doctor of Philosophy in Neurobiology

by

Weixiang Chen

© Copyright by

Weixiang Chen

ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION

Timing, Short-term Plasticity, and Metaplasticity of STP

by

Weixiang Chen

Doctor of Philosophy in Neurobiology University of California, Los Angeles, 2013 Professor Dean Buonomano, Chair

Brain function depends on the communication between a vast number of neurons connected mostly via chemical synapses. The strength of these synapses changes over both shortand long-term time scales as a result of activity. Long-term changes in synaptic strength that last minutes, hours or more, including long-term potentiation (LTP) and long-term depression (LTD), have been carefully studied and are considered to be one of the neuronal bases of learning and memory. Synaptic strength also changes rapidly on the time scale of tens or hundreds of milliseconds in a use-dependent manner. This form of plasticity is termed short-term synaptic plasticity (STP). In contrast to LTP there has been significantly less work on STP.

Short-term plasticity is generally considered as a presynaptic phenomenon although its mechanism has not been fully understood. STP has generally been considered to be governed in large part by baseline synaptic strength, therefore limiting its potential functional significance. It

has been proposed, however, that STP can be "learned", specifically, that STP can be regulated by a novel learning rule in parallel to the associative learning rules governing baseline synaptic strength. Simulations in artificial neural networks have shown that their computational power is enhanced by STP plasticity. One goal of my work is to test this hypothesis using chronic stimulations in organotypic slices. I examined the induction of LTP in organotypic slices using optical pairing protocols, and tested the induction of metaplasticity of STP. Additionally, the development of STP in organotypic slices was also examined.

Another part of the dissertation focused on the function of STP in temporal processing, especially order selectivity of sensory events. Here experimental evidence of *in vitro* order-selective neurons is provided. This finding supports a potential role for STP in the formation of temporally-selective responses.

Overall my results add to the current understanding of the development, function, and regulation of short-term synaptic plasticity.

The dissertation of Weixiang Chen is approved.

Felix Erich Schweizer

Alcino Jose Silva

Thomas J O'Dell

Dean Buonomano, Committee Chair

University of California, Los Angeles

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TITLE PAGE	i
ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION	ii
COMMITTEE PAGE	iv
TABLE OF CONTENTS	V
LIST OF FIGURES	ix
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	xiii
VITA	XV
CHAPTER 1: Introduction	1
Long-term plasticity	2
Short-term plasticity	4
Mechanisms of STP	6
Functions of STP	7
Long-term and developmental plasticity of STP	
Metaplasticity of STP: Is STP learned	
Outline of dissertation	14
REFERENCES	16
CHAPTER 2: Developmental Shift of Short-term Synaptic Plasticity in Co	ortical
Organotpic Slices	
ABSTRACT	
INTRODUCTION	
EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES	

Organotypic slice preparation	
Electrophysiology	
Intrinsic excitability	
Fitting data to model of STP	
RESULTS	25
Developmental changes in short-term synaptic plasticity	
Developmental changes in cellular properties	
Quantitative modeling analysis of STP	
DISCUSSION	
Connectivity	
Relationship between EPSP amplitude and PPR	
Developmental plasticity of STP	
Computational functions of STP	
REFERENCES	

CHAPTER 3: Order Selectivity *in vitro* Generated by Short-term Synaptic

Plasticity	32
INTRODUCTION	33
RESULTS	38
Heterosynaptic STP in vitro	38
Order selectivity in vitro	41
DISCUSSION	45
Other critical observations underlying STP-based order selectivity	45
CONCLUSION	47
METHODS	48
Acute slice preparation	48
Electrophysiology	48
In vitro stimulation protocol	48

Statistics	49
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURES	51
REFERENCES	55
CHAPTER 4: LTP in Cortical Organotypic Slices	59
INTRODUCTION	60
RESULTS	64
Reduced inhibition helps inducing LTP after short training on the rig	64
Expression of ChR2 in cortical orgnotypic slices	66
Optical-training protocol with intact inhibition does not induce LTP	68
Induction of LTP with optical-pairing protocol and reduced inhibition	69
Induction of LTP with a long-lasting optical-pairing protocol	
LTP induction with short-term training protocols in the incubator	74
DISCUSSION	79
Reduced inhibition is critical for LTP induction	79
LTP induction in ChR-negative cells	80
CONCLUSION	81
METHODS	82
Organotypic slice preparation with implanted stimulating electrodes	82
Electrophysiology	82
Drug application	83
Viral transfection and ChR2 expression	83
LTP induction protocols	84
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURES	87
REFERENCES	
CHAPTER 5: Metanlasticity of Short-term Synantic Plasticity	98
INTRODUCTION	

RESULTS	104
Induction of metaplasticity of STP after long-term training	104
Directly testing metaplasticity of STP after Early and Late pairing	108
DISCUSSION	112
Different potency of LTP induction in two pathways	112
The effect of metaplasticity of STP might be accountable for by a slight different	ence in 1st
EPSP strength	113
Possible mechanisms of metaplasticity of STP	116
CONCLUSION	119
METHODS	120
Drug application	120
Metaplasticity of STP protocols	120
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURES	122
REFERENCES	126
CHAPTER 6: General Discussion	132
Experimental evidence supporting the metaplasticity of STP	133
Consistency of synaptic activation by successive stimulation	136
Possible future pairing protocols	137
Possible future experiments to explore the mechanisms of metaplasticity of STP	138
CONCLUSION	141
REFERENCES	

LIST OF FIGURES

Chapter 1

Spike-timing dependent plasticity (STDP) rule	5
Hebb's rule and the metaplasticity of STP	12
Metaplasticity of STP enhanced the discrimination of complex spatiotemporal patterns	13
Paired recordings in L5 pyramidal neurons reveals a developmental increase in paired-pulse ratio from week 2 to week 4 <i>in vitro</i>	26
Developmental changes in cellular properties	27
Quantitative analysis of STP	28
Example of AB and BB selectivity in a disynaptic circuit	36
Heterosynaptic STP of IPSPs	40
Examples of order selective cells in <i>in vitro</i> cortical network	44
There is little pathway overlap between H and V inputs	51
Additional example of a VH-selective neuron	52
Additional axample of a HH salastive neuron	53
	Spike-timing dependent plasticity (STDP) rule Hebb's rule and the metaplasticity of STP Metaplasticity of STP enhanced the discrimination of complex spatiotemporal patterns Paired recordings in L5 pyramidal neurons reveals a developmental increase in paired-pulse ratio from week 2 to week 4 <i>in vitro</i> Developmental changes in cellular properties Quantitative analysis of STP Example of AB and BB selectivity in a disynaptic circuit Heterosynaptic STP of IPSPs Examples of order selective cells in <i>in vitro</i> cortical network There is little pathway overlap between H and V inputs Additional example of a VH-selective neuron

Figure S3.4 Example of a neuron responding to the first pulse of V pathway stimuli 54

Chapter 4

Figure 4.1	Pairing protocol under Reduced inhibition induces LTP	65
Figure 4.2	ChR2 expression in the cortical organotypic slices induces light- activated neural activity	67
Figure 4.3	Optical-Pairing Protocol does not induce LTP in cortical organotypic slices	70
Figure 4.4	Reduced inhibition (low-dose CNQX) plus optogenetics helps induce LTP on the rig	72
Figure 4.5	2.5 hr optical-pairing in incubator induced LTP	75
Figure 4.6	15min optical-pairing in incubator induced LTP	78
Figure S4.1	Bicuculline induces large increase in evoked EPSP response	87
Figure S4.2	Pairing alone is not sufficient to induce LTP	88
Figure S4.3	Chronic stimulation of ChR2 in the incubator induces homeostatic plasticity in organotypic slices	89
Figure S4.4	Increased Light-Triggered Firing at Higher Temperatures	90
Figure S4.5	Relationship between LTP induction index and light-evoked depolarization	91
Figure S4.6	LTP induced in ChR+ cells after 15 min training in the incubator is NMDA receptor dependent	92
Chapter 5		
Figure 5.1	Hypothesis: Metaplasticity of STP can be induced with different associative protocols	103
Figure 5.2	Metaplasticity of STP, blind experiment	105

Figure 5.3Metaplasticity of STP, blind experiment107

Figure 5.4	Metaplasticity of STP, testing in muscimol	111
Figure S5.1	Metaplasticity of STP blind experiments, showing both ChR+ and ChR- neurons	122
Figure S5.2	Muscimol induces a decrease in input resistance	123
Figure S5.3	Metaplasticity of STP testing in muscimol, showing both ChR+ and ChR- neurons	124
Figure S5.4	1 st EPSP slope between Late and Early pathways	125

Chapter 6

Figure 6	Possible future experiments	139
----------	-----------------------------	-----

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ACSF	artificial cerebrospinal fluid
AMPA	alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4- isoxazole-propionic acid
ANOVA	analysis of variance
APV	(2R)-amino-5-phosphonovaleric acid
ChR2	Channelrhodopsin-2
CNQX	6-cyano-7-nitroquinoxaline-2,3-dione
EPSP	excitatory postsynaptic potential
GABA	γ-aminobutyric acid
IPSP	inhibitory postsynaptic potential
LTD	long-term depression
LTP	long-term potentiation
NMDA	N-methyl-D-aspartate
PPD	paired-pulse depression
PPF	paired-pulse facilitation
PPR	paired-pulse ratio
SEM	standard error of the mean
STDP	spike-timing dependent plasticity
STP	short-term synaptic plasticity

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my PhD adviser Dr. Dean Buonomano for all the supervision and support that he gave me during the past years. Without him, it would be impossible. His passion for science is easily infectious and his attention to details is doubtlessly beneficial to me after I came into this novel country. I have also greatly enjoyed all the non-formal conversations happening during lab lunch, about society, cognition, religion, puzzles, politics, and of course, science itself. These have made my time in the lab rewarding, exciting and fun. Also many thanks to my thesis committee members, Drs. Tom O'Dell, Felix Schweizer, and Alcino Silva for all the great advices that they gave.

Special thanks to all the members of the Buonomano lab, whom I have had the great pleasure to work with. I want to thank Anu Goel for the all the accompany that she gave me in the past five years, for giving numerous helpful advices, for sharing my up and downs for both work and life. Many thanks to all the undergrads in the lab, including but not limited to Kayla Gurley, Daisy Vallesfino, John Tsiang, Tyler Lee and Janet Lee for all their technical support as well as the laughter that they brought. I also want to thank past members of the lab including Tiago Carvalho and Hope Johnson, with whom I only spent a short time but considered one of the best memories in the lab and also for the rich inheritance that they passed on. Of course these acknowledgements naturally extend to fellow graduate student and all the staff of the Neurobiology Department, as well as Drs. Marie-Francoise Chesselet and Nick Brecha for their help and support during the past years.

Last but not the least, I want to thank all my family and friends for their emotional support during my graduate school. My parents, my cousin sisters and especially my mom have always been the warm harbor for me from where I seek for confidence, strength, and belief. On their rock I build my life. I have

to express special thanks to my best and dearest friend Miaogeng Zhang, who have always been there for me, for listening to all my stories, for cheering me up when things do not go well, and for sharing all the great memories and happiness with me. I love you all.

Chapter 2 contains a reprint of :

Chen WX, Buonomano DV. (2012) Developmental shift of short-term synaptic plasticity in cortical organotypic slices. Neuroscience 213:38-46.

Permission to reprint this copyrighted material was granted by Elsevier. The research was supported by NIH Grant MH60163.

Chapter 3 contains a collaborative work with Vishwa Goudar.

Permission to reprint the figure was granted on 4/19/2013.

VITA

2002	First Prize in high school National Biology Competition of China, Ranked 11 in the Province
2003-2007	B.S., Biology, Tsinghua University, P.R.China
2004-2005	Excellent Student Scholarship, Tsinghua University - Second prize
2005-2006	Excellent Student Scholarship, Tsinghua University - First prize
2007	Graduate student researcher, with Dr. Dean Buonomano University of California, Los Angeles
2008-2009	Teaching Assistant in Cellular Neurophysiology University of California, Los Angeles
2012-2013	Dissertation Year Fellowship University of California, Los Angeles

PUBLICATIONS AND PRESENTATIONS

Chen WX, Buonomano DV. (2010) Development of short-term synaptic plasticity in organotypic slices. Program No. 451.12 *Abstract Viewer / Itinerary Planner*. San Diego: Society for Neuroscience.

Chen WX, Buonomano DV. (2012) Developmental shift of short-term synaptic plasticity in cortical organotypic slices. Neuroscience 213:38-46.

Chapter 1 Introduction

Brain function depends on the communication between a vast number of neurons which are primarily connected via chemical synapses. The strength of these synapses is not constant, but rather the result of a history of activity over short- and long-term time scales (Bliss and Lomo, 1973; Markram and Tsodyks, 1996; Reyes and Sakmann, 1999; Froemke and Dan, 2002; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Abbott and Regehr, 2004). Long lasting changes in synaptic strength have been carefully studied, and include long-term potentiation (LTP) and long-term depression (LTD). These forms of plasticity are considered to be one of the neuronal bases of learning and memory (Bliss and Collingridge, 1993; Malenka and Nicoll, 1999; Martin et al., 2000; Lynch, 2004; Whitlock et al., 2006). In addition to these long-term forms of plasticity that last tens of minutes or longer, synaptic strength also changes rapidly on the time scale of tens or hundreds of milliseconds in a use-dependent manner. This form of plasticity is termed short-term synaptic plasticity (STP) (Gingrich and Byrne, 1985; Zucker, 1989; von Gersdorff and Borst, 2002; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Abbott and Regehr, 2004). While the mechanisms and functional significance of long-term plasticity have been intensely studied over the last few decades, there has been significantly less work on STP. Addressing the computational role and regulation of STP is one of the main focuses of my thesis.

Long-Term Plasticity

In 1949, Donald Hebb made a famous postulate, that later became known as Hebb's rule:

"When an axon of cell A is near enough to excite a cell B and repeatedly or persistently takes part in firing it, some growth process or metabolic change takes place in one or both cells such that A's efficiency, as one of the cells firing B, is increased." Decades after Hebb's proposal long-term forms of plasticity that lasts hours or even days were demonstrated. This long-term plasticity was first observed extracellularly in the hippocampus using high frequency tetanic stimulation (Lomo, 1971; Bliss and Gardner-Medwin, 1973; Bliss and Lomo, 1973). This form of plasticity, LTP, was later shown to obey Hebb's rule when it was demonstrated that it is associative, that is, it requires that both pre- and postsynaptic activity occur in close temporal proximity (Gustafsson and Wigstrom, 1986; Kelso and Brown, 1986; Magee and Johnston, 1997; Buonomano, 1999; Nishiyama et al., 2000; Bi and Poo, 2001; Whitlock et al., 2006). Hundreds of subsequent studies have established that long-term plasticity, including LTP and long-term depression (LTD), is one of the neural bases of learning and memory (Bliss and Collingridge, 1993; Malenka and Nicoll, 1999; Martin et al., 2000; Lynch, 2004; Whitlock et al., 2006).

Hebb made a prediction about what conditions lead to increases in synaptic strength, he did not, however, postulate what led to decreases in synaptic strength. But experimental studies in a number of brain areas including hippocampus and cortex revealed that the relative timing between presynaptic and postsynaptic could lead to either potentiation or depression (Markram et al., 1997; Bi and Poo, 2001; Froemke and Dan, 2002; Bender et al., 2006; Froemke et al., 2006; Meliza and Dan, 2006; Caporale and Dan, 2008), which was later called spike timing-dependent plasticity (STDP). According to the STDP rule, presynaptic input which precedes postsynaptic spiking by tens of milliseconds results in long-term potentiation (LTP), while postsynaptic activity before presynaptic activity leads to long-term depression (LTD) (Froemke and Dan, 2002; Froemke et al., 2006; Caporale and Dan, 2008) (**Figure 1.1**).

In long-term plasticity studies, synaptic strength is often measured postsynaptically in response to a single presynaptic action potential every 10 seconds or longer (Bliss and

Gardner-Medwin, 1973; Bliss and Collingridge, 1993; Huang et al., 1994; Markram and Tsodyks, 1996; Froemke and Dan, 2002; Froemke et al., 2006). However, when a train of action potentials arrive at the presynaptic terminal tens or hundreds of milliseconds apart or less, the excitatory postsynaptic potentials (EPSPs) are not uniform throughout the train. Instead, synaptic strength can change rapidly in the form of either short-term depression or facilitation (Markram and Tsodyks, 1996; Reyes et al., 1998; Reyes and Sakmann, 1999; Oswald and Reyes, 2008). Because this form of plasticity occurs on the timescale of milliseconds, it is termed the short-term synaptic plasticity, or STP.

A long-standing issue relates to how LTP and STP interact. There is currently abundant evidence that depending on the cell types involved, LTP can leave STP relatively unchanged or change it dramatically (Huang et al., 1994; Markram and Tsodyks, 1996; Buonomano, 1999; Bender et al., 2006).

Short-term Plasticity

Eccles and colleagues first described STP at the neuromuscular junction over 70 years ago (Eccles JC, 1941), since then hundreds of studies have revealed that STP is a form of synaptic plasticity observed in most synapses (Zucker, 1989; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Abbott and Regehr, 2004). Neocortical synapses exhibit robust STP in the form of short-term depression or facilitation (Markram et al., 1998; Reyes et al., 1998; Reyes and Sakmann, 1999; Rozov et al., 2001; Oswald and Reyes, 2008). Although historically not as much attention has been given to short-term synaptic plasticity as to long-term plasticity, more and more studies in recent years have been focusing on the mechanism and function of STP.



Figure 1.1. Spike timing-dependent (STDP) rule. Synaptic strength change when the presynaptic and postsynaptic action potentials fire within a few tens of milliseconds. The percentage change in the postsynaptic EPSP strength after the coincidence firing is shown as relative to the time difference between the two action potentials. When the presynaptic neuron fires before the postsynaptic neuron (upper right quadrant), the synapse is potentiated. When the postsynaptic neuron fires before the presynaptic neuron (lower left quadrant), the synapse undergoes depression. There is a short window within which the STDP rule is effective, as longer inter-spike intervals result in little or no change in synaptic strength.

Mechanisms of STP

Investigators have found that STP is a synapse-specific phenomenon that depends on the cell types of both presynaptic and postsynaptic neurons (Markram et al., 1998; Reyes et al., 1998; Rozov et al., 2001; von Gersdorff and Borst, 2002; Zucker and Regehr, 2002). The mechanisms underlying STP have not been fully unraveled, but it is generally agreed that STP is primarily a presynaptic mechanism that depends on two opposing factors: depression and facilitation (Gingrich and Byrne, 1985; Zucker, 1989; Varela et al., 1997; Markram et al., 1998; von Gersdorff and Borst, 2002; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Abbott and Regehr, 2004).

Short-term depression is generally viewed as rising from the depletion of the readily releasable pool of synaptic vesicles (Rosenmund and Stevens, 1996; Schneggenburger et al., 2002; Zucker and Regehr, 2002). But, it is important to point out that other mechanisms can contribute to short-term depression as well (Sullivan, 2007), such as the decrease in presynaptic I_{ca} caused by the inactivation of the Ca channels (Forsythe et al., 1998; von Gersdorff and Borst, 2002; Xu and Wu, 2005; Xu et al., 2007).

Short-term facilitation is generally believed to be associated with the accumulation of residual calcium in the presynaptic terminal caused by trains of action potentials, which leads to the enhancement of subsequent transmitter release (Katz and Miledi, 1968; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Burnashev and Rozov, 2005). In addition to residual Ca²⁺, other mechanisms involving Ca²⁺-dependent regulation of Ca²⁺ sensor proteins also contribute to short-term facilitation, such as the facilitation of I_{ca} , or saturation of Ca²⁺ buffers (Inchauspe et al., 2004; Ishikawa et al., 2005; Xu and Wu, 2005; Mochida et al., 2008).

Despite clear evidence of presynaptic mechanisms underlying STP, some studies also suggest that postsynaptic factors, such as the desensitization of AMPA receptors can contribute to STP as well (Rozov and Burnashev, 1999; Xu et al., 2007; von Engelhardt et al., 2010).

Although the mechanisms underlying STP are not entirely understood, it is clear that STP is observed at most synapses and likely encompasses multiple different phenomenon. At the mechanistic level STP seems to involve a complex balance and regulation of vesicle depletion, turnover, release, and mobilization.

Functions of STP

Even though STP has been widely observed at almost all neocortical synapses, its functional role in cortical computations remains unknown. On theoretical grounds it has been proposed that STP contributes to gain control (Chance et al., 1998; Galarreta and Hestrin, 1998; Abbott and Regehr, 2004; Rothman et al., 2009), working memory (Maass and Markram, 2002; Mongillo et al., 2008; Barak et al., 2010; Deco et al., 2010; Deng and Klyachko, 2011), and network stability (Galarreta and Hestrin, 1998; Sussillo et al., 2007). Importantly, STP is also hypothesized to contribute to temporal processing (Buonomano and Merzenich, 1995; Buonomano, 2000; Fortune and Rose, 2001). For example, theoretical results using artificial neural networks have demonstrated that STP improves the ability of neurons to discriminate spoken digits. Specifically, when STP was present in the network, neurons were more selective to whether digits were presented in the forward or backward direction, a cardinal feature of vocalization-sensitive neurons *in vivo* (Lee and Buonomano, 2012). It is noteworthy to point out that so far the proposed functional roles of STP rely mostly on theoretical hypothesis.

It is reasonable to postulate that the functional role of STP is likely to be in part determined by whether or not STP is itself plastic. Historically STP has often been viewed as solely an epiphenomenon of baseline synaptic strength. For example, strong synapses are often reported to be more likely to have paired-pulse depression (PPD), while weak synapses are more likely to display paired-pulse facilitation (PPF) (Katz and Miledi, 1968; Thomson et al., 1993; Debanne et al., 1996; Dobrunz and Stevens, 1997; Atzori et al., 2001; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Boudkkazi et al., 2007). Additionally, it is often the case that the induction of LTP increases short-term depression, while induction of LTD favors short-term facilitation (Markram and Tsodyks, 1996; Buonomano, 1999; Bender et al., 2006). If STP is solely determined by baseline synaptic strength, then it may only have limited computational functions. If, however, STP can be independently regulated then STP may take a more active role in performing computations.

Long-term and Developmental Plasticity of Short-term synaptic plasticity

Despite the traditional view that short-term plasticity is determined by baseline synaptic strength, there is evidence suggesting a decoupling between unitary EPSP strength and STP. For example, investigators have failed to find a correlation between EPSP strength and paired-pulse ratio in different preparations (Thomson and Bannister, 1999; Brody and Yue, 2000; Hanse and Gustafsson, 2001; Chen et al., 2004; Fuhrmann et al., 2004; Oswald and Reyes, 2008; Boudkkazi et al., 2011; Chen and Buonomano, 2012). Additionally, after LTP induction in the mossy fibers, it has been found that early-phase LTP leads to a decrease in the paired-pulse ratio, but during late-phase LTP the paired-pulse ratio returns to baseline (Huang et al., 1994). Furthermore, in hippocampal cell cultures, it is found that increasing the calcium binding

protein neuronal calcium sensor-1 (NCS-1) can switch paired-pulse depression to facilitation without changing basal synaptic transmission (Sippy et al., 2003). Lastly, in gold fish brainstem M-axons it has been shown that each of the two EPSPs of a paired-pulse pattern can be independently regulated without affecting the other (Waldeck et al., 2000), providing a strong evidence for the plasticity of short-term synaptic plasticity itself.

STP is also plastic in the sense that it undergoes developmental changes. For example, observations in acute slices from somatosensory, auditory, and prefrontal cortex reveal a progressive increase in paired-pulse ratio (PPR) over development, generally from strong paired-pulse depression (PPD) to little PPD or mild paired-pulse facilitation (PPF) (Reyes and Sakmann, 1999; Kumar and Huguenard, 2001; Zhang, 2004; Frick et al., 2007; Oswald and Reyes, 2008; Cheetham and Fox, 2010; Takesian et al., 2010). It is believed that this developmental switch from paired-pulse depression to facilitation is to enhance the spread of excitation between pyramidal neurons (Reyes and Sakmann, 1999). In Chapter (2) I further confirmed that short-term plasticity itself undergoes developmental changes.

Although the mechanisms regulating the profile of STP are not fully understood, it is now recognized that STP is itself plastic. That is, as mentioned above STP is altered by the induction of LTP as well as through development (Song et al., 2000; Froemke et al., 2006; Caporale and Dan, 2008). But what has not been carefully examined is whether STP is plastic in the sense that there are specific learning rules in place to change it independently of baseline synaptic strength. In other words, it has not been addressed whether STP is "learned": is STP regulated by specific learning rules to optimize the computations performed at synapses?

Metaplasticity of STP: Is STP Learned?

One hypothesis that I focus on in my thesis is the novel question of the plasticity of short-term synaptic plasticity, that is, whether synapses learn to adopt different forms of STP. Specifically, can a synapse learn when it should be weakest or strongest during a train of pulses.

Hebb answered the question of what determines "which" synapses should be strong and which should be weak. Metaplasticity of STP asks the question of "when" (during a train of presynaptic spikes) a synapse should be strong (**Figure 1.2**). Specifically, it is proposed that if postsynaptic action potential is paired with the first of a train of presynaptic action potentials short-term depression should be favored. In contrast if a postsynaptic action potential is paired with the last spike of a presynaptic train, short-term facilitation should be favored. This notion extends Hebbian plasticity, because it proposes that a synapse should be stronger at the time it participates in the firing of a postsynaptic neuron.

Our lab has previously hypothesized that the plasticity of short-term synaptic plasticity, or the metaplasticity of STP, can be "learned" -- that is, STP can be regulated by learning rules that operate in parallel of the associative learning rules governing baseline synaptic strength so that the computations performed at synapses is optimized (Carvalho and Buonomano, 2011). For example, simulations in neural network demonstrate that the discrimination of complex spatiotemporal stimuli is enhanced if the parameters controlling STP can be adjusted during training according to a learning rule that governs STP ("temporal synaptic plasticity" learning rules). That is when STP undergoes plasticity the neural network is best at discriminating complex temporal stimuli, especially between the forward versus backward spatiotemporal patterns (**Figure 1.3**) (Carvalho and Buonomano, 2011).

One of the main goals of my thesis will be to test the hypothesis that short-term plasticity is governed by specific learning rules, as well as examine the developmental changes in STP. Toward these goals I have also examined for the first time the induction of LTP in cortical organotypic slices and the existence of order selective neurons in the cortical network.



Figure 1.2. Hebb's rule and the Metaplasticity of Short-term synaptic plasticity. (A). Hebb's rule of "fire together, wire together" answers the question of "which" synapse should be stronger. **(B).** Metaplasticity of STP answers the question of "when" during a train of action potentials should the synapse be at its strongest point.



Figure 1.3. Metaplasticity of Short-term synaptic plasticity enhances the discrimination of complex spatiotemporal patterns. (A). Training the postsynaptic neuron to discriminate between inputs from 10 presynaptic neurons, both in the forward and reserved order. (B). Upper panel: without metaplasticity of STP (or temporal synaptic plasticity, TSP) the postsynaptic neuron cannot discriminate between forward and reversed stimuli. Lower panel: with STP independently regulated, the postsynaptic neuron learn to respond only to the forward stimulus pattern but not the reversed. (Carvalho and Buonomano 2011)

Outline of Dissertation

The studies performed here are aimed at examining a number of questions revolving around STP, metaplasticity of STP, and it's role in temporal and order selectivity. Towards this end I have used organotypic cultures.

The idea of metaplasticity of STP has previously been tested in acute slices but failed (Buonomano et al., 1997). We hypothesized that metaplasticity of STP may be protein-synthesis dependent, therefore would require longer training. The most suitable preparation to deliver chronic patterned stimulation is the cortical organotypic slices, which largely preserved the structure and properties of *in vivo* setup (for reviews, see Bolz, 1994; Gahwiler et al., 1997). But the short-term synaptic plasticity has never been studied or mapped out in the cortical organotypic slices.

In **Chapter 2**, I investigated the development of short-term plasticity in organotypic slices prepared from rat auditory cortex. I found an age-dependent decrease in short-term depression ratio (Chen and Buonomano, 2012), which largely reflects what has been observed in the *in vivo* development (Reyes and Sakmann, 1999; Zhang, 2004; Cheetham and Fox, 2010; Takesian et al., 2010). This work lays out the foundation of the experiments in the following chapters.

In **Chapter 3**, I provide an experimental demonstration of the function of short-term synaptic plasticity. Using acute cortical slices, I was able to show that there are neurons exhibiting order selectivity as a result of STP without any form of learning. This is also a collaborative work to provide experimental support for a computational simulation project.

To test the metaplasticity hypothesis I wanted to develop an associative LTP induction protocol that could be chronically applied over the course of hours. Towards this end, in **Chapter 4**, I established that channelrhodopsin-2 (ChR2) can be used as an effective stimulation tool to induce LTP in organotypic slices. This study was the first to demonstrate associative LTP in cortical organotypic slices.

In **Chapter 5**, I provide experimental evidence of the induction of metaplasticity of STP using a combination of electrical stimulation and channelrhodopsin-2 stimulation. Additionally, I explored the basic mechanism of this novel form of experience-dependent plasticity.

REFERENCES

Abbott LF, Regehr WG (2004) Synaptic computation. Nature 431:796-803.

- Atzori M, Lei S, Evans DI, Kanold PO, Phillips-Tansey E, McIntyre O, McBain CJ (2001) Differential synaptic processing separates stationary from transient inputs to the auditory cortex. Nat Neurosci 4:1230-1237.
- Barak O, Tsodyks M, Romo R (2010) Neuronal population coding of parametric working memory. J Neurosci 30:9424-9430.
- Bender VA, Bender KJ, Brasier DJ, Feldman DE (2006) Two coincidence detectors for spike timing-dependent plasticity in somatosensory cortex. J Neurosci 26:4166-4177.
- Bi G, Poo M (2001) Synaptic modification by correlated activity: Hebb's postulate revisited. Annu Rev Neurosci 24:139-166.
- Bliss TV, Lomo T (1973) Long-lasting potentiation of synaptic transmission in the dentate area of the anaesthetized rabbit following stimulation of the perforant path. J Physiol 232:331-356.
- Bliss TV, Gardner-Medwin AR (1973) Long-lasting potentiation of synaptic transmission in the dentate area of the unanaestetized rabbit following stimulation of the perforant path. J Physiol 232:357-374.
- Bliss TV, Collingridge GL (1993) A synaptic model of memory: long-term potentiation in the hippocampus. Nature 361:31-39.
- Bolz J (1994) Cortical circuitry in a dish. Curr Opin Neurobiol 4:545-549.
- Boudkkazi S, Fronzaroli-Molinieres L, Debanne D (2011) Presynaptic action potential waveform determines cortical synaptic latency. J Physiol 589:1117-1131.
- Boudkkazi S, Carlier E, Ankri N, Caillard O, Giraud P, Fronzaroli-Molinieres L, Debanne D (2007) Release-dependent variations in synaptic latency: a putative code for short- and long-term synaptic dynamics. Neuron 56:1048-1060.
- Brody DL, Yue DT (2000) Release-independent short-term synaptic depression in cultured hippocampal neurons. J Neurosci 20:2480-2494.
- Buonomano DV (1999) Distinct functional types of associative long-term potentiation in neocortical and hippocampal pyramidal neurons. J Neurosci 19:6748-6754.
- Buonomano DV (2000) Decoding temporal information: A model based on short-term synaptic plasticity. J Neurosci 20:1129-1141.

- Buonomano DV, Merzenich MM (1995) Temporal information transformed into a spatial code by a neural network with realistic properties. Science 267:1028-1030.
- Buonomano DV, Hickmott PW, Merzenich MM (1997) Context-sensitive synaptic plasticity and temporal-to-spatial transformations in hippocampal slices. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94:10403-10408.
- Burnashev N, Rozov A (2005) Presynaptic Ca2+ dynamics, Ca2+ buffers and synaptic efficacy. Cell Calcium 37:489-495.
- Caporale N, Dan Y (2008) Spike timing-dependent plasticity: a Hebbian learning rule. Annu Rev Neurosci 31:25-46.
- Carvalho TP, Buonomano DV (2011) A novel learning rule for long-term plasticity of short-term synaptic plasticity enhances temporal processing. Front Integr Neurosci 5:20.
- Chance FS, Nelson SB, Abbott LF (1998) Synaptic depression and the temporal response characteristics of V1 cells. J Neurosci 18:4785-4799.
- Cheetham CE, Fox K (2010) Presynaptic development at L4 to 12/3 excitatory synapses follows different time courses in visual and somatosensory cortex. J Neurosci 30:12566-12571.
- Chen G, Harata NC, Tsien RW (2004) Paired-pulse depression of unitary quantal amplitude at single hippocampal synapses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:1063-1068.
- Chen WX, Buonomano DV (2012) Developmental shift of short-term synaptic plasticity in cortical organotypic slices. Neuroscience 213:38-46.
- Debanne D, Guerineau NC, Gahwiler BH, Thompson SM (1996) Paired-pulse facilitation and depression at unitary synapses in rat hippocampus: quantal fluctuation affects subsequent release. J Physiol 491 (Pt 1):163-176.
- Deco G, Rolls ET, Romo R (2010) Synaptic dynamics and decision making. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:7545-7549.
- Deng PY, Klyachko VA (2011) The diverse functions of short-term plasticity components in synaptic computations. Commun Integr Biol 4:543-548.
- Dobrunz LE, Stevens CF (1997) Heterogeneity of release probability, facilitation, and depletion at central synapses. Neuron 18:995-1008.
- Eccles JC KB, Kuffler SW (1941) Nature of the "Endplace Potential" in curarized muscle. J Neurophysiol 4:362–387.

- Forsythe ID, Tsujimoto T, Barnes-Davies M, Cuttle MF, Takahashi T (1998) Inactivation of presynaptic calcium current contributes to synaptic depression at a fast central synapse. Neuron 20:797-807.
- Fortune ES, Rose GJ (2001) Short-term synaptic plasticity as a temporal filter. Trends Neurosci 24:381-385.
- Frick A, Feldmeyer D, Sakmann B (2007) Postnatal development of synaptic transmission in local networks of L5A pyramidal neurons in rat somatosensory cortex. J Physiol 585:103-116.
- Froemke RC, Dan Y (2002) Spike-timing-dependent synaptic modification induced by natural spike trains. Nature 416:433-438.
- Froemke RC, Tsay IA, Raad M, Long JD, Dan Y (2006) Contribution of individual spikes in burst-induced long-term synaptic modification. J Neurophysiol 95:1620-1629.
- Fuhrmann G, Cowan A, Segev I, Tsodyks M, Stricker C (2004) Multiple mechanisms govern the dynamics of depression at neocortical synapses of young rats. J Physiol 557:415-438.
- Gahwiler BH, Capogna M, Debanne D, McKinney RA, Thompson SM (1997) Organotypic slice cultures: a technique has come of age. Trends Neurosci 20:471-477.
- Galarreta M, Hestrin S (1998) Frequency-dependent synaptic depression and the balance of excitation and inhibition in the neocortex. Nat Neurosci 1:587-594.
- Gingrich KJ, Byrne JH (1985) Simulation of synaptic depression, posttetanic potentiation, and presynaptic facilitation of synaptic potentials from sensory neurons mediating gill-withdrawal reflex in Aplysia. J Neurophysiol 53:652-669.
- Gustafsson B, Wigstrom H (1986) Hippocampal long-lasting potentiation produced by pairing single volleys and brief conditioning tetani evoked in separate afferents. J Neurosci 6:1575-1582.
- Hanse E, Gustafsson B (2001) Factors explaining heterogeneity in short-term synaptic dynamics of hippocampal glutamatergic synapses in the neonatal rat. J Physiol 537:141-149.
- Huang YY, Li XC, Kandel ER (1994) cAMP contributes to mossy fiber LTP by initiating both a covalently mediated early phase and macromolecular synthesis-dependent late phase. Cell 79:69-79.
- Inchauspe CG, Martini FJ, Forsythe ID, Uchitel OD (2004) Functional compensation of P/Q by N-type channels blocks short-term plasticity at the calyx of held presynaptic terminal. J Neurosci 24:10379-10383.

- Ishikawa T, Kaneko M, Shin HS, Takahashi T (2005) Presynaptic N-type and P/Q-type Ca2+ channels mediating synaptic transmission at the calyx of Held of mice. J Physiol 568:199-209.
- Katz B, Miledi R (1968) The role of calcium in neuromuscular facilitation. J Physiol 195:481-492.
- Kelso SR, Brown TH (1986) Differential conditioning of associative synaptic enhancement in hippocampal brain slices. Science 232:85-87.
- Kumar SS, Huguenard JR (2001) Properties of excitatory synaptic connections mediated by the corpus callosum in the developing rat neocortex. J Neurophysiol 86:2973-2985.
- Lee TP, Buonomano DV (2012) Unsupervised formation of vocalization-sensitive neurons: a cortical model based on short-term and homeostatic plasticity. Neural Comput 24:2579-2603.
- Lomo T (1971) Patterns of activation in a monosynaptic cortical pathway: the perforant path input to the dentate area of the hippocampal formation. Exp Brain Res 12:18-45.
- Lynch MA (2004) Long-term potentiation and memory. Physiol Rev 84:87-136.
- Maass W, Markram H (2002) Synapses as dynamic memory buffers. Neural Netw 15:155-161.
- Magee JC, Johnston D (1997) A synaptically controlled, associative signal for Hebbian plasticity in hippocampal neurons. Science 275:209-213.
- Malenka RC, Nicoll RA (1999) Long-term potentiation--a decade of progress? Science 285:1870-1874.
- Markram H, Tsodyks M (1996) Redistribution of synaptic efficacy between neocortical pyramidal neurons. Nature 382:807-810.
- Markram H, Wang Y, Tsodyks M (1998) Differential signaling via the same axon of neocortical pyramidal neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95:5323-5328.
- Markram H, Lubke J, Frotscher M, Sakmann B (1997) Regulation of synaptic efficacy by coincidence of postsynaptic APs and EPSPs. Science 275:213-215.
- Martin SJ, Grimwood PD, Morris RG (2000) Synaptic plasticity and memory: an evaluation of the hypothesis. Annu Rev Neurosci 23:649-711.
- Meliza CD, Dan Y (2006) Receptive-field modification in rat visual cortex induced by paired visual stimulation and single-cell spiking. Neuron 49:183-189.
- Mochida S, Few AP, Scheuer T, Catterall WA (2008) Regulation of presynaptic Ca(V)2.1 channels by Ca2+ sensor proteins mediates short-term synaptic plasticity. Neuron 57:210-216.
- Mongillo G, Barak O, Tsodyks M (2008) Synaptic theory of working memory. Science 319:1543-1546.
- Nishiyama M, Hong K, Mikoshiba K, Poo MM, Kato K (2000) Calcium stores regulate the polarity and input specificity of synaptic modification. Nature 408:584-588.
- Oswald AM, Reyes AD (2008) Maturation of intrinsic and synaptic properties of layer 2/3 pyramidal neurons in mouse auditory cortex. J Neurophysiol 99:2998-3008.
- Reyes A, Sakmann B (1999) Developmental switch in the short-term modification of unitary EPSPs evoked in layer 2/3 and layer 5 pyramidal neurons of rat neocortex. J Neurosci 19:3827-3835.
- Reyes A, Lujan R, Rozov A, Burnashev N, Somogyi P, Sakmann B (1998) Target-cell-specific facilitation and depression in neocortical circuits. Nat Neurosci 1:279-285.
- Rosenmund C, Stevens CF (1996) Definition of the readily releasable pool of vesicles at hippocampal synapses. Neuron 16:1197-1207.
- Rothman JS, Cathala L, Steuber V, Silver RA (2009) Synaptic depression enables neuronal gain control. Nature 457:1015-1018.
- Rozov A, Burnashev N (1999) Polyamine-dependent facilitation of postsynaptic AMPA receptors counteracts paired-pulse depression. Nature 401:594-598.
- Rozov A, Burnashev N, Sakmann B, Neher E (2001) Transmitter release modulation by intracellular Ca2+ buffers in facilitating and depressing nerve terminals of pyramidal cells in layer 2/3 of the rat neocortex indicates a target cell-specific difference in presynaptic calcium dynamics. J Physiol 531:807-826.
- Schneggenburger R, Sakaba T, Neher E (2002) Vesicle pools and short-term synaptic depression: lessons from a large synapse. Trends Neurosci 25:206-212.
- Sippy T, Cruz-Martin A, Jeromin A, Schweizer FE (2003) Acute changes in short-term plasticity at synapses with elevated levels of neuronal calcium sensor-1. Nat Neurosci 6:1031-1038.
- Song S, Miller KD, Abbott LF (2000) Competitive Hebbian learning through spike-timingdependent synaptic plasticity. Nat Neurosci 3:919-926.
- Sullivan JM (2007) A simple depletion model of the readily releasable pool of synaptic vesicles cannot account for paired-pulse depression. J Neurophysiol 97:948-950.

- Sussillo D, Toyoizumi T, Maass W (2007) Self-tuning of neural circuits through short-term synaptic plasticity. J Neurophysiol 97:4079-4095.
- Takesian AE, Kotak VC, Sanes DH (2010) Presynaptic GABA(B) receptors regulate experiencedependent development of inhibitory short-term plasticity. J Neurosci 30:2716-2727.
- Thomson AM, Bannister AP (1999) Release-independent depression at pyramidal inputs onto specific cell targets: dual recordings in slices of rat cortex. J Physiol 519 Pt 1:57-70.
- Thomson AM, Deuchars J, West DC (1993) Large, deep layer pyramid-pyramid single axon EPSPs in slices of rat motor cortex display paired pulse and frequency-dependent depression, mediated presynaptically and self-facilitation, mediated postsynaptically. J Neurophysiol 70:2354-2369.
- Varela JA, Sen K, Gibson J, Fost J, Abbott LF, Nelson SB (1997) A quantitative description of short-term plasticity at excitatory synapses in layer 2/3 of rat primary visual cortex. J Neurosci 17:7926-7940.
- von Engelhardt J, Mack V, Sprengel R, Kavenstock N, Li KW, Stern-Bach Y, Smit AB, Seeburg PH, Monyer H (2010) CKAMP44: a brain-specific protein attenuating short-term synaptic plasticity in the dentate gyrus. Science 327:1518-1522.
- von Gersdorff H, Borst JG (2002) Short-term plasticity at the calyx of held. Nat Rev Neurosci 3:53-64.
- Waldeck RF, Pereda A, Faber DS (2000) Properties and plasticity of paired-pulse depression at a central synapse. J Neurosci 20:5312-5320.
- Whitlock JR, Heynen AJ, Shuler MG, Bear MF (2006) Learning induces long-term potentiation in the hippocampus. Science 313:1093-1097.
- Xu J, Wu LG (2005) The decrease in the presynaptic calcium current is a major cause of short-term depression at a calyx-type synapse. Neuron 46:633-645.
- Xu J, He L, Wu LG (2007) Role of Ca(2+) channels in short-term synaptic plasticity. Curr Opin Neurobiol 17:352-359.
- Zhang ZW (2004) Maturation of layer V pyramidal neurons in the rat prefrontal cortex: intrinsic properties and synaptic function. J Neurophysiol 91:1171-1182.

Zucker RS (1989) Short-term synaptic plasticity. Annu Rev Neurosci 12:13-31.

Zucker RS, Regehr WG (2002) Short-term synaptic plasticity. Annu Rev Physiol 64:355-405.

Chapter 2 Developmental Shift of Short-term Synaptic Plasticity in Cortical Organotypic Slices

DEVELOPMENTAL SHIFT OF SHORT-TERM SYNAPTIC PLASTICITY IN CORTICAL ORGANOTYPIC SLICES

W. X. CHEN AND D. V. BUONOMANO*

Department of Neurobiology, Integrative Center for Learning and Memory, and Brain Research Institute, University of California, Los Angeles, CA 90095, United States

Department of Psychology, Integrative Center for Learning and Memory, and Brain Research Institute, University of California, Los Angeles, CA 90095, United States

Abstract—Although short-term synaptic plasticity (STP) is ubiquitous in neocortical synapses its functional role in neural computations is not well understood. Critical to elucidating the function of STP will be to understand how STP itself changes with development and experience. Previous studies have reported developmental changes in STP using acute slices. It is not clear, however, to what extent the changes in STP are a function of local ontogenetic programs or the result of the many different sensory and experiencedependent changes that accompany development in vivo. To address this question we examined the in vitro development of STP in organotypic slices cultured for up to 4 weeks. Paired recordings were performed in L5 pyramidal neurons at different stages of in vitro development. We observed a shift in STP in the form of a decrease in the paired-pulse ratio (PPR) (less depression) from the second to fourth week in vitro. This shift in STP was not accompanied by a change in initial excitatory postsynaptic potential (EPSP) amplitude. Fitting STP to a quantitative model indicated that the developmental shift is consistent with presynaptic changes. Importantly, despite the change in the PPR we did not observe changes in the time constant governing STP. Since these experiments were conducted in vitro our results indicate that the shift in STP does not depend on in vivo sensory experience. Although sensory experience may shape STP, we suggest that developmental shifts in STP are at least in part ontogenetically determined. © 2012 IBRO. Published by Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Key words: short-term synaptic plasticity, organotypic, development, pyramidal neurons

INTRODUCTION

Short-term synaptic plasticity (STP) is a virtually universal form of use-dependent synaptic plasticity (Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Abbott and Regehr, 2004). Since Eccles and colleagues first described STP at the neuromuscular junction over 70 years ago (Eccles et al., 1941), hundreds of studies have revealed that the strength of a synapse can change dramatically over the course of hundreds of milliseconds as a result of recent activity (Zucker, 1989; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Abbott and Regehr, 2004). Neocortical synapses exhibit robust STP in the form of short-term depression or facilitation (Markram et al., 1998a; Reyes and Sakmann, 1999; Rozov et al., 2001). Despite the fact that STP is observed at essentially all neocortical synapses the contribution of short-term plasticity to cortical computations remains unknown. On theoretical grounds it has been suggested that short-term plasticity plays a role in gain control (Abbott et al., 1997; Chance et al., 1998; Galarreta and Hestrin, 1998; Rothman et al., 2009), working memory (Maass and Markram, 2002; Mongillo et al., 2008), and temporal processina (Buonomano and Merzenich, 1995: Buonomano, 2000; Fortune and Rose, 2001).

STP is primarily a presynaptic phenomenon that relies on the balance of two opposing factors: depression and facilitation (Gingrich and Byrne, 1985; Varela et al., 1997; Markram et al., 1998a; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Abbott and Regehr, 2004). Depression is viewed as rising from the depletion of the readily releasable pool of synaptic vesicles (Schneggenburger et al., 2002), while facilitation is associated with the accumulation of residual calcium in the presynaptic terminal, which can enhance subsequent transmitter release (Katz and Miledi, 1968; Burnashev and Rozov, 2005). It is also known, however, that postsynaptic factors, such as desensitization of AMPA receptors, can also contribute to STP (Rozov and Burnashev, 1999; von Engelhardt et al., 2010).

The functional role of STP is likely to be in part determined by whether or not STP is itself plastic. Specifically, is STP carefully regulated by development and experience, or, as is often implicitly assumed, is the flavor of STP (e.g., depression versus facilitation) essentially an epiphenomenon of baseline synaptic strength. One indication that STP is not simply an epiphenomenon of initial synaptic strength is that there are differential interactions between STP and long-term potentiation (LTP) at different synapses. For example, while LTP and long-term depression (LTD) produce dramatic changes in STP in neocortical synapses, these forms of long-term plasticity produce

^{*}Corresponding author. Address: Brain Research Institute, University of California, Los Angeles, Box 951761, Los Angeles, CA 90095, United States. Tel: +1-(310)-794-5009; fax: +1-(310)-825-2224. E-mail address: dbuono@ucla.edu (D. V. Buonomano).

Abbreviations: ACSF, artificial cerebrospinal fluid; EMEM, Eagle's minimal essential medium; EPSP, excitatory postsynaptic potential; Hepes, 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid; LTD, longterm depression; LTP, long-term potentiation; PPD, paired-pulse depression; PPF, paired-pulse facilitation; PPR, paired-pulse ratio; STP, short-term synaptic plasticity.

^{0306-4522/12 \$36.00 © 2012} IBRO. Published by Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2012.04.018

little if any alterations in STP of CA1 synapses (Markram and Tsodyks, 1996; Buonomano, 1999; Selig et al., 1999; Bender et al., 2006; Cheetham et al., 2007; Hardingham et al., 2007). STP also varies significantly between different cortical areas (Atzori et al., 2001; Cheetham and Fox, 2010).

A number of studies have demonstrated that STP undergoes developmental changes (Reves and Sakmann, 1999; Zhang, 2004; Cheetham and Fox, 2010; Takesian et al., 2010). Some studies have examined the role of sensory experience in the developmental changes of STP (Finnerty et al., 1999; Finnerty and Connors, 2000; Cheetham and Fox, 2011). For example, Cheetham and Fox (2011) reported that sensory deprivation in the visual cortex did not affect the developmental profile of STP. In contrast, they reported that whisker deprivation in the barrel cortex significantly affects STP, however a different study in the barrel cortex did not observe significant effects of sensory deprivation (Finnerty et al., 1999; Finnerty and Connors, 2000). A challenge inherent to examining the effects of sensory deprivation on the development of STP is that even with sensory deprivation there are numerous cross-modal developmental changes that can be altering activity in the deprived area. Indeed it is well established that crossmodal reorganization can take place in response to sensory deprivation in both juvenile and adult animals (Rauschecker, 1995; Sadato et al., 1996; Buonomano and Merzenich, 1998; Kujala et al., 2000; Bavelier and Neville, 2002; Feldman and Brecht, 2005). For example, visual deprivation induces homeostatic plasticity in both the visual and somatosensory cortex (Goel et al., 2006). To avoid potential confounding effects of cross-modal developmental changes in other brain areas, here we examine the developmental changes in STP in organotypic cultures; thus ensuring that potential changes in STP should be independent of sensory, motor, or behavioral experience.

Organotypic slices have proven to be a valuable preparation to study neuronal and synaptic function because the laminar, neuronal, and synaptic properties are relatively well conserved (for reviews see, Bolz, 1994; Gähwiler et al., 1997). Furthermore developmental changes in vitro seem to recapitulate aspects of in vivo development (Annis et al., 1993; Dantzker and Callaway, 1998; De Simoni et al., 2003; Uesaka et al., 2005; Johnson and Buonomano, 2007). However, to date, organotypic slices have not been used to study the development of STP. Towards this goal, we used rat organotypic slices from primary auditory cortex to study the ontogenetic development of STP in vitro in the absence of any form of sensory experience. Paired whole-cell recordings were performed in connected Layer 5 pyramidal neurons in slices that were cultured for 2-4 weeks. We found that the connection ratio and mean amplitude of unitary EPSPs are within the range previously reported in acute slices. We observed a decrease in short-term depression ratio from week 2 to week 4 in vitro, in the absence of a significant change in initial EPSP amplitude. There was a parallel developmental decrease in intrinsic excitability and resting membrane potential. Fitting the short-term plasticity data to a quantitative model suggests a decrease in the probability of release but no changes in the time constant of recovery from depression. We show that the developmental switch in STP profile in cortical synapses happens in organotypic slices. These results provide strong evidence that developmental shifts in STP are part of a local ontogenetic program—which does not imply that sensory experience does not influence development of STP.

EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

Organotypic slice preparation

Organotypic slices were prepared using the interface method as previously described, and in accordance with the animal care and use guidelines of the UCLA Animal Research Committee (Stoppini et al., 1991: Johnson and Buonomano, 2007), Briefly, 7-day old Sprague-Dawley rats were anesthetized with isoflurane and decapitated. The brain was removed and placed in chilled cutting media. Coronal slices (400 µm thick) containing primary auditory cortex were cut using a vibratome and transferred onto cell culture inserts (Millipore, 0.4 µm pore size) with 1 ml of culture media. Culture media was changed 1 and 24 h after cutting and every 2-3 days thereafter. Cutting media was composed of EMEM (MediaTech cat. #15-010) plus 3 mM MgCl₂, 10 mM glucose, 25 mM Hepes, and 10 mM Trisbase. Culture media consisted of EMEM plus 1 mM glutamine, 2.6 mM CaCl₂, 1.85 mM MgSO₄, 30 mM glucose, 30 mM Hepes, 0.5 mM ascorbic acid, 20% horse serum, 10 units/L penicillin, and 10 µg/L streptomycin. Slices were incubated in 5% CO2 and 95% O2 at 35 °C for 8-28 days before recording.

Electrophysiology

Paired recordings were made from regular-spiking, infragranular pyramidal neurons (average depth 730 µm) using IR-DIC visualization. Experiments were performed at 30 °C in external solution composed of: 125 mM NaCl, 5.1 mM KCl, 2.6 mM MgSO₄, 26.1 mM NaHCO₃, 1 mM NaH₂PO₄, 25 mM glucose, and 2.6 mM CaCl₂. Note that in accordance with most organotypic slice experiments the external Ca2+ concentration is higher than the typical ACSF of acute slices (Stoppini et al., 1991; Musleh et al., 1997)-this is standard and is in part necessary to match divalent cation concentrations between the culture media and the external recording solution (Debanne et al., 1996; Hayashi et al., 2000; Johnson and Buonomano, 2007; Tominaga-Yoshino et al., 2008). The internal solution for whole-cell recordings contained 100 mM K-gluconate, 20 mM KCl, 4 mM ATP-Mg, 10 mM phospho-creatine, 0.3 mM GTP-Na, 10 mM Hepes, and was adjusted to pH 7.3 and 300 mOsm. EPSPs were elicited by triggering spikes using current injection: trains of five pulses at 50-, 100-, or 200-ms intervals. All cell pairs were bidirectionally tested for connections. All analyses were performed using software custom written in MATLAB. The average distance between connected neurons was 19.1 µm (range: 8.1-32.8 µm), estimated using the built-in micrometer of the MP-285 micromanipulators (Sutter).

Intrinsic excitability

To measure intrinsic excitability 250-ms current steps (0.05, 0.1, 0.15, 0.2, and 0.3 nA) were applied, and the number of spikes elicited were counted. The input-output (current-spike number) curve of each cell was fit to a sigmoid function (Marder and Buonomano, 2004). Excitability was defined as the E50 (the intensity eliciting half of the maximal number of spikes), and compared between age groups using a *t*-test.

Fitting data to model of STP

In order to quantitatively characterize STP we fit the short-term plasticity data to a model of STP (Tsodyks and Markram, 1997; Markram et al., 1998a; Maass and Markram, 2002). In the absence of short-term facilitation this model is characterized by two parameters: U, which defines the fraction of available transmitter that is released at each synaptic event; and τ_{rec} , the time constant that governs the recovery of synaptic efficacy from depression. This time constant is meant to capture the dynamics of the processes responsible for reversing the synaptic depression— τ_{rec} is often interpreted as relating to the replenishment of the readily releasable pool of vesicles. High values of U, which is bounded between 0 and 1, favor depression and low values facilitation. Although U is a simplified representation of the probability of release, if one were to assume the presence of many synaptic boutons U would be related to the probability of vesicle release (Markram et al., 1998b). Synaptic efficacy in response to successive action potentials is controlled by the variable R:

$$\mathsf{EPSP}_n = \mathsf{A} \times \mathsf{R}_n \times \mathsf{U} \tag{1}$$

$$R_{n+1} = 1 + (R_n - R_n \times U - 1) \times e^{\frac{-\Delta t}{V_{POC}}}$$
⁽²⁾

where *n* is the number of the current synaptic event, n + 1 is the next event, and Δt is the interval between *n*th and the n + 1th spike. The variable EPSP_n represents the strength of the *n*th EPSP. The variable A is essentially a scaling factor directly dependent on the amplitude of the first EPSP. However, since the precise value of A does not alter in any way the STP estimates we normalized the value of EPSP₁ to 1 by imposing A = 1/U (note that the baseline EPSP data are provided in Fig. 1). R_n represents the fraction of synaptic efficacy available for the *n*th spike. *R*'s initial value is 1, it decreases with each EPSP, and recovers with the time constant τ_{rec} . The Tsodyks–Markram model of STP also incorporates a facilitation term (τ_{fac}) that accounts for short-term facilitation, however, since we did not observe facilitation at the synapses analyzed here this term was not included.

RESULTS

Paired recordings were performed in Layer 5 pyramidal neurons in organotypic slices of rat primary auditory cortex as previously described. To determine if a pair of neurons was connected, a train of five spikes (10 Hz) were elicited in one neuron and the averaged voltage traces of the other neuron was examined. Then the pair was tested in the opposite direction (Fig. 1A and B). Out of 161 pairs of recorded neurons 35 were connected (connection probability of 21.7%), and out of these 35 connected pairs 4 were reciprocally connected. While the connection probability is higher than some previous reports it is within previously observed ranges, and consistent with the data that the organotypic slices have higher connection probabilities than acute slices (see Discussion; De Simoni et al., 2003). The mean amplitude of unitary EPSPs was 1.01 ± 0.12 mV, ranging from 0.16 to 3.96 mV, also comparable to acute slices (Markram et al., 1997; Debanne et al., 2008).

Developmental changes in short-term synaptic plasticity

To determine if STP in organotypic slices also undergoes developmental change *in vitro*, we analyzed STP during the second week (8–15 days) and fourth week (22–27 days) *in vitro*. STP was characterized by examining

the change in EPSP amplitude in response to five presynaptic action potentials at 5, 10 and 20 Hz. Trains were presented every 5s in alternation. Synapses exhibited varying degrees of paired pulse depression, yet, from the second week to the fourth week there was a significant increase in the paired-pulse ratio (PPR = EPSP2/ EPSP₁) from 44 \pm 6% to 67 \pm 6% (10-Hz data). The mean amplitude of unitary EPSPs remained unchanged $(1.07 \pm 0.24 \text{ mV} \text{ compared to } 0.91 \pm 0.12 \text{ mV}, \text{ at } 2 \text{ and}$ 4 weeks, respectively). A two-way analysis of variance of age versus pulse number (repeated measures factor) revealed a significant interaction between age x pulse number ($F_{4,80} = 3.9$, p = 0.006), while the main effect of age was not significant. When EPSP amplitudes were normalized to EPSP1 there was a significant main effect of age (F_{1.20} = 12, p = 0.002) (Fig. 1C and D). Quantification of the 5- and 20-Hz data produced similar results (data not shown). Thus, while there was no significant change in mean initial EPSP amplitude, there was a significant increase in the PPR (less paired-pulse depression).

In order to examine the relationship between initial EPSP amplitude and STP we analyzed the correlation between EPSP amplitude and PPR. For week 2 synapses there was a significant correlation between EPSP amplitude and PPR (p = 0.039), however this correlation was not observed in week 4 (p = 0.319) (Fig. 1E). These results suggest that over the course of maturation there may be progressively more factors involved in the regulation of STP.

Developmental changes in cellular properties

Since previous studies have also reported developmental changes in the intrinsic properties of pyramidal neurons in acute and organotypic slices (Zhang, 2004; Johnson and Buonomano, 2007) we also analyzed changes in excitability and membrane properties between week 2 and 4 slices. To measure intrinsic excitability, 250-ms duration current steps were injected into individual cells every 10 s (with amplitudes of 0.05, 0.1, 0.15, 0.2, 0.3 nA) and the number of spikes elicited were counted (Fig. 2A). There was a significant decrease in intrinsic excitability, as measured by the shift in the input-output curve (see methods, t₁₄₃ = 3.57, p = 0.0005, n = 61, 84 respectively) (Fig. 2B). In addition, there was a significant decrease in the resting membrane potential during the same development period $(-58.4 \pm 0.7 \text{ mV})$ and -61.3 ± 0.5 mV, week 2 and 4 respectively; $t_{143} = 3.3$, p = 0.001) (Fig. 2C). The input resistance was not significantly different (202.8 \pm 6.5 M Ω , 189.3 \pm 6.5 M Ω) (Fig. 2D).

Quantitative modeling analysis of STP

While a number of studies have reported developmental changes in STP, what has not yet been examined is whether these changes are mostly consistent with developmental alterations related to probability of release and/ or changes in the temporal profile of STP. Quantitative models often characterize STP with a parameter *U* that captures initial release probability and a time constant that



Fig. 1. Paired recordings in L5 pyramidal neurons reveals a developmental increase in paired-pulse ratio from week 2 to week 4 *in vitro*. (A) Example of a synaptically-connected pair of neurons. Spikes in the upper neuron elicit EPSPs in the lower neuron. Traces correspond to an average of 30 sweeps. (B) Testing of the other direction of the same pair. Spikes in the lower neuron do not elicit EPSPs in the upper neuron. (C) Absolute EPSP amplitude at week 2 and week 4 *in vitro* (n = 10, 12). $F_{4,80} = 3.9, p = 0.006$ (interaction). (D) Normalized EPSP amplitude. $F_{1,20} = 12, p = 0.002$ (main effect of week). (E) Correlation between PPR and EPSP amplitude is age dependent. There is a significant correlation at week 2 (p = 0.039) but not at week 4 (p = 0.319).

reflects the rate of recovery from depression (Tsodyks and Markram, 1997; Varela et al., 1997; Markram et al., 1998a). Specifically, we wanted to determine if the time constants of STP also underwent developmental changes. EPSP amplitudes in response to 5-, 10- and 20-Hz stimulation were fitted to the Tsodyks–Markram STP model (see Experimental procedures). This model captured the STP data at all intervals tested (mean $R^2 = 0.88$, range: 0.56–0.99) (Fig. 3A). The fits revealed a significant decrease in *U* from the second to fourth week

in vitro (0.72 ± 0.08 versus to 0.39 ± 0.05, respectively; $t_{1,17}$ = 3.75, p = 0.0016) (Fig. 3B). Interestingly, there was no change in the variable that captures the time constant of the recovery from depression ($\tau_{\rm rec}$; 552 ± 74 versus 559 ± 68 ms) (Fig. 3C).

DISCUSSION

The current results revealed a robust developmental increase in PPR. Since these changes were observed in



Fig. 2. Developmental change in cellular properties. (A) Examples of intrinsic excitability in week 2 (left) and week 4 (right). (B) There was a significant developmental decrease in intrinsic excitability (p = 0.0005). (C) There was a significant decrease in resting membrane potential ($t_{143} = 3.282$, p = 0.001). (D) There was no significant change in input resistance.

culture, we can conclude that they do not rely on sensory experience, and therefore are likely to be part of an ontogenetic program. Additionally, our quantitative analysis suggests that this developmental shift seems to be best accounted for by changes in release parameters, but not by changes in the time constant governing the recovery from depression. As discussed below this has implications for the computational function of STP.

Connectivity

The connection probability between local cortical neurons relates to the influence neurons have on their neighbors and the "sparcity" of local cortical circuits (Song et al., 2005). Experimental studies have reported a wide range of connection probabilities between neocortical pyramidal neurons. In acute cortical slices, the reported connection probabilities have ranged from 9% (Mason et al., 1991; Markram et al., 1997) to more than 30% (Boudkkazi et al., 2007).

The 21.7% connection probability observed here was a bit higher than most reports in acute cortical preparations, nevertheless our results are consistent with studies suggesting that organotypic cultures exhibit increased synaptic connectivity. For example, in acute hippocampal slices, the connection probability between CA3 \rightarrow CA3 and CA3 \rightarrow CA1 is reported to be between 1% and 5% (Miles and Wong, 1986; Sayer et al., 1990; Scharfman, 1994; Bolshakov and Siegelbaum, 1995). But in organotypic hippocampal slices connections were found in 56% of CA3 \rightarrow CA3 pairs, and 76% of CA3 \rightarrow CA1 pairs (Debanne et al., 1995). To the best of our knowledge however, connection probabilities have not been reported for neocortical organotypic slices. Our observations suggest that there is only a mild, if any, increase in connection probability—in contrast to the large increase reported in hippocampal connectivity. Thus, our results further suggest that the basic circuitry architecture is fairly faithfully preserved in neocortical organotypic preparations (Gähwiler et al., 1997; De Simoni et al., 2003).

Relationship between EPSP amplitude and PPR

It is often implicitly assumed that the PPR is governed mostly by initial synaptic strength, this view is supported by observations indicating that PPR is inversely correlated with the probability of release or initial EPSP amplitude in both the hippocampus (Debanne et al., 1996; Dobrunz and Stevens, 1997) and neocortex (Thomson et al., 1993; Atzori et al., 2001; Boudkkazi et al., 2007). However, it is noteworthy that numerous studies have failed to observe any clear relationship between pairedpulse plasticity and the probability of release or initial EPSP amplitude (Reyes and Sakmann, 1999; Waldeck et al., 2000; Sippy et al., 2003; Frick et al., 2007; Oswald and Reyes, 2008). Furthermore, it has been shown that



Fig. 3. Quantitative analysis of STP. (A) Example of a fit of the data to the Tsodyks–Markram model of STP (upper, middle, and lower panels correspond to 20 Hz, 10 Hz, and 5 Hz respectively). (B) There was a significant developmental decrease in the U parameter ($t_{17} = 3.75$, p = 0.0016). (C) There were no significant changes in the value of τ_{rec} .

increased expression of the calcium binding protein NCS-1 in hippocampal cell cultures can switch paired-pulse depression to facilitation without altering basal synaptic transmission (Sippy et al., 2003). Here we observed that the correlation between EPSP amplitude and PPR was dependent on age. For week 2 synapses, there was a significant correlation between EPSP amplitude and PPR (p = 0.039), but this correlation was not observed in week 4 (p = 0.319) (Fig. 1E). Furthermore, as shown in Fig. 1 the change in PPR from developmental weeks 2–4 was not accounted for by the initial EPSP amplitude. These observations further argue that STP is not a simple epiphenomenon of basal synaptic strength.

Developmental plasticity of STP

Numerous studies have reported an increase in PPR over the course of development. For example, observations in acute slices from somatosensory, auditory, and prefrontal cortex reveal a progressive increase in PPR, generally from strong paired-pulse depression (PPD) to little PPD or mild paired-pulse facilitation (PPF) (Reyes and Sakmann, 1999; Kumar and Huguenard, 2001; Zhang, 2004; Frick et al., 2007; Oswald and Reyes, 2008). Here we described for the first time that a similar change is observed in the *in vitro* development of cortical organotypic slices. Additionally, the developmental changes in intrinsic properties are also consistent with previous studies in acute slices (Kasper et al., 1994; Zhang, 2004; Oswald and Reyes, 2008).

As mentioned in the Introduction, previous studies have examined the role of sensory experience in the developmental shift in STP (Finnerty et al., 1999; Finnerty and Connors, 2000; Cheetham and Fox, 2011). However, there have been some conflicting results, perhaps due to the fact that even when one sensory area is deprived of its normal input, non-local or cross-modal experiencedependent changes can still influence the non-deprived cortical circuits (Rauschecker, 1995; Sadato et al., 1996; Buonomano and Merzenich, 1998; Kujala et al., 2000; Bavelier and Neville, 2002; Feldman and Brecht, 2005). For example, visual deprivation has been reported to increase mEPSP amplitude in the visual cortex while decreasing mEPSP amplitude in the somatosensory cortex (Goel et al., 2006)-suggesting that sensory areas are not independent of each other and that normal developmental changes in non-deprived cortex could influence deprived cortical circuits. Consequently, previous developmental studies of PPR have not been able to fully dissociate whether the observed changes in short-term plasticity reflect experience-dependent plasticity or are primarily a product of an ontogenetic program (Reyes and Sakmann, 1999; Zhang, 2004; Cheetham and Fox, 2010; Takesian et al., 2010). Because developmental changes in organotypic slices take place in the absence of sensory input, our results suggest that this shift is at least partially a result of an ontogenetic program that is independent of experience. Nevertheless, it is also clear that experience can alter STP, but this experiencedependent effect may be accounted for by changes in baseline synaptic strength (Finnerty et al., 1999; Finnerty and Connors, 2000; Cheetham et al., 2007).

Regarding the mechanisms of the developmental STP shift our quantitative analysis suggests that the shift may be attributed to changes in the probability of release. A decrease in release probability together with an increase in postsynaptic responsiveness could account for the absence of a decrease in initial EPSP amplitude-which would be expected to be observed from a pure decrease in probability of release. An increase in postsynaptic responsiveness could be attributed to postsynaptic receptors or an increase in the number of synaptic contacts. Indeed, given the known developmental and activitydependent changes in spine density it seems likely there may be an increase in the number of contacts between connected neurons (Gähwiler et al., 1997; De Simoni et al., 2003; Zuo et al., 2005; Holtmaat and Svoboda, 2009).

It should also be noted that STP can also be modulated on a time scale much faster than that observed over development as a result of network activity (Crochet et al., 2005, 2006; Reig et al., 2006). This issue is an important consideration in the current study because both organotypic and dissociated cultures exhibit developmental increases in network activity over time (Johnson and Buonomano, 2007; Sun et al., 2010). However, while spontaneous activity in organotypic slices does increase, such network effects are unlikely to influence our crossage measurements for a number of reasons. First, even at 4 weeks Up state frequency remains less than 0.1 Hz (Johnson and Buonomano, 2007); second the mean recovery time constant of STP was well below 1 s; and third, we eliminated any traces that clearly occurred during Up states.

Computational function of STP

Although STP is observed in most types of synapses (Zucker, 1989; Zucker and Regehr, 2002) its functional role continues to be debated. Theoretical proposals regarding the function of STP include a role in gain control (Abbott et al., 1997; Chance et al., 1998; Galarreta and Hestrin, 1998; Rothman et al., 2009), working memory (Maass and Markram, 2002; Mongillo et al., 2008), and

temporal processing (Buonomano and Merzenich, 1995; Buonomano, 2000; Fortune and Rose, 2001). For example, it has been postulated that STP may play an important role in temporal processing in the range of tens to hundreds of milliseconds as it provides a short-term memory of recent activity (Buonomano and Merzenich, 1995; Buonomano, 2000). Specifically, STP changes the internal state of networks of neurons in a time-dependent manner, thus allowing networks to discriminate the temporal features of sensory stimuli (Buonomano and Maass, 2009).

The issue of how STP changes with development and with synaptic plasticity is critical to understanding the computational function of STP. If it has an explicit computational role it should be possible to observe instances in which it is altered by experience. Indeed, it has been suggested that STP may undergo metaplasticity—that is, there may be specific mechanisms in place to control STP as a result of experience in a manner independent of initial synaptic strength (Waldeck et al., 2000; Sippy et al., 2003; Carvalho and Buonomano, 2011).

In addition to the developmental decrease in PPR our results demonstrated for the first time that this change in STP does not seem to be accompanied by changes in the temporal profile of STP (that is, the time constant of recovery was unaltered). This is a particularly important point in the context of the role of STP in temporal processing. Using computational models it has been recently shown that the plasticity of short-term plasticity enables circuits to solve computational problems that would be otherwise unsolvable (Carvalho and Buonomano, 2011). Specifically, by allowing synapses to "learn" to exhibit PPF or PPD simple circuits can discriminate specific spatiotemporal patterns. In this model the shifts were implemented as changes in the presynaptic release (the U parameter in the Markram-Tsodyks model). But the issue of whether the temporal profile of STP could also be regulated is also raised. This would take place by directed changes in the time constants governing recovery from depression and facilitation. The absence of a development change in recovery from depression observed here, however, would argue against this form of plasticity.

Acknowledgements—We thank A. Goel and R. Laje for helpful discussion and comments on this manuscript. We thank K. Gurley, D. Vallesfino and J. Tsiang for technical assistance. This work was supported by the National Institute of Mental Health (MH60163).

REFERENCES

- Abbott LF, Regehr WG (2004) Synaptic computation. Nature 431:796–803.
- Abbott LF, Varela JA, Sen K, Nelson SB (1997) Synaptic depression and cortical gain control. Science 275:220–224.
- Annis CM, Robertson RT, O'Dowd DK (1993) Aspects of early postnatal development of cortical neurons that proceed independently of normally present extrinsic influences. J Neurobiol 24:1460–1480.
- Atzori M, Lei S, Evans DI, Kanold PO, Phillips-Tansey E, McIntyre O, McBain CJ (2001) Differential synaptic processing separates

stationary from transient inputs to the auditory cortex. Nat Neurosci 4:1230-1237.

- Bavelier D, Neville HJ (2002) Cross-modal plasticity: where and how? Nat Rev Neurosci 3:443–452.
- Bender VA, Bender KJ, Brasier DJ, Feldman DE (2006) Two coincidence detectors for spike timing-dependent plasticity in somatosensory cortex. J Neurosci 26:4166–4177.
- Bolshakov VY, Siegelbaum SA (1995) Regulation of hippocampal transmitter release during development and long-term potentiation. Science 269:1730–1734.
- Bolz J (1994) Cortical circuitry in a dish. Curr Opinion Neurobiol 4:545–549.
- Boudkkazi S, Carlier E, Ankri N, Caillard O, Giraud P, Fronzaroli-Molinieres L, Debanne D (2007) Release-dependent variations in synaptic latency: a putative code for short- and long-term synaptic dynamics. Neuron 56:1048–1060.
- Buonomano DV (1999) Distinct functional types of associative longterm potentiation in neocortical and hippocampal pyramidal neurons. J Neurosci 19:6748–6754.
- Buonomano DV (2000) Decoding temporal information: a model based on short-term synaptic plasticity. J Neurosci 20:1129–1141.
- Buonomano DV, Merzenich MM (1995) Temporal information transformed into a spatial code by a neural network with realistic properties. Science 267:1028–1030.
- Buonomano DV, Merzenich MM (1998) Cortical plasticity: from synapses to maps. Annu Rev Neurosci 21:149–186.
- Buonomano DV, Maass W (2009) State-dependent computations: spatiotemporal processing in cortical networks. Nat Rev Neurosci 10:113–125.
- Burnashev N, Rozov A (2005) Presynaptic Ca²⁺ dynamics, Ca²⁺ buffers and synaptic efficacy. Cell Calcium 37:489–495.
- Carvalho TP, Buonomano DV (2011) A novel learning rule for longterm plasticity of short-term synaptic plasticity enhances temporal processing. Front Integr Neurosci 5:20. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3389/</u> fnint.2011.00020.
- Chance FS, Nelson SB, Abbott LF (1998) Synaptic depression and the temporal response characteristics of V1 cells. J Neurosci 18:4785–4799.
- Cheetham CE, Fox K (2011) The role of sensory experience in presynaptic development is cortical area-specific. J Physiol 589:5691–5699.
- Cheetham CEJ, Fox K (2010) Presynaptic development at L4 to L2/3 excitatory synapses follows different time courses in visual and somatosensory cortex. J Neurosci 30:12566–12571.
- Cheetham CEJ, Hammond MSL, Edwards CEJ, Finnerty GT (2007) Sensory experience alters cortical connectivity and synaptic function site specifically. J Neurosci 27:3456–3465.
- Crochet S, Chauvette S, Boucetta S, Timofeev I (2005) Modulation of synaptic transmission in neocortex by network activities. Eur J Neurosci 21:1030–1044.
- Crochet S, Fuentealba P, Cisse Y, Timofeev I, Steriade M (2006) Synaptic plasticity in local cortical network in vivo and its modulation by the level of neuronal activity. Cereb Cortex 16:618–631.
- Dantzker JL, Callaway EM (1998) The development of local, layerspecific visual cortical axons in the absence of extrinsic influences and intrinsic activity. J Neurosci 18:4145–4154.
- De Simoni A, Griesinger CB, Edwards FA (2003) Development of rat CA1 neurones in acute versus organotypic slices: role of experience in synaptic morphology and activity. J Physiol 550:135–147.
- Debanne D, Guerineau NC, Gahwiler BH, Thompson SM (1995) Physiology and pharmacolog of unitary synaptic connections between pairs of cells in areas CA3 and CA1 of rat hippocampal slice cultures. J Neurophysiol 73:1282–1294.
- Debanne D, Guerineau NC, Gahwiler BH, Thompson SM (1996) Paired-pulse facilitation and depression at unitary synapses in rat hippocampus: quantal fluctuation affects subsequent release. J Physiol 491(Pt 1):163–176.

- Debanne D, Boudkkazi S, Campanac E, Cudmore RH, Giraud P, Fronzaroli-Molinieres L, Carlier E, Caillard O (2008) Pairedrecordings from synaptically coupled cortical and hippocampal neurons in acute and cultured brain slices. Nat Protocols 3:1559–1568.
- Dobrunz LE, Stevens CF (1997) Heterogeneity of release probability, facilitation, and depletion at central synapses. Neuron 18:995–1008.
- Eccles JC, Katz B, Kuffler SW (1941) Nature of the "Endplate Potential" in curarized muscle. J Neurophysiol 4:362–387.
- Feldman DE, Brecht M (2005) Map plasticity in somatosensory cortex. Science 310:810–815.
- Finnerty GT, Connors BW (2000) Sensory deprivation without competition yields modest alterations of short-term synaptic dynamics. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97:12864–12868.
- Finnerty GT, Roberts LS, Connors BW (1999) Sensory experience modifies the short-term dynamics of neocortical synapses. Nature 400:367–371.
- Fortune ES, Rose GJ (2001) Short-term synaptic plasticity as a temporal filter. Trends Neurosci 24:381–385.
- Frick A, Feldmeyer D, Sakmann B (2007) Postnatal development of synaptic transmission in local networks of L5A pyramidal neurons in rat somatosensory cortex. J Physiol 585:103–116.
- Gähwiler BH, Capogna M, Debanne D, McKinney RA, Thompson SM (1997) Organotypic slice cultures: a technique has come of age. Trends Neurosci 20:471–477.
- Galarreta M, Hestrin S (1998) Frequency-dependent synaptic depression and the balance of excitation and inhibition in the neocortex. Nat Neurosci 1:587–594.
- Gingrich KJ, Byrne JH (1985) Simulation of synaptic depression, post-tetanic potentiation, and presynaptic facilitation of synaptic potentials from sensory neurons mediating gill-withdrawal reflex in Aplysia. J Neurophysiol 53:652–669.
- Goel A, Jiang B, Xu LW, Song L, Kirkwood A, Lee HK (2006) Crossmodal regulation of synaptic AMPA receptors in primary sensory cortices by visual experience. Nat Neurosci 9:1001–1003.
- Hardingham NR, Hardingham GE, Fox KD, Jack JJB (2007) Presynaptic efficacy directs normalization of synaptic strength in layer 2/3 rat neocortex after paired activity. J Neurophysiol 97:2965–2975.
- Hayashi Y, Shi SH, Esteban JA, Piccini A, Poncer JC, Malinow R (2000) Driving AMPA receptors into synapses by LTP and CaMKII: requirement for GluR1 and PDZ domain interaction. Science 287:2262–2267.
- Holtmaat A, Svoboda K (2009) Experience-dependent structural synaptic plasticity in the mammalian brain. Nat Rev Neurosci 10:647–658.
- Johnson HA, Buonomano DV (2007) Development and plasticity of spontaneous activity and Up states in cortical organotypic slices. J Neurosci 27:5915–5925.
- Kasper EM, Larkman AU, Lubke J, Blakemore C (1994) Pyramidal neurons in layer 5 of the rat visual cortex. II: Development of electrophysiological properties. J Comp Neurol 339:475–494.
- Katz B, Miledi R (1968) The role of calcium in neuromuscular facilitation. J Physiol 195:481–492.
- Kujala T, Alho K, Naatanen R (2000) Cross-modal reorganization of human cortical functions. Trends Neurosci 23:115–120.
- Kumar SS, Huguenard JR (2001) Properties of excitatory synaptic connections mediated by the corpus callosum in the developing rat neocortex. J Neurophysiol 86:2973–2985.
- Maass W, Markram H (2002) Synapses as dynamic memory buffers. Neural Networks 15:155–161.
- Marder CP, Buonomano DV (2004) Timing and balance of inhibition enhance the effect of long-term potentiation on cell firing. J Neurosci 24:8873–8884.
- Markram H, Tsodyks M (1996) Redistribution of synaptic efficacy between neocortical pyramidal neurons. Nature 382:807–810.
- Markram H, Wang Y, Tsodyks M (1998) Differential signaling via the same axon of neocortical pyramidal neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95:5323–5328.

- Markram H, Pikus D, Gupta A, Tsodyks M (1998) Potential for multiple mechanisms, phenomena and algorithms for synaptic plasticity at single synapses. Neuropharmacology 37:489–500.
- Markram H, Lubke J, Frotscher M, Roth A, Sakmann B (1997) Physiology and anatomy of synaptic connections between thick tufted pyramidal neurones in the developing rat neocortex. J Physiol 500:409–440.
- Mason A, Nicoll A, Stratford K (1991) Synaptic transmission between individual pyramidal neurons of the rat visual cortex in vitro. J Neurosci 11:72–84.
- Miles R, Wong RK (1986) Excitatory synaptic interactions between CA3 neurones in the guinea-pig hippocampus. J Physiol 373:397–418.
- Musleh W, Bi X, Tocco G, Yaghoubi S, Baudry M (1997) Glycineinduced long-term potentiation is associated with structural and functional modifications of alpha-amino-3-hydroxyl-5-methyl-4isoxazolepropionic acid receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 94:9451–9456.
- Mongillo G, Barak O, Tsodyks M (2008) Synaptic theory of working memory. Science 319:1543–1546.
- Oswald A-MM, Reyes AD (2008) Maturation of intrinsic and synaptic properties of layer 2/3 pyramidal neurons in mouse auditory cortex. J Neurophysiol 99:2998–3008.
- Rauschecker JP (1995) Compensatory plasticity and sensory substitution in the cerebral cortex. Trends Neurosci 18:36–43.
- Reig R, Gallego R, Nowak LG, Sanchez-Vives MV (2006) Impact of cortical network activity on short-term synaptic depression. Cereb Cortex 16:688–695.
- Reyes A, Sakmann B (1999) Developmental switch in the short-term modification of unitary EPSPs evoked in layer 2/3/ and layer 5 pyramidal neurons of rat neocortex. J Neurosci 19:3827–3835.
- Rothman JS, Cathala L, Steuber V, Silver RA (2009) Synaptic depression enables neuronal gain control. Nature 2009: 1015–1018.
- Rozov A, Burnashev N (1999) Polyamine-dependent facilitation of postsynaptic AMPA receptors counteracts paired-pulse depression. Nature 401:594–598.
- Rozov A, Burnashev N, Sakmann B, Neher E (2001) Transmitter release modulation by intracellular Ca²⁺ buffers in facilitating and depressing nerve terminals of pyramidal cells in layer 2/3 of the rat neocortex indicates a target cell-specific difference in presynaptic calcium dynamics. J Physiol 531:807–826.
- Sadato N, Pascual-Leone A, Grafman J, Ibanez V, Deiber MP, Dold G, Hallett M (1996) Activation of the primary visual cortex by Braille reading in blind subjects. Nature 380:526–528.
- Sayer RJ, Friedlander MJ, Redman SJ (1990) The time course and amplitude of EPSPs evoked at synapses between pairs of CA3/ CA1 neurons in the hippocampal slice. J Neurosci 10:826–836.
- Scharfman HE (1994) Evidence from simultaneous intracellular recordings in rat hippocampal slices that area CA3 pyramidal cells innervate dentate hilar mossy cells. J Neurophysiol 72:2167–2180.
- Schneggenburger R, Sakaba T, Neher E (2002) Vesicle pools and short-term synaptic depression: lessons from a large synapse. Trends Neurosci 25:206–212.

- Selig DK, Nicoll RA, Malenka RC (1999) Hippocampal long-term potentiation preserves the fidelity of postsynaptic responses to presynaptic bursts. J Neurosci 19:1236–1246.
- Sippy T, Cruz-Martin A, Jeromin A, Schweizer FE (2003) Acute changes in short-term plasticity at synapses with elevated levels of neuronal calcium sensor-1. Nat Neurosci 6:1031–1038.
- Song S, Sjostrom PJ, Reigl M, Nelson S, Chklovskii DB (2005) Highly nonrandom feature of synaptic connectivity in local cortical circuits. PLOS Biol 3:508–518.
- Stoppini L, Buchs PA, Muller D (1991) A simple method for organotypic cultures of nervous tissue. J Neurosci Methods 37:173–182.
- Sun J-J, Kilb W, Luhmann HJ (2010) Self-organization of repetitive spike patterns in developing neuronal networks in vitro. Eur J Neurosci 32:1289–1299.
- Takesian AE, Kotak VC, Sanes DH (2010) Presynaptic GABAB receptors regulate experience-dependent development of inhibitory short-term plasticity. J Neurosci 30:2716–2727.
- Thomson AM, Deuchars J, West DC (1993) Large, deep layer pyramid–pyramid single axon EPSPs in slices of rat motor cortex display paired pulse and frequency-dependent depression, mediated presynaptically and self-facilitation, mediated postsynaptically. J Neurophysiol 70:2354–2369.
- Tominaga-Yoshino K, Urakubo T, Okada M, Matsuda H, Ogura A (2008) Repetitive induction of late-phase LTP produces longlasting synaptic enhancement accompanied by synaptogenesis in cultured hippocampal slices. Hippocampus 18:281–293.
- Tsodyks MV, Markram H (1997) The neural code between neocortical pyramidal neurons depends on neurotransmitter release probability. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 94:719–723.
- Uesaka N, Hirai S, Maruyama T, Ruthazer ES, Yamamoto N (2005) Activity dependence of cortical axon branch formation: a morphological and electrophysiological study using organotypic slice cultures. J Neurosci 25:1–9.
- Varela JA, Sen K, Gibson J, Fost J, Abbott LF, Nelson SB (1997) A quantitative description of short-term plasticity at excitatory synapses in layer 2/3 of rat primary visual cortex. J Neurosci 17:7926–7940.
- von Engelhardt J, Mack V, Sprengel R, Kavenstock N, Li KW, Stern-Bach Y, Smit AB, Seeburg PH, Monyer H (2010) CKAMP44: a brain-specific protein attenuating short-term synaptic plasticity in the dentate gyrus. Science 327:1518–1522.
- Waldeck RF, Pereda A, Faber DS (2000) Properties and plasticity of paired-pulse depression at a central synapse. J Neurosci 20:5312–5320.
- Zhang ZW (2004) Maturation of layer V pyramidal neurons in the rat prefrontal cortex: intrinsic properties and synaptic function. J Neurophys 91:1171–1182.
- Zucker RS (1989) Short-term synaptic plasticity. Annu Rev Neurosci 12:13–31.
- Zucker RS, Regehr WG (2002) Short-term synaptic plasticity. Annu Rev Physiol 64:355–405.
- Zuo Y, Yang G, Kwon E, Gan WB (2005) Long-term sensory deprivation prevents dendritic spine loss in primary somatosensory cortex. Nature 436:261–265.

(Accepted 11 April 2012) (Available online 19 April 2012)

Chapter 3. Order Selectivity in vitro

Generated by

Short-term Synaptic Plasticity

Introduction

Discriminating the order in which different sensory events are presented is of fundamental importance to many sensory computations, including speech discrimination in humans, song discrimination in birds, echolocation in bats, and direction selectivity in the visual system (Hirsh, 1959; Barlow and Levick, 1965; Doupe and Kuhl, 1999; Mossbridge et al., 2006; Simmons, 2012). For example, the meaning in language is often determined by the order of consecutive phonemes, as in "de-lay" versus "la-dy" or "mi-st" versus "mi-tts". More generally, in the auditory domain mammals can easily learn to discriminate whether a high-frequency tone precedes a low frequency tone, or vice-versa. Indeed, there is evidence suggesting that deficits in this type of order-discrimination task contribute to certain types of language-based learning disabilities (Tallal and Piercy, 1973; Merzenich et al., 1996; Tallal, 2004).

Consistent with the clear importance of temporal order in general sensory processing and particularly in auditory processing, a large number of studies have reported order-selective and sequence sensitive neurons in rodents (Kilgard and Merzenich, 2002; Zhou et al., 2010), cats (Brosch and Schreiner, 2000), bats (Suga et al., 1978; Suga et al., 1983; Razak and Fuzessery, 2009), songbirds (Margoliash and Fortune, 1992; Lewicki and Arthur, 1996; Doupe, 1997), and monkeys (Brosch et al., 1999; Bartlett and Wang, 2005; Yin et al., 2008; Sadagopan and Wang, 2009). Yet, there has been relatively little emphasis on the mechanisms underlying order-selectivity.

Here we are primarily focusing on a general form of order-selectivity, namely the temporal selectivity in the auditory domain. Consider a stimulus composed of two consecutive sensory events such as a low (A) and high (B) frequency tone to create the tone pair AB. A

33

"strong" order-selective neuron would respond preferentially to AB, over BA, AA, or BB (or of course, A or B by themselves) (Lewicki and Konishi, 1995; Lewicki and Arthur, 1996; Brosch and Schreiner, 2000; Bartlett and Wang, 2005; Yin et al., 2008; Sadagopan and Wang, 2009). From a computational perspective the formation of an AB-selective neuron requires that information from both A and B pathways converge onto the selective neuron; additionally, in order to respond selectively to B when it is preceded by A (but not single B or BB), there must be a "memory" of A at the time of B. For example, if A and B were separated by 100 ms, there must be a "memory" of A that lasts at least 100 ms. Previous models of auditory order selectivity proposed that this "memory" of the first input is achieved by invoking specific circuit mechanisms, activating long-lasting currents or employing recurrent circuitry (Lewicki and Konishi, 1995; Drew and Abbott, 2003). For example, some previous models achieved order sensitivity by assuming the presence of delayed inputs (e.g. dendritic conduction delay) from one pathway, so that both inputs will converge onto a common unit at the same time. However, so far there is little direct experimental evidence supporting such delay mechanisms (Anderson et al., 1999; Baker and Bair, 2012).

Our lab proposed a simple general model of order-selectivity based on virtually universal principles of feedforward disynaptic circuits and synaptic properties such as short-term synaptic plasticity, or STP (**Figure 3.1**). STP is virtually a universal form of synaptic plasticity observed in most synapses and it can adopt the form of either facilitation or depression (Zucker, 1989; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Abbott and Regehr, 2004). Previous theoretical work has proposed that STP contributes to gain control (Chance et al., 1998; Galarreta and Hestrin, 1998; Abbott and Regehr, 2004; Rothman et al., 2009), working memory (Maass and Markram, 2002; Mongillo et al., 2008; Barak et al., 2010; Deco et al., 2010; Deng and Klyachko, 2011), network stability (Galarreta and Hestrin, 1998; Sussillo et al., 2007), as well as temporal processing

(Buonomano and Merzenich, 1995; Buonomano, 2000; Fortune and Rose, 2001). Here we propose that STP embedded in the most basic neural circuits enables the emergence of order selective neurons without invoking any sorts of delay or requiring prior learning.

The model of order selectivity is composed of a simple feedforwad disynaptic circuit, in which two inputs (A and B) converge onto the same inhibitory neuron (Inh) as well as the excitatory neuron (Ex) (Figure 3.1A). An example of when Ex neuron displays AB selectivity (respond to AB, but not to BB, BA, AA, or single A or B) as well as the voltage traces revealed by computational simulations are shown in Figure 3.1B, left column. Computational simulations demonstrate the order-selectivity can emerge through the following mechanism: input from pathway A activates Ex neuron as well as the feedforward Inh neuron. Input from pathway B comes in at an interval (e.g. 100 ms) later and converges onto Ex neuron as well as the same Inh neuron. The IPSP onto Ex neuron undergoes heterosynaptic paired-pulse depression. Therefore when stimulus B arrives it is able to elicit a suprathreshold respond in the Ex neuron because the balance of excitation and inhibition has shifted towards excitation as a result of PPD of the IPSP. Note that single A or single B stimuli only elicit subthreshold responses in Ex. The Ex neuron will not respond to AA or BB as well as a result of paired-pulse depression of excitatory input. The voltage responses to all four input patterns (AB, BA, AA, BB) in Ex and Inh neurons as well as the excitatory and inhibitory conductance onto the Ex neuron is shown as colored traces below (Figure 3.1B, left column). Additionally, the computational simulations reveal that it is possible for the Ex neuron to switch from AB to BB selectivity by adjusting the synaptic weights and STP profile (Figure 3.1B, right column).

One of the critical concepts of our model of order selectivity is that IPSP onto Ex neuron undergoes heterosynaptic STP, e.g. if the activation of Inh neuron by input A is immediately



Figure 3.1. Example of AB and BB selectivity in a disynaptic circuit composed of one excitatory and one inhibitory neuron. We proposed that such a simple circuit is potentially capable of displaying order selectivity based on virtually universal principles such as STP. **(A)** Cartoon diagram of the circuit: two inputs (A and B) converge onto the same inhibitory (Inh) neuron as well as the excitatory (Ex) neuron. The heterosynaptic paired-pulse depression of the IPSPs onto Ex neuron would allow order selectivity, i.e. for AB selectivity the Ex neuron respond to input B only if it was preceded by A (but not to AA, BA, BB, or single A and B inputs). **(B)** Mechanisms of order selectivity demonstrated by computational simulations. Blue and red traces showing the voltage response of Ex and Inh neurons, respectively. Green and black traces showing the conductance of excitatory and inhibitory input onto Ex neuron, respectively. Left column: AB selectivity (red box). Right column: BB selectivity (red box). See main text for details.

followed by the activation of this Inh neuron by input B, the IPSP onto the Ex neuron will undergoes paired-pulse depression (PPD), despite of the fact that the inhibitory neuron is activated by a different input at the second time. Paired-pulse depression (PPD) of IPSPs is a conventional homosynaptic form of STP, meaning that short-term plasticity of IPSP is usually examined by delivering paired pulses from the same pathway. To the best of our knowledge, there is no experimental demonstration of heterosynaptic STP, in which stimulation of one pathway changes the temporal profile and balance of excitation/inhibition in response to a second pathway. Here I address this question experimentally to validate the assumption and test predictions of our model of order selectivity.

This project is a collaborative work composed of experimental and computational parts, and I have been responsible for the experimental component by examining heterosynaptic STP. My results revealed heterosynaptic STP and order selective neurons in acute auditory cortex slices.

Results

Heterosynaptic STP in Acute Auditory Slices

One of the concepts critical to the STP-based model of order selectivity is that changes in the balance of excitation and inhibition imposed by STP is "heterosynaptic". That is, from the perspective of an excitatory neuron in a disynaptic circuit STP of the IPSPs can be expressed heterosynaptically as a result of the convergence of different inputs onto the same inhibitory neuron. Paired-pulse depression of IPSPs is conventionally a homosynaptic property and has been characterized by the expression of the broadening of successive EPSPs (Buonomano and Merzenich, 1998; Pouille and Scanziani, 2001; Carvalho and Buonomano, 2009). Furthermore it has been demonstrated that fast-spiking inhibitory neurons in Layers 2/3 and Layer 4 are driven by a broad range of thalamocortical and intracortical inputs (Gabernet et al., 2005; Hull et al., 2009; Oswald and Reyes, 2011), therefore validating the idea that different inputs might converge onto the same inhibitory neuron. But to the best of our knowledge it has never been experimentally demonstrated that PPD of IPSP (expressed as broadening of EPSPs) can be observed heterosynaptically: i.e, the width of an EPSP from one pathway can be modified by the preceding stimulation of another pathway.

To validate our assumption that different pathways interact on the order of tens-tohundreds of milliseconds so that IPSPs undergo heterosynaptic STP, whole-cell recordings were performed in acute slices from rat auditory cortex. To parallel *in vivo* paired-tone experiments we recorded from Layer 2/3 pyramidal neurons while stimulating two pathways: a "vertical" pathway through an electrode placed in the underlying Layer 6/white matter, which would approximate the principal thalamocortical input to a cortical column; and a "horizontal" pathway through electrode placed laterally in Layer 2/3, which approximates the lateral synaptic connection believed to underlie lateral suppression and enhancement (**Figure 3.2A**).

Heterosynaptic STP was examined by recording evoked EPSPs of L2/3 pyramidal neurons in response to single V or HV inputs (**Figure 3.2B,C**). The interval between H (horizontal) and V (vertical) stimulation was varied between 50 and 400 ms (H50V, H100V, H200V, H400V). Because we were interested in the effective interaction between EPSPs and IPSPs we measured changes in IPSPs indirectly through the width of the EPSPs. Specifically, the width of evoked PSPs is determined in part by the strength of the IPSPs (Buonomano and Merzenich, 1998; Pouille and Scanziani, 2001; Carvalho and Buonomano, 2009). Results revealed that the half-maximal width of EPSPs elicited by the V pathway were significantly broadened by the preceding H stimulation (**Figure 3.2D**; $F_{4,32}$ =15.16, p<10⁻⁶, n=9). This indicates that both pathways converged onto some common inhibitory neurons which underwent heterosynaptic paired-pulse depression. Posthoc tests revealed significant differences between the width of the single V EPSP and V EPSPs of H200V, H400V responses (paired t-test: unadjusted p values are p=0.1231, 0.0487, 0.0058, 0.0032 between single V and H50V, H100V, H200V, H400V respectively. See **Methods** for statistical details).

However, a potential concern relates to possible overlap between the axonal fibers activated by the two pathways. This issue was examined by normalizing EPSP slopes of V response at 50 ms interval (V of H50V and second V of V50V inputs) to the EPSP slope of single V input, at this interval paired-pulse depression or facilitation should be at maximum. At 50 ms inter-pulse interval there is also less GABA_B effect activated by the first stimulus to confound the following EPSPs of V response. The "normalized" EPSP slopes of the V pathway were significantly different in H50V compared to V50V (paired t-test, t₈=7.03, p<10⁻⁴) (**Supplementary Figure S3.1A**). In fact, V responses in H50V stimulation have slope values

39



Figure 3.2. Heterosynaptic STP of IPSPs. Broadening of EPSP responses to V stimulation of HV input compared to EPSP of single V input, suggesting an interaction between the two pathways, possibly via heterosynaptic paired-pulse depression of IPSPs. H: horizontal (Layer2/3) input, V: vertical (Layer6/white matter) input. (A) Cartoon diagram indicating location of the two stimulus electrode as well as the recording electrode. (B) Sample traces of a single cell response to different inputs overlapped. V: response to a single vertical input. H50V/H100V/H200V/H400V: response to horizontal followed by vertical input, separated by 50/100/200/400 ms, respectively. (C) Average traces of all cells (n=9). (D) Half maximum width measured at the vertical responses (V) were significantly different ($F_{4,32}$ =15.16, p<10⁻⁶) (*: p<0.0125, paired t-test between V response of HV input and the response of single V input).

comparable to EPSP slope of a single V stimulation ("normalized" slope value: 98.07 \pm 3.05%, n=9) while V50V elicited robust paired-pulse facilitation (normalized slope value 114.50 \pm 4.54%, n=9). Additionally, "time to peak" value is also significantly different in the (second) V response of H50V and V50V input (paired t-test, t₈=2.46, p=0.039) (**Supplementary Figure S3.1B**). Furthermore, the use of a vertical and horizontal pathway makes it very unlikely that the electrodes are directly activating the same fibers. Indeed, out of 45 recorded neurons 6 were having antidromic responses to one of the pathways, but not for the other -- providing another strong support that overlap between pathways was minimal.

The above results showed that IPSPs in a disynaptic circuit with two input pathways undergo heterosynaptic PPD in the *in vitro* setup that we examined. This experimental result validates the critical assumption of heterosynaptic STP in our model underlying order selectivity.

Order-Selectivity in Vitro

Our model proposes that order-selectivity can in principle emerge from the most basic and widespread neural circuits and synaptic properties such as STP. That is, dynamic changes of the excitatory-inhibitory balance produced by STP in simple disynaptic circuits is sufficient to generate order-selective neurons—provided that the synaptic weights and STP are in an appropriate regime. Thus a prediction arising from the model is: because the mechanisms underlying order selectivity reflect general and robust properties of simple feed-forward disynaptic circuits, we may be able to observe order selectivity in *in vitro* preparations. It is important to point out that as demonstrated by computational simulations, the regime of the circuits—meaning the dynamics of STP and the respective weights—is critical to whether order selectivity can be observed.

Based on numerous *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies it is clear that the most common "default" regime is one in which neuron respond preferentially to the first of a pair of sensory events which makes sense particularly in early sensory areas where stimulus onset is critical to rapid behavioral responses and subsequent sensory processing. Nevertheless *in vivo* studies demonstrate that there are a significant, albeit minority of neurons that do exhibit order-selectivity (Brosch et al., 1999; Brosch and Schreiner, 2000; Kilgard and Merzenich, 2002; Yin et al., 2008; Sadagopan and Wang, 2009) -- note that here the definition of "strong" order-selectivity would be neurons that respond preferentially to AB (mostly likely to the second pulse of "B") over BA, AA, or BB (or of course, A or B by themselves). Therefore we asked if order selectivity can be observed in acute slices of rat auditory cortex.

As above we recorded from L2/3 pyramidal neurons while stimulating two pathways: a "vertical" pathway (V) and a "horizontal" pathway (H) (**Figure 3.2A**). The two pathways were stimulated in pairs: HV, VH, HH, VV, with an interval of 100 ms between them, and the four patterns of input were sequentially looped. EPSPs elicited by external orthodromic stimulation generally do not elicit spikes in pharmacologically intact acute slices, thus neurons were depolarized with a 1 s depolarizing pulse during the presentation of the stimulus pairs. The strength of the stimulation of the V and H pathways (60-800 μ A) were specifically adjusted "online" to attempt to create suprathreshold responses that were in an interesting regime—that is, in which the neurons fire action potentials but not to all stimuli. Towards this end each "stimulus" consisted of an electrical shock (or a "burst" of two, which increased the number of

42

neurons that fired, and also increased the window of integration of the EPSPs and thus the expression of the depression of IPSPs) from one of the pathways.

Out of 17 (from of a total of 26 recorded) neurons in which stimulation was able to elicit action potentials, the majority (13/17) did not spike consistently, spiked primarily to the first pulse of the V or H stimulus (**Supplementary Figure S3.4**), or had moderate but non-significant selectivity. Four neurons (23%), however, exhibited statistically significant selective responses (p<0.05, χ^2 -test) to only one of the four patterns (see **Methods** for statistical details). **Figure 3.3A,B** show an example of 10 successive stimulus cycles of a neuron that responded preferentially to VH. **Figure 3.3C,D** provide an example of a neuron that responded preferentially to HH. **Supplementary Figure S3.2-S3.3** provide additional examples of stimulus selective responses. In conclusion, our observation of *in vitro* order-selective neurons provide experimental support to the notion that order selectivity can emerge from general and robust properties of simple feed-forward disynaptic circuits.



Figure 3.3. Examples of order selective cells in *in vitro* **cortical network.** Four stimuli patterns were given to a single cell alternatively: V (vertical, L6) – H (Horizontal, L2/3), HV, HH, VV. The cell is considered as pattern selective if it fires an action potential to the second pulse of one pattern but not to the other patterns. (A-B) VH selective cell. (C-D) HH selective cell. (A) and (C): sample traces of response to one cycle of four stimuli pattern, with traces overlapped. (B) and (D): heat map of the ten successive cycles. Voltage range in (B) is -62.7 - 0 mV, in (D) is -49.6 - 0 mV.

Discussion

Other critical experimental observations underlying STP-based order selectivity

One of the critical concepts in our model of order selectivity relies on the heterosynaptic STP of IPSP onto the excitatory neuron, and have been validated above. There are assumptions contributing to order-selectivity as described in the model shown in **Figure 3.1**. Two of the most important assumptions of the model are: 1) IPSPs undergo robust paired-pulse depression; and 2) despite the fact that in a disynaptic circuits, such as the thalamocortical projection, IPSPs are somewhat delayed in comparison to EPSPs because of the extra synaptic step, that they still interact with the ascending slope of the EPSPs. Both these observations have robust experimental support, as discussed briefly below.

1. The presence of STP in the excitatory and inhibitory synapses of a disynaptic circuit ensures that the balance of excitation and inhibition will change in response to consecutive stimuli. In a simple feedforward disynaptic circuit (**Figure 3.1A**) the balance of excitation and inhibition in response to consecutive inputs is shaped by at least three forms of STP that are universally observed: $Ex\rightarrow Ex$, $Ex\rightarrow$ Inh, $Inh\rightarrow Ex$. STP in all these synapses is variable both in terms of magnitude and time course, and sometimes even in direction (facilitation versus depression). As a general rule, Inh (fast spiking, FS) \rightarrow Ex IPSPs exhibit robust depression (Gupta et al., 2000; Kapfer et al., 2007; Reyes, 2011; Ma et al., 2012). Ex \rightarrow Inh synapses exhibit both depressing and facilitating synapses, however there is a sharp distinction between different types of inhibitory neurons: excitatory synapses onto FS/parvalbumin inhibitory neurons generally exhibit depression (Kapfer et al., 2007; Lu et al., 2007; Reyes, 2011; Levy and Reyes, 2012). The excitatory synapses onto pyramidal neurons exhibit a much wider range of STP ranging from robust depression to mild facilitation.

2. In a feedforward excitatory/inhibitory disynaptic circuits inhibition is rapid enough to "veto" a suprathreshold EPSP. In response to a feedforward stimulation input, excitatory neurons receive a monosynaptic EPSP and a disynaptic IPSP. Even though the IPSP is delayed because of the additional interneuron, the IPSP robustly interacts with the rising slope of the monosynaptic EPSP and can prevent a suprathreshold EPSP from producing a spike (McCormick et al., 1993; Pouille and Scanziani, 2001; Marder and Buonomano, 2004; Daw et al., 2007; Carvalho and Buonomano, 2009). Indeed, cortical circuits seems to be "designed" precisely to allow fast spiking (FS) inhibitory neurons to implement this computational feature (Mason et al., 1991; Markram et al., 1997a; Oswald and Reyes, 2008, 2011; Ma et al., 2012). Specifically, $Ex \rightarrow Inh(FS)$ and $Inh(FS) \rightarrow Ex$ synapses have shorter latency (0.6-0.9 ms) (Oswald and Reyes, 2011; Ma et al., 2012) compared to $Ex \rightarrow Ex$ synapses (1.2-1.8 ms) (Mason et al., 1991; Markram et al., 1997b; Oswald and Reyes, 2008). Secondly, fast-spiking Inh neurons generally synapse on the cell soma or proximal dendrites of excitatory pyramidal neurons, and that fast-spiking Inh neurons have low thresholds and tend to received larger thalamocortical EPSPs than excitatory neurons (Holmgren et al., 2003; Daw et al., 2007; Hull et al., 2009).

Our model of order selectivity is consistent with the above experimental observations in addition to the heterosynaptic STP of IPSP validated in **Results** part. We believe this model will add to current understanding of the biological mechanism underlying order selectivity.

Conclusion

Together the above results provide the experimental evidence for "heterosynaptic STP": as a result of the convergence of inputs onto inhibitory neurons one pathway can broaden the evoked PSP of another pathway. Furthermore, experimental evidence of order-selective neurons *in vitro* was provided. Overall, these results support the notion that order selectivity can emerge from general and robust properties of simple feed-forward disynaptic circuits. Importantly the proposed model of order-selectivity, in contrast to previous models, relies on experimentally well established circuit and synaptic properties.

Methods

Acute slice preparation

Acute slices were prepared as previously described (Marder and Buonomano, 2003; Carvalho and Buonomano, 2009). Briefly, 22-31 day old Sprague-Dawley rats were anesthetized with isoflurane and decapitated. The brain was removed and placed in ice-cold oxygenated (95% O₂-5% CO₂) ACSF (in mM: 119 NaCl, 2.5 KCl, 1.3 MgSO₄, 1.0 NaH₂PO₄, 26.2 NaHCO₃, 2.5 CaCl₂, and 10 dextrose) (all chemicals from Sigma). Coronal slices (300-350 µm thick) containing primary auditory cortex were cut using a vibratome and maintained in oxygenated ACSF at room temperature for 1-2 hour prior to recording.

Electrophysiology

Whole-cell recordings were made from regular-spiking, infragranular pyramidal neurons using IR-DIC visualization (average distance from the cortical surface was 260 \pm 6 μ M). Experiments were performed at 28-30°C in external solution composed of (in mM): 119 NaCl, 2.5 KCl, 1.3 MgSO₄, 1.0 NaH₂PO₄, 26.2 NaHCO₃, 2.5 CaCl₂, and 10 dextrose. The internal solution for whole-cell recordings contained (in mM): 130 K-gluconate, 5 KCl, 2 MgCl₂, 4 ATP-Mg, 10 phospho-creatine, 0.3 GTP-Na, 10 mM HEPES, and was adjusted to pH 7.3 and 300 mOsm (Oswald and Reyes, 2011). All analyses were performed using software custom written in MATLAB.

In Vitro Stimulation protocol

Two pathways were stimulated by extracellular electrodes: a "vertical" pathways through an electrode placed in the underlying L6/white matter, which would approximate the principal thalamocortical input to a cortical column; and a "horizontal" pathway through electrode placed laterally in L2/3, which approximates the lateral synaptic connection believed to underlie paired-pulse suppression and enhancement. Recordings were done from L2/3 pyramidal neurons.

In the heterosynaptic STP experiments, evoked EPSPs in response to both single V or HV inputs were recorded. The interval between H (horizontal) and V (vertical) stimulations was varied between 50 and 400 ms (H50V, H100V, H200V, H400V). Stimulations were delivered in the sequence of V, H50V, H100V, H200V, H400V with 10 s interval in between and looped. After acquiring all the data for HV input, stimulations were switched to looped through V, V50V, V100V, V200V, V400V stimuli with 10 s interval and EPSP responses were recorded.

In the order-selectivity experiments, the stimulating pathways were activated in pairs: HH, HV, VH, VV and with an interval of 100 ms between them. The four patterns were delivered sequentially in loops with 10 s interval in between. To elicit orthodromic action potentials, neurons were depolarized with a 1 s depolarizing pulse during the presentation of the stimulus pairs. The strength of the stimulation of the V and H pathways (60-800 µA) were specifically adjusted "online" to attempt to create suprathreshold responses that were in an regime interesting to us (see above). Each "stimulus" consisted of an electrical shock (or a "burst" of two to increased the number of firing neurons, as well as the window of integration of the EPSPs and thus the expression of the depression of IPSPs).

Statistics

In the heterosynaptic STP experiments, broadening of half-maximal width of EPSPs elicited by V pathway when preceded by H stimulation is quantified by two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with repeated measures on input patterns. Specifically, half-maximal width of

49

EPSP response to a single V stimuli is compared to the response to V stimuli in H50V, H100V, H200V, and H400V inputs. In posthoc tests, raw p value obtained by paired t-tests is compared to an adjusted p value of 0.05/4=0.0125 to avoid multiple comparison artifact.

In the order-selectivity experiments, definition of selectivity was based on 10 consecutive trials (with the same stimulation and interval parameters), where there was a statistically significant response to the second input of one pattern, for example responding with 7 or 8 times out of 10. Significance of the selectivity is tested with Chi-square test.

Supplementary Figures



Supplementary Figure S3.1. There is little pathway overlap between H (horizontal, L2/3) and V (vertical, L6) inputs, suggested by quantifying EPSP slope and time to peak. (A) "Normalized" EPSP slope of V response is calculated by normalizing the EPSP slope of the V response from H50V or the second V response of V50V to the EPSP slope of a single V stimulation. There is a significant difference between normalized V slope from H50V and V50V (paired t-test, t_8 =7.03, p=0.0001, n=9). (B) Time to peak for single V, V response of H50V and second V response of V50V input. The (second) V response of H50V and V50V stimuli are significantly different (t_8 =2.46, p=0.039).



Supplementary Figure S3.2. Additional example of a VH-selective neuron, responding 8 out of 10 times. (A) Sample traces of response to one cycle of stimuli pattern. (B) Heat map of the ten successive cycles. Voltage range in (B) is -56.2 - 0 mV.



Supplementary Figure S3.3. Additional example of a HH-selective neuron, responding 7 out of 10 times. (A) Sample traces of response to 1 cycle of stimuli pattern. **(B)** Heat map of the ten successive cycles. Voltage range in (B) is -69.5 - 0 mV.



Supplementary Figure S3.4. Example of a neuron responding to the first pulse of V pathway stimuli, responding 10 out of 10 times. (A) Sample traces of response to one cycle of stimuli pattern. (B) Heat map of the ten successive cycles. Voltage range in (B) is -63.9 - 0 mV.

REFERENCES

Abbott LF, Regehr WG (2004) Synaptic computation. Nature 431:796-803.

- Anderson JC, Binzegger T, Kahana O, Martin KA, Segev I (1999) Dendritic asymmetry cannot account for directional responses of neurons in visual cortex. Nat Neurosci 2:820-824.
- Baker PM, Bair W (2012) Inter-neuronal correlation distinguishes mechanisms of direction selectivity in cortical circuit models. J Neurosci 32:8800-8816.
- Barak O, Tsodyks M, Romo R (2010) Neuronal population coding of parametric working memory. J Neurosci 30:9424-9430.
- Barlow HB, Levick WR (1965) The mechanism of directionally selective units in rabbit's retina. J Physiol 178:477-504.
- Bartlett EL, Wang X (2005) Long-lasting modulation by stimulus context in primate auditory cortex. J Neurophysiol 94:83-104.
- Brosch M, Schreiner CE (2000) Sequence sensitivity of neurons in cat primary auditory cortex. Cereb Cortex 10:1155-1167.
- Brosch M, Schulz A, Scheich H (1999) Processing of sound sequences in macaque auditory cortex: response enhancement. J Neurophysiol 82:1542-1559.
- Buonomano DV (2000) Decoding temporal information: A model based on short-term synaptic plasticity. J Neurosci 20:1129-1141.
- Buonomano DV, Merzenich MM (1995) Temporal information transformed into a spatial code by a neural network with realistic properties. Science 267:1028-1030.
- Buonomano DV, Merzenich MM (1998) Net interaction between different forms of short-term synaptic plasticity and slow-IPSPs in the hippocampus and auditory cortex. J Neurophysiol 80:1765-1774.
- Carvalho TP, Buonomano DV (2009) Differential effects of excitatory and inhibitory plasticity on synaptically driven neuronal input-output functions. Neuron 61:774-785.
- Chance FS, Nelson SB, Abbott LF (1998) Synaptic depression and the temporal response characteristics of V1 cells. J Neurosci 18:4785-4799.
- Daw MI, Ashby MC, Isaac JT (2007) Coordinated developmental recruitment of latent fast spiking interneurons in layer IV barrel cortex. Nat Neurosci 10:453-461.
- Deco G, Rolls ET, Romo R (2010) Synaptic dynamics and decision making. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:7545-7549.
- Deng PY, Klyachko VA (2011) The diverse functions of short-term plasticity components in synaptic computations. Commun Integr Biol 4:543-548.
- Doupe AJ (1997) Song- and order-selective neurons in the songbird anterior forebrain and their emergence during vocal development. J Neurosci 17:1147-1167.
- Doupe AJ, Kuhl PK (1999) Birdsong and human speech: common themes and mechanisms. Annu Rev Neurosci 22:567-631.
- Drew PJ, Abbott LF (2003) Model of song selectivity and sequence generation in area HVc of the songbird. J Neurophysiol 89:2697-2706.
- Fortune ES, Rose GJ (2001) Short-term synaptic plasticity as a temporal filter. Trends Neurosci 24:381-385.
- Gabernet L, Jadhav SP, Feldman DE, Carandini M, Scanziani M (2005) Somatosensory integration controlled by dynamic thalamocortical feed-forward inhibition. Neuron 48:315-327.
- Galarreta M, Hestrin S (1998) Frequency-dependent synaptic depression and the balance of excitation and inhibition in the neocortex. Nat Neurosci 1:587-594.
- Gupta A, Wang Y, Markram H (2000) Organizing principles for a diversity of GABAergic interneurons and synapses in the neocortex. Science 287:273-278.
- Hirsh IJ (1959) Auditory Perception of Temporal Order. Journal of the Acoustical Society of America 31:759-767.
- Holmgren C, Harkany T, Svennenfors B, Zilberter Y (2003) Pyramidal cell communication within local networks in layer 2/3 of rat neocortex. J Physiol 551:139-153.
- Hull C, Isaacson JS, Scanziani M (2009) Postsynaptic mechanisms govern the differential excitation of cortical neurons by thalamic inputs. J Neurosci 29:9127-9136.
- Kapfer C, Glickfeld LL, Atallah BV, Scanziani M (2007) Supralinear increase of recurrent inhibition during sparse activity in the somatosensory cortex. Nat Neurosci 10:743-753.
- Kilgard MP, Merzenich MM (2002) Order-sensitive plasticity in adult primary auditory cortex. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99:3205-3209.
- Levy RB, Reyes AD (2012) Spatial profile of excitatory and inhibitory synaptic connectivity in mouse primary auditory cortex. J Neurosci 32:5609-5619.
- Lewicki MS, Konishi M (1995) Mechanisms underlying the sensitivity of songbird forebrain neurons to temporal order. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92:5582-5586.

- Lewicki MS, Arthur BJ (1996) Hierarchical organization of auditory temporal context sensitivity. J Neurosci 16:6987-6998.
- Lu JT, Li CY, Zhao JP, Poo MM, Zhang XH (2007) Spike-timing-dependent plasticity of neocortical excitatory synapses on inhibitory interneurons depends on target cell type. J Neurosci 27:9711-9720.
- Ma Y, Hu H, Agmon A (2012) Short-term plasticity of unitary inhibitory-to-inhibitory synapses depends on the presynaptic interneuron subtype. J Neurosci 32:983-988.
- Maass W, Markram H (2002) Synapses as dynamic memory buffers. Neural Netw 15:155-161.
- Marder CP, Buonomano DV (2003) Differential effects of short- and long-term potentiation on cell firing in the CA1 region of the hippocampus. J Neurosci 23:112-121.
- Marder CP, Buonomano DV (2004) Timing and balance of inhibition enhance the effect of longterm potentiation on cell firing. J Neurosci 24:8873-8884.
- Margoliash D, Fortune ES (1992) Temporal and harmonic combination-sensitive neurons in the zebra finch's HVc. J Neurosci 12:4309-4326.
- Markram H, Lubke J, Frotscher M, Sakmann B (1997a) Regulation of synaptic efficacy by coincidence of postsynaptic APs and EPSPs. Science 275:213-215.
- Markram H, Lubke J, Frotscher M, Roth A, Sakmann B (1997b) Physiology and anatomy of synaptic connections between thick tufted pyramidal neurones in the developing rat neocortex. J Physiol 500 (Pt 2):409-440.
- Mason A, Nicoll A, Stratford K (1991) Synaptic transmission between individual pyramidal neurons of the rat visual cortex in vitro. J Neurosci 11:72-84.
- McCormick DA, Wang Z, Huguenard J (1993) Neurotransmitter control of neocortical neuronal activity and excitability. Cereb Cortex 3:387-398.
- Merzenich MM, Jenkins WM, Johnston P, Schreiner C, Miller SL, Tallal P (1996) Temporal processing deficits of language-learning impaired children ameliorated by training. Science 271:77-81.
- Mongillo G, Barak O, Tsodyks M (2008) Synaptic theory of working memory. Science 319:1543-1546.
- Mossbridge JA, Fitzgerald MB, O'Connor ES, Wright BA (2006) Perceptual-learning evidence for separate processing of asynchrony and order tasks. J Neurosci 26:12708-12716.
- Oswald AM, Reyes AD (2008) Maturation of intrinsic and synaptic properties of layer 2/3 pyramidal neurons in mouse auditory cortex. J Neurophysiol 99:2998-3008.

- Oswald AM, Reyes AD (2011) Development of inhibitory timescales in auditory cortex. Cereb Cortex 21:1351-1361.
- Pouille F, Scanziani M (2001) Enforcement of temporal fidelity in pyramidal cells by somatic feed-forward inhibition. Science 293:1159-1163.
- Razak KA, Fuzessery ZM (2009) GABA shapes selectivity for the rate and direction of frequency-modulated sweeps in the auditory cortex. J Neurophysiol 102:1366-1378.
- Reyes AD (2011) Synaptic short-term plasticity in auditory cortical circuits. Hear Res 279:60-66.
- Rothman JS, Cathala L, Steuber V, Silver RA (2009) Synaptic depression enables neuronal gain control. Nature 457:1015-1018.
- Sadagopan S, Wang X (2009) Nonlinear spectrotemporal interactions underlying selectivity for complex sounds in auditory cortex. J Neurosci 29:11192-11202.
- Simmons JA (2012) Bats use a neuronally implemented computational acoustic model to form sonar images. Curr Opin Neurobiol 22:311-319.
- Suga N, O'Neill WE, Manabe T (1978) Cortical neurons sensitive to combinations of information-bearing elements of biosonar signals in the mustache bat. Science 200:778-781.
- Suga N, O'Neill WE, Kujirai K, Manabe T (1983) Specificity of combination-sensitive neurons for processing of complex biosonar signals in auditory cortex of the mustached bat. J Neurophysiol 49:1573-1626.
- Sussillo D, Toyoizumi T, Maass W (2007) Self-tuning of neural circuits through short-term synaptic plasticity. J Neurophysiol 97:4079-4095.
- Tallal P (2004) Improving language and literacy is a matter of time. Nat Rev Neurosci 5:721-728.
- Tallal P, Piercy M (1973) Defects of non-verbal auditory perception in children with developmental aphasia. Nature 241:468-469.
- Yin P, Mishkin M, Sutter M, Fritz JB (2008) Early stages of melody processing: stimulussequence and task-dependent neuronal activity in monkey auditory cortical fields A1 and R. J Neurophysiol 100:3009-3029.
- Zhou X, de Villers-Sidani E, Panizzutti R, Merzenich MM (2010) Successive-signal biasing for a learned sound sequence. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:14839-14844.

Zucker RS (1989) Short-term synaptic plasticity. Annu Rev Neurosci 12:13-31.

Zucker RS, Regehr WG (2002) Short-term synaptic plasticity. Annu Rev Physiol 64:355-405.

Chapter 4. LTP in cortical

organotypic slices

Introduction

Long-term potentiation, or LTP, is a form of long lasting synaptic plasticity that is considered to be one of the fundamental contributors to learning and memory (Bliss and Collingridge, 1993; Malenka and Nicoll, 1999; Martin et al., 2000; Lynch, 2004; Whitlock et al., 2006; Ho et al., 2011). LTP was first observed in *in vivo* hippocampal experiments when Bliss and Lomo demonstrated increases in the size of the field EPSPs (and decrease in the latency of the population spike) in response to high frequency (tetanic) stimulation (Lomo, 1971; Bliss and Gardner-Medwin, 1973; Bliss and Lomo, 1973; Douglas and Goddard, 1975). More than a decade later it was demonstrated that this form of LTP was associative and conformed to Hebb's postulate that paired pre- and postsynaptic activity would increase synaptic strength (Gustafsson and Wigstrom, 1986; Kelso et al., 1986; Larson and Lynch, 1986; Sastry et al., 1986).

Decades of subsequent research have demonstrated that there are a number of different forms of LTP, and that long-term synaptic plasticity is governed by the temporal relationship between pre- and postsynaptic spikes, as well as the presence of neuromodulators. Specifically, spike-timing dependent plasticity (STDP) reveals that when presynaptic input precedes postsynaptic spiking within a few tens of milliseconds, LTP is induced. In contrast, when postsynaptic spiking occurs before the presynaptic spike, long-term depression (LTD) can be generated (Debanne et al., 1994; Markram et al., 1997; Bi and Poo, 1998) (**Chapter 1, Figure 1.1**). In addition to the timing of pre- and postsynaptic spikes, it is now clear that neuromodulators also play an important role in gating the magnitude and polarity of synaptic plasticity (Auerbach and Segal, 1996; Kilgard and Merzenich, 1998; Lin et al., 2003; Froemke et al., 2007; Seol et al., 2007; Caporale and Dan, 2008; Pawlak and Kerr, 2008; Zhang et al., 2009; Buchanan et al., 2010; Pawlak et al., 2010; Gu and Yakel, 2011; Huang et al., 2012). For example, it has been shown that β -adrenergic receptors coupled to the adenylyl cyclase signaling cascade gate the LTP side of STDP while muscarinic receptors coupled to the phospholipase C cascade were necessary for LTD (Seol et al., 2007). In these studies, pairing is not sufficient to induce LTP or LTD without neuromodulators.

The great majority of LTP studies, including all the early demonstrations of associative LTP have been carried out in acute slices — an ideal preparation to perform intra- and extracellular recordings while carefully controlling the stimulation pathways and performing pharmacological manipulations. A number of papers have also studied LTP in organotypic hippocampal slices (Stoppini et al., 1991; Collin et al., 1997; Gahwiler et al., 1997; Debanne et al., 1998; Shi et al., 1999; Pavlidis et al., 2000; Tominaga-Yoshino et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2009). The advantage of studying LTP in organotypic slices is that long-term genetic, pharmacological, and training manipulations over the course of hours or days can be used. For example, early studies demonstrating that LTP is in part a result of the insertion of AMPA receptors were performed in hippocampal organotypic cultures because they afforded a means to transfect cells with viral vectors before performing plasticity experiments (Shi et al., 1999; Hayashi et al., 2000; Makino and Malinow, 2009). It is the ability to perform long-term experiments that drives the current research of studying plasticity in cortical organotypic slices.

Despite the advantage of using organotypic slices for long-term plasticity experiments a limitation is that it has remained challenging to use associative induction protocols that last many hours—which are likely more physiological and would provide a means to study slower forms of plasticity that rely on protein-synthesis. Specifically, it is difficult to use intracellular pairing protocols that last hours because in addition to the challenges of performing long-lasting recordings, intracellular dialysis generally prevents the induction of LTP (Pavlidis et al., 2000;

Staff and Spruston, 2003; Xu and Wu, 2005; Tanaka et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2008). Indeed, the "wash-out" problem, is even more rapid in organotypic slices, which is why organotypic LTP studies have often used very short baselines (Hayashi et al., 2000; Pavlidis et al., 2000; Makino and Malinow, 2009).

The recent development of optogenetic tools offer a potential way to use long-term induction protocols and avoid the intracellular dialysis during induction (Zhang et al., 2008; Schoenenberger et al., 2011). Specifically, algae-derived Channelrhodopsin-2 (ChR2) which can be activated by 470 nm blue light provides a manner to depolarize neurons (Boyden et al., 2005; Zhang et al., 2006; Zhang et al., 2007; Zhang et al., 2010). When expressed in neurons, ChR2 allows precise control of neuron activity mediated by light. Therefore, it offers a unique strategy for non-invasive LTP induction: the postsynaptic depolarization required for the induction of associative LTP can now be introduced by light instead of traditional electrical stimulation. Thus the short time window for LTP induction in conventional LTP experiments before intracellular dialysis occurs can be greatly expanded if ChR2 is employed (Zhang and Oertner, 2007; Zhang et al., 2008; Kohl et al., 2011; Schoenenberger et al., 2011).

Because my ultimate goal is to use cortical organotypic slices to study the interaction between LTP and STP over the course of hours (Carvalho and Buonomano, 2011), and because LTP has never been described in cortical organotypic slices, my first objective was to demonstrate that LTP can be observed in cortical organotypic slices. My second objective was to determine that ChR2-based light-pairing induction protocols are effective, and characterize the properties of LTP using these methods.

Here I was able to induce associative LTP for the first time in cortical organotypic slices, both with conventional pairing protocols and optogenetic methods. My results suggest that the presence of pronounced inhibition generally impairs the induction of LTP in cortical organotypic slices, but associative LTP can be induced in the presence of local Bicucculine (GABA_A receptor antagonist) or small dose of CNQX (AMPA receptor antagonist) to reduce feed-forward inhibition (Doi et al., 1990; Nishigori et al., 1990; Auerbach and Segal, 1996; Fukuda et al., 1998). Additionally, I demonstrate pairing presynaptic inputs with optical stimulation of ChR2-expressing neurons over the course of minutes or hours was effective in inducing LTP and avoiding the problem of intracellular dialysis (Zhang et al., 2008; Schoenenberger et al., 2011).

Results

Reduced inhibition (Bicuculline) helps inducing LTP after short training on the rig

Associative LTP protocols typically pair presynaptic inputs with postsynaptic depolarization during intracellular whole-cell recordings. In my initial pilot experiments in L2/3 pyramidal neurons of cortical organotypic slices, the traditional pairing protocols proved unsuccessful in inducing LTP. Since it is well established that pronounced inhibition can suppress the opening of NMDA channels and the induction of LTP, it is possible that LTP was blocked by pronounced inhibition in cortical organotypic slices (Miles and Wong, 1986; Sayer et al., 1990; Scharfman, 1994; Bolshakov and Siegelbaum, 1995; Debanne et al., 1995; Chen and Buonomano, 2012). Consistent with this possibility the presence of the GABA_A receptor antagonist bicuculline (500 μ M) revealed a dramatic increase in EPSP amplitude and spikes, reflecting the "unmasking" of the EPSP (**Supplementary Figure S4.1**).

Based on this hypothesis, a whole-cell pairing protocol was used to induce LTP in the presence of the GABA_A antagonist bicuculline. Baseline EPSPs were recorded from two different pathways with whole-cell recordings. During pairing, 500 μ M of bicuculline in low-Mg ACSF (1.3 mM) was locally applied through pipette near the recording electrode to reduce inhibition without eliciting epileptic activity. Training consisted of a single pulse from one pathway paired with current injection that elicited 2-3 spikes. Pairing was delivered every 2 seconds for 2 minutes before EPSP strength was recorded from both pathways (**Figure 4.1A**). LTP was observed in the paired pathway (EPSP slope rise to 164.62 ± 30.40% of baseline at 18 minutes after pairing. Between the pathways paired t-test t₄=3.39, p=0.028), while EPSPs remain relatively unchanged in the unpaired pathway (93.02 ± 11.23% of baseline)

64



Figure 4.1. Pairing protocol under Reduced inhibition induces LTP. (A) Pairing protocol: pair postsynaptic depolarization with a single pulse in one pathway, every 2s for 2min on the rig. Bicuculline was locally applied near the recording electrode. (B) Sample traces at 18min after pairing (grey: pre-pairing; black: post pairing). (C) LTP induced (at 18min, t_4 =3.39, p=0.028, n=5). Arrow indicated position of sample traces in (B).

(**Figure 4.1B, C**). These experiments suggest that pronounced inhibition was preventing the induction of LTP in the previous experiments. This interpretation was further confirmed by experiments designed to address the potential concern that intracellular dialysis might have prevented LTP in early experiments (Pavlidis et al., 2000; Staff and Spruston, 2003; Xu and Wu, 2005; Tanaka et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2008; Schoenenberger et al., 2011). Specifically, a pairing protocol using extracellular depolarization to avoid dialysis also failed to induce LTP (**Supplementary Figure S4.2**).

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first demonstration of associative LTP in cortical organotypic slice. However, the use of intracellular depolarization and local bicuculline is not an ideal protocol for long-term training and testing over hours because it requires long-lasting whole-cell recordings and is subject to intracellular dialysis. To overcome these problems I developed a protocol using Channelrhodopsin-2 (ChR2) to depolarize individual postsynaptic cells in a non-invasive fashion (Zhang et al., 2008; Schoenenberger et al., 2011).

Expression of ChR2 in cortical organotypic slices

Channelrhodopsin-2 (ChR2) and the fluorescent protein EYFP were expressed in cortical organotypic slices using an AAV5 viral vector (See Methods) (Zhang et al., 2006; Arenkiel et al., 2007; Zhang et al., 2007; Zhang et al., 2010). Two to three weeks after transfection neurons expressing EYFP could be visualized and patched (**Figure 4.2A**). When activated by 470 nm blue light, light-induced action potentials could be recorded both intracellularly or extracellularly (**Figure 4.2B**).



Figure 4.2. ChR2 expression in the cortical organotypic slices induces light-activated neural activity. (A) Construct of the virus and visualization of ChR2 expression with EYFP. (B) Whole-cell recording (upper) and lose-cell attach recording (lower) confirmed robust light-activated action potentials. (C,D) Light-evoked polysynaptic network activity can be block by high dose (40 μ M) of CNQX, but low dose CNQX (8 μ M) leads to more network activity by reducing feed-forward inhibition. Blue bar indicates light, asterisk indicates location of each of the sample traces in (D).

Because cortical circuitry is recurrent, light activation of ChR2 in a subset of cells is expected to induce indirect activity in neurons expressing little or no ChR2. **Figure 4.2C** provides an example of a neuron in which light elicited indirect polysynaptic activity. To demonstrate that this activity is polysynaptic in nature, light evoked responses were also examined in the presence of CNQX. Interestingly, a low-dose of CNQX (8 μ M) actually increased the amount of light-evoked network activity, presumably by decreasing the excitatory drive onto inhibitory neurons therefore shifting the excitation/inhibition balance in the slice (Doi et al., 1990; Fukuda et al., 1998; Menuz et al., 2007) (see below, **Figure 4.2C, D**). As expected a high-dose of CNQX (40 μ M) abolished all polysynaptic activity, leaving a small direct light-activated depolarizing current. Network activity recovered after washing off CNQX. The effectiveness of optical stimulation was also verified by demonstrating that chronic stimulation (2 days) of the ChR2-expressing slices with blue light induced homeostatic plasticity, quantified by measuring either the total time of spontaneous UP states or the area under evoked responses (**Supplementary Figure S4.3**).

Optical-pairing protocol with intact inhibition does not induce LTP

Having established the effectiveness of ChR2 expression and light induced depolarization I next examined whether optically evoked depolarization could be used to induce LTP with a long-lasting (1.5 hr) pairing protocol. In these experiments organotypic slices were "implanted" with two stimulating electrodes (Johnson and Buonomano, 2009; Johnson et al., 2010) (**Figure 4.3A**). These experiments were performed under intact pharmacology, and to avoid wash-out these experiments were performed with a between-cell baseline: "baseline" EPSPs were first recorded from control cells by randomly patching neurons in the slice.

Subsequently, a single pulse was delivered through one of the electrodes to provide presynaptic activity, while 50 ms of blue light was applied with a 15 ms delay to provide postsynaptic depolarization in the ChR2-positive cells. The other implanted electrode was activated with a single pulse 2 or 5 seconds after the paired pathway and served as the unpaired control (**Figure 4.3B**). The pairing was repeated every 10 s for 1.5 hours on the electrophysiology rig. After pairing ChR2 positive (ChR+) and negative (ChR-) cells were patched and EPSP responses to the two pathways were recorded.

Pairing electrical stimulation with light did not induce robust LTP in ChR+ (nor ChR-) neurons (**Figure 4.3C**). Despite a trend, there was no significant difference in EPSP slopes between two pathways in the ChR2+ cells ($2.63 \pm 0.57 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1}$ and $1.84 \pm 0.30 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1}$ for the paired and unpaired pathway, respectively. t_{11} =2.01, p=0.070, n=12). There was also no difference between the pathways in the baseline or ChR- groups (Baseline group: $2.31 \pm 0.20 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1}$ and $2.11 \pm 0.29 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1}$ for the paired and unpaired pathway, t_{11} =1.24, p=0.241, n=12. ChR- group: $2.40 \pm 0.27 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1}$ and $1.97 \pm 0.23 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1}$ for the paired and unpaired pathway, t_{13} =1.51, p=0.156, n=14). Additionally, pairing in the presence of the adrenergic agonist isoproterenol or the cholinergic agonist carbachol did not result in the induction of LTP either (data not shown). Therefore, these data suggest that even with a 1.5 hr pairing protocol inhibition may be largely preventing the induction of LTP with optical-pairing protocol.

Induction of LTP with optical-pairing protocol and reduced inhibition

We next examined the ability of the optical-pairing protocol to induce LTP in the presence of reduced inhibition. However, blocking GABA_A transmission in these long-lasting



Figure 4.3. Optical-Pairing Protocol does not induce LTP in cortical organotypic slices. (A) Montage of an organotypic slice with the implanted electrodes, indicating paired and unpaired pathways. (Johnson and Buonomano, 2009) (B) Pairing protocol. (C) Averaged traces for baseline (upper), ChR+ cells (middle) and ChR- cells (lower) (n=12, 12, 14 respectively). (D) Pairing itself does not induce LTP in the ChR+ group (paired t-test, t_{11} =2.01, p=0.070).

experiments is challenging: the application of local bicuculline is difficult to control—as chronically applied bicuculline easily induces epileptic activity in the cortical network. In contrast, low-dose of CNQX (3 μM) which is a AMPA/kainate receptor antagonist, can reduce feed-forward inhibition without causing epileptic activity, specifically at low doses the decrease in AMPAergic drive to inhibitory neurons shift the excitatory/inhibitory balance towards excitation (**Figure 4.2C,D**) (Doi et al., 1990; Nishigori et al., 1990; Auerbach and Segal, 1996; Fukuda et al., 1998; van Drongelen et al., 2005; Maclean and Bowie, 2011). Therefore, I determined if the optical-pairing protocol induced LTP in the presence of low doses of CNQX.

These experiments were first performed using a short-induction protocol during wholecell recording. In these within-cell CNQX-LTP experiments, baseline EPSPs were first recorded. Pairing was then delivered by a single pulse from one of the implanted electrodes coupled with 50 ms pulse of blue light (**Figure 4.4A**). Pairing was delivered every 3-5 s for 3-6 min (**Figure 4.4B**). A low-dose of CNQX (3 μ M) was bath applied throughout the experiment. After pairing, there was a gradual increase in EPSP slope in response to the paired pathway (EPSP slope rise to 248.08 ± 60.70% of baseline at 25 minutes after pairing, between the pathways paired ttest t₈=2.62, p=0.031, n=9) while the unpaired pathway remained relatively unchanged (104.48 ± 17.45% of baseline) (**Figure 4.4C, D, E**).

These results establish that LTP can be induced using an optical pairing protocol. But because of the fast washout effect in organotypic slices, LTP must be induced within a short time window (typically 5-10 min) after breaking into the neuron (Hayashi et al., 2000; Pavlidis et al., 2000; Staff and Spruston, 2003; Xu and Wu, 2005; Makino and Malinow, 2009). To study the interaction between LTP and STP over longer timescales, I next examined an optical-pairing protocol that could be applied for hours in the incubator.



Figure 4.4. Reduced inhibition (low-dose CNQX) plus optogenetics helps induce LTP on the rig. (A) Pairing protocol: pair 50 ms blue light with a single pulse in one pathway, every 3-5 s for 3-6 min on the rig. 3 μ M CNQX was bath applied throughout the experiment. (B) Sample traces of training (black), overlapped on baseline (red) and post-training (blue) of the paired pathway. Cyan bar indicates light. (C) Sample traces for the paired pathway (upper) and control pathway (lower) before and after LTP induction. (D) % Baseline slope plot to time (min). (E) Averaged data for all cells (between pathways, paired t-test t₈=2.62, p=0.031, n=9 at 25 min after pairing).

Induction of LTP with a long-lasting optical-pairing protocol

Our hypothesis that metaplasticity of STP relies on long-term training for hours requires that the training sessions be performed in the incubator. Thus I next used optical-pairing protocol with low-dose CNQX to induce LTP in the incubator. Pairing consisted of 40 ms pulse of light presented 20 ms after electrical stimulation of the paired pathway (every 10 seconds), while the unpaired pathway was activated 5 seconds later. A "spaced" protocol was used: a single training session lasted for 30 minutes, followed by 30 minutes of rest, for a total of 3 training sessions lasting 2.5 hours. After training ended, the slice was moved to the recording rig and both ChR2 positive (ChR+) and negative (ChR-) cells were patched (Figure 4.5B). Both training and testing were done in the presence of 4 µM CNQX. To analyze the difference in EPSP amplitude between the paired and unpaired pathways, and between ChR+ and ChRneurons two-way ANOVAs were performed (with repeated measures across pathways). There was a significant difference between paired and unpaired pathways (F_{1.20}=11.46, p=0.003), and no significant interaction between Cells (ChR+, ChR-)×Pathway (paired, unpaired) (F_{1.20}=0.01, p=0.914). These results suggest a significant increase in the EPSP slope in the paired pathway compared to unpaired pathway for both ChR+ and ChR- cells. This observation was confirmed with the t-tests for both ChR+ and ChR- cells (ChR+: $0.99 \pm 0.19 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1}$ and 0.41 ± 0.05 mV·ms⁻¹ in the paired and unpaired pathway, respectively; Paired t-test: t_8 =2.69, p=0.028, n=9. ChR-: $1.14 \pm 0.21 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1}$ and $0.60 \pm 0.10 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1}$ in the paired and unpaired pathway, respectively; t₁₂=2.35, p=0.037, n=13 cells) (Figure 4.5C). To ensure any potential differences in EPSP amplitudes were not a function of the distance to the stimulating and control electrodes, I verified that there was no significant difference between the two distances (unpaired t-test, ChR+: t₁₆=0.89, p=0.389. ChR-: t₂₄=1.62, p=0.119).

Since these were the first experiment to demonstrate LTP in the incubator using an optical-pairing protocol and they generated an unexpected result of LTP in the ChR- neurons as well as in the ChR+ neurons, I replicated this study in an independent set of experiments under "blind" conditions. The same concentration of CNQX (4 μ M) was bath applied during both training and testing. Again, two-way ANOVA showed a significant effect of pairing (F_{1,22}=22.86, p=8.97×10⁻⁵), along with no significant interaction between Cells (ChR+, ChR-) × Pathway (paired, unpaired) (F_{1,22}=0.27, p=0.607) — meaning again that the paired pathway in the ChR+ neurons exhibited LTP in addition to the ChR- neurons. Paired t-tests revealed a significant increase in EPSP slope of the paired pathway in both ChR+ and ChR- group (ChR+: 1.87 ± 0.33 mV·ms⁻¹ and 1.15 ± 0.22 mV·ms⁻¹ in the paired and unpaired pathway, respectively; paired t-test, t₆=2.72, p=0.035, n=7. ChR-: 1.16 ± 0.15 mV·ms⁻¹ and 0.59 ± 0.07 mV·ms⁻¹ in the paired and unpaired pathway, respectively; t₁₆=4.22, p=0.001, n=17) (**Figure 4.5D**). There was no significant differences in the cells' distances to the two electrodes in either groups (unpaired t-test, ChR+: t₁₂=0.98, p=0.347. ChR-: t₃₂=0.56, p=0.577).

Together these two experiments reveals robust LTP as demonstrated by the difference in EPSP slope between the paired and unpaired pathways. Surprisingly, however, both sets of experiments revealed that LTP was induced in ChR- cells in addition to the ChR+ cells.

LTP induction with short-term training protocols in the incubator

The above results raise the critical question of why we observed LTP in ChR- neurons. In the above experiments, ChR2+ cells were defined as having the light-evoked depolarization induces at least one spike. Therefore, some of the negative cells defined here respond to blue



Figure 4.5. 2.5 hr optical-pairing in incubator induced LTP. (A) Pairing protocols : pair 40 ms blue light with a single pulse, with control pathway activated 5 s later, repeats every 10 s for 2.5 hr (with 30 min ON/OFF sessions) in the incubator. 4 μ M CNQX was bath applied during both training and testing. **(B)** Sample traces after training, for a single cell (upper) and average for all cells (lower). SEM shown in shaded area. **(C)** After 2.5 hr of spaced training, LTP was induced in both ChR+ and ChR- cells (n=9,13 respectively). **(D)** Similar experiments as in **(C)**, with paired/unpaired pathways blinded (n=7,17). (*: p<0.05. **: p<0.005)

light as well but to a smaller degree, as a result of the high background expression of ChR2 in our slices. Because the training occurred in the incubator and the testing on the rig, we expect that there may be some differences in the light-evoked responses in two locations as a result of differences in media, temperature, and light sources. Thus it is possible that some of the ChRcells underwent more depolarization in response to light during training in the incubator (See **Discussion** and **Supplementary Figure S4.4A**, **B**). Nevertheless it might still be expected that the degree of LTP in the ChR- cells would be correlated with the light-induced depolarization. However this was not the case as the correlation were not significant (**Supplementary Figure S4.5**). On the other hand it is possible our results indicate that late-phase LTP does not exhibit "presynaptic pathway specificity" in cortical slices—that is from the perspective of the presynaptic neuron, any presynaptic mechanisms contributing to LTP may not be synapse specific (Bonhoeffer et al., 1989; Schuman and Madison, 1994; Engert and Bonhoeffer, 1997).

If the lack of presynaptic specificity (meaning the presence of LTP in both ChR+ and ChR- neurons from the paired pathway) was protein-synthesis dependent, training at a shorter time in the incubator should reduce or eliminate the LTP effect in the ChR- cells. In contrast if LTP in the ChR- cells was a result of direct or indirect depolarization of the ChR- neurons during pairing, LTP should also be observed with a shorter protocol. We thus carried out another set of experiments in which the same pairing protocol was delivered to the slice, but only trained for 15 minutes in the incubator (**Figure 4.6A**). Similarly, 4 μ M of CNQX was bath applied during both training and testing. Pairing still revealed a significant increase in the EPSP slope of the paired pathway (two-way ANOVA, F_{1,26}=12.89, p=0.001), however, the interaction between Cells (ChR+, ChR-) x Pathway (paired, unpaired) was also significant (F_{1,26}=10.44, p=0.003). Paired t-tests revealed that LTP was only induced in the ChR+ group (1.25 ± 0.28 mV·ms⁻¹ and 0.67 ± 0.16 mV·ms⁻¹ in the paired and unpaired pathway, respectively; t₉=3.39, p=0.008) but not the

ChR- group (0.79 ± 0.09 mV·ms⁻¹ and 0.76 ± 0.11 mV·ms⁻¹ in the paired and unpaired pathway, respectively; t_{17} =0.36, p=0.722) (**Figure 4.6B, C, D**). Distance to the two electrodes are not significantly different in either group (unpaired t-test, ChR+: t_{18} =0.21, p=0.840. ChR-: t_{34} =0.33, p=0.744). Moreover, this LTP was confirmed to be NMDA receptor dependent, as training in low-dose CNQX plus bath applied 100 µM APV abolished LTP induction in ChR+ neurons (n=16) (**Supplementary Figure S4.6**). These results support the hypothesis that the pairing-induced LTP in the ChR2 negative cells after longer training sessions may be a result of potential protein-synthesis mechanisms.



Figure 4.6. 15min optical-pairing in incubator induced LTP. (A) Pairing protocols, same as in **Figure 4.5A** but only trained for 15 min. **(B)** Sample traces after training in a ChR+ cell (upper) and a neighboring ChR- cell (lower). **(C)** Average traces for all ChR+ cells (upper) and ChR- cells (lower). SEM shown in shaded area. **(D)** 15 min training only induced LTP in the ChR+ group but not the ChR- group (n=10, 18 respectively).

Discussion

Together the above results establish that LTP can be successfully induced in cortical organotypic slices after reducing inhibition level in the network with either bicuculline or low dose of CNQX. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first time that associative LTP has been reported in cortical organotypic slices. Surprisingly, I observed a potential lack of presynaptic specificity, in which LTP as measured by the increase in synaptic strength in the paired pathway in relation to the unpaired pathways was present in both ChR+ and ChR- cells when training lasted for hours. Most importantly, however, I was able to demonstrate the effectiveness of an optical-pairing protocol necessary to test my metaplasticity of STP experiments described in Chapter 5.

Reducing inhibition is critical for LTP induction

Experiments using depolarization induced by extracellular or optical depolarization (**Figure 4.3 and Supplementary Figure S4.2**) revealed that no robust LTP was induced under intact inhibition. In contrast, LTP was induced in the presence of local bicuculline or low-doses of bath applied CNQX (**Figure 4.1 and 4.4**). These results suggest that pronounced inhibition in cortical cultures suppresses the induction of LTP. This is consistent with a large body of data from hippocampal and cortical acute slices demonstrating that decreasing inhibition enable or enhances the induction of LTP by augmenting the postsynaptic depolarization and Ca²⁺ entry through voltage-gated NMDA channels.

LTP induction in ChR-negative cells

One of the surprising results was that longer training sessions (2.5 h) resulted in the induction of LTP in both ChR2+ cells and ChR2- cells. There are a number of possible explanations for this finding. First, as reported some ChR- cells also exhibit subthreshold levels of direct light-induced depolarization or, of course, received indirect inputs from neighbouring ChR+ neurons (Figure 4.2C, D). However the fact that the 15 min pairing protocol did not result in LTP in the ChR- cells suggest this is not the explanation-nevertheless the ChR- could received weaker depolarization thus requiring longer induction protocols. Second, the LTP in the ChR- cells could reflect presynaptic pathway nonspecific LTP. Note that when considering the issue of pathway and synapse specificity a distinction should be made between postsynaptic and presynaptic specificity. A large number of both early and late-LTP studies have established that LTP is generally postsynaptic specific. That is, different synapses on the same postsynaptic neuron are independently modulated—although this might break down at short distances (Frey and Morris, 1997, 1998b; Govindarajan et al., 2011). Very few studies have addressed the issue of presynaptic specificity, and many of those have revealed that the non-paired presynaptic terminals of potentiated synapses may also be potentiated (Bonhoeffer et al., 1989; Schuman and Madison, 1994; Engert and Bonhoeffer, 1997; Volgushev et al., 2000). This issue has not been carefully examined in neocortical synapses, and it is possible that experiments over the course of hours which presumably allow for protein synthesis-dependent expression mechanisms do not exhibit presynaptic pathway specificity. This effect could be the result of the transport or diffusion of synaptic tags for LTP induction (Schuman and Madison, 1994; Frey and Morris, 1998a; Martin and Kosik, 2002; Redondo and Morris, 2011). In support of our hypothesis, short-term training (15min) under the same condition revealed a significant difference between ChR+ and ChR- groups, so that LTP was induced only in the ChR2 positive cells.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the results provided in **Chapter 4** demonstrate one of the first example of associative LTP in cortical organotypic slices. These results support the notion that cortical organotypic slices largely preserved the circuitry and physiological properties of acute slices. Equally importantly, these results establish a protocol in which it was possible to induce and test LTP hours after the beginning of pairing. This provides a potentially valuable preparation to study late-phase LTP using associative protocols, which has rarely been done, as well as establish the foundation for my metaplasticity of STP experiments in **Chapter 5**.

Methods

Organotypic slice preparation with implanted stimulating electrodes

Cortical organotypic slices were prepared using the interface method as previously described (Stoppini et al., 1991; Johnson and Buonomano, 2007; Chen and Buonomano, 2012) and maintained on culture inserts with implanted microelectrodes (Johnson and Buonomano, 2009; Johnson et al., 2010). Briefly, 7 day old Sprague-Dawley rats were anesthetized with isoflurane and decapitated. The brain was removed and placed in chilled cutting media. Coronal slices (400 μm thick) containing primary auditory cortex were cut using a vibratome and transferred onto cell culture inserts (Millipore, 0.4 μm pore size) with 1 ml of culture media. Culture media was changed 1 and 24 hrs after cutting and every 2-3 days thereafter. Cutting media was composed of EMEM (MediaTech cat. #15-010) plus 3 mM MgCl₂, 10 mM glucose, 25 mM Hepes, and 10 mM Trisbase. Culture media consisted of EMEM plus 1 mM glutamine, 2.6 mM CaCl₂, 1.85 mM MgSO₄, 30 mM glucose, 30 mM Hepes, 0.5 mM ascorbic acid, 20% horse serum, 10 units/L penicillin, and 10 μg/L streptomycin. Slices were incubated in 5% CO₂ and 95% O₂ at 35°C for 8-28 days before recording.

Electrophysiology

Whole-cell recordings were made from regular-spiking, infragranular pyramidal neurons using DIC visualization (in the 2.5 hr experiments the average distance from the cortical surface was 730 ± 21 µM and 616 ± 18 µM). Experiments were performed at 30°C in external solution composed of: 125 mM NaCl, 5.1 mM KCl, 2.6 mM MgSO₄, 26.1 mM NaHCO₃, 1 mM NaH₂PO₄, 25 mM glucose, and 2.6 mM CaCl₂. The internal solution for whole-cell recordings contained 100 mM K-gluconate, 20 mM KCl, 4 mM ATP-Mg, 10 mM phospho-creatine, 0.3 mM GTP-Na, 10 mM HEPES, and was adjusted to pH 7.3 and 300 mOsm. For experiments with Channelrhodopsin-2, a fluorescent dye is included in the whole-cell solution inside the recoding electrode (Alexa Fluor 488 carboxylic acid, Invitrogen cat. #A10438, at $1.1 \times 10^{-5} \mu$ M) to help visualize the tip of the electrode during patching. All analyses were performed using software custom written in MATLAB.

Drug application

1(S),9(R)-(-)-Bicuculline methiodide (Sigma, cat. #14343) was first dissolved in ACSF to 2.5 mM as stock solution. To use, the stock solution was diluted with ACSF to a final concentration of 500 μ M. The stock solution was made fresh daily.

CNQX disodium salt hydrate (Sigma, cat. #C239) was first dissolved into Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO, Sigma cat. #D2650) to make a stock solution at 2 mM. To use, the stock solution was diluted with ACSF to a final concentration as indicated in text then bath applied to the organotypic slices. The stock solution was made daily to ensure best quality of the drug.

DL-2-Amino-5-phosphonopentanoic acid (APV) (Sigma, cat.#A5282) was first dissolved with dH_2O to 10 mM as stock solution. To use, the stock solution was diluted in the culture media to a final concentration of 100 μ M.

Viral transfection and ChR2 expression

rAAV5/CamKIIa-hChR2(H134R)-eYFP constructs were kindly provided by Dr. Karl Deisseroth from Stanford University and amplified and assembled by University of North Carolina vector core, with a titer of 4×10^{12} . Each organotypic slice is transfected with about 0.5 µl of virus solution after 3 days of *in vitro* culturing. Expression can be seen as early as 10 days

after transfection, but peaks after 15 days. Experiments are typically carried out between 15-21 days after transfection.

Before transfection, each slice was separated into a single 6-well culture plate (Costar, cat. #3516). 1 µl virus solution was transferred into a glass patch pipette using a MicroFil needle (World's Precision Instruments, cat. #MF28G67-5) and split between 2 slices. Using a stereoscope the pipette is then lowered to near the slice with a manual micromanipulator, until the pipette tip is gently touching the surface of the slice. We sometimes break the tip of the glass pipette by gently touching the culture membrane near the slice before transfection, so that virus solution is easier to be pushed out. Then a small amount of positive pressure is applied to the pipette, so that virus solution is injected into the slice. The spreading of the virus solution on slice surface can be visually detected under the stereoscopic microscope (Nikon, SMZ-2B). We usually inject virus in 1-2 adjacent spots near the center between the two implanted electrodes. The slice is then put back into incubator and changed media every 2-3 days as usual.

Expression of Channelrhodopsin-2 in individual cells is visualized by imaging to eYFP under yellow light. During either training or testing, ChR2 channels are activated with 470 nm of blue light.

LTP induction protocols

For the within cell on-rig bicuculline experiments, baseline EPSPs from two pathways were first recorded in whole-cell mode for 1-3 min. This is immediately followed by pairing, during which a single pulse from the paired pathway is paired with 50 ms of current injection into the cell to elicit 2-3 spikes. Pairing was repeated every 2 s for 2 min, with locally applied Bicuculline (500 µM) in low-Mg ACSF (1.3 mM) through a second glass pipette near the

recording electrode. After pairing, the Bicuculline electrode was removed and EPSP response to the pathways were recorded in the same cell for 12-30 minutes. EPSP slope to the two pathways were quantified.

For the within cell on-rig CNQX experiments, baseline EPSPs to two pathways were first recorded for 1-3 min. Immediately afterwards, 1 pulse from the paired pathways was paired with 50 ms blue light and the pattern was repeated every 3-5 s for 3-6 min. Post-pairing EPSPs to the two pathways in the same cell were recorded for 25-60 minutes. 3 μ M of CNQX was bath applied throughout the experiment.

For the cell-attached LTP experiments, 4 pulses at 50 Hz were delivered through the paired pathway, followed by 100 ms current injection through loose cell attached electrode to elicit 5-12 extracellular spikes (delay =10 ms). Unpaired pathway was activated 1 s later. Pairing was repeated every 2 s for 2 min. After 15 min of waiting, the cell was broken into and EPSPs were record in whole-cell mode for 15 min. Analysis showed that in the last 5 min of recording EPSPs were not significantly different compared to the first 5 min after break-in. Therefore EPSP slope and amplitudes were averaged within 15 minutes.

For the incubator-trained CNQX optical pairing experiments, pairing was composed of a single pulse delivered through one of the implanted electrodes to provide presynaptic activity. 40 or 50 ms of blue light was shined at the whole slice at a delay of 15 or 20 ms as stated in the **Results** part, to provide postsynaptic pairing. A second electrode was either activated or not during pairing to serve as the unpaired pathway. Stimulation intensity was at 80 µA for all three incubator CNQX-LTP experiments induced with optical pairing (2.5 hr unblind, 2.5 hr blind, 15 min unblind). The entire pairing protocol was repeated every 10 s for long (1.5, 2.5 hr) or short (15 min) period of time. For the 2.5 hours in-incubator training experiments, a spaced training

protocol was used, so that each pairing session lasted for 30 min followed by a 30 min rest period. After training, slices were moved to the recording rig. Recordings happened 5-10 min after the last training session ended. After pairing, EPSPs in response to the two pathways were recorded from both ChR2 positive (ChR+) and negative (ChR-) cells. In all experiments, ChR2+ cells were defined as having the light-evoked depolarization induces at least one spike, while the ChR- cells with light response smaller than 20mV. Low-dose of CNQX (3 μ M or 4 μ M) was bath applied throughout the experiment in a concentration indicated in the text. In the APV-15 min LTP experiments, stimulation intensity was at 100 μ A. Only ChR+ neurons were recorded in the APV experiments.

Supplementary Figures



Supplementary Figure S4.1. Bicuculline induces large increase in evoked EPSP response, indicating that inhibition level is high in the slice. (A) Voltage gram of traces, with Baseline, washing on bicucullin (500 μ M) and washing off conditions as indicated. Colored asterisks indicate location of sample traces. (B) Sample traces of each condition.



Supplementary Figure S4.2. Pairing alone is not sufficient to induce LTP. (A) Pairing protocol: 4 pulses at 50 Hz were delivered through the paired pathway, followed by 100 ms current injection through loose cell attached electrode to elicit 5-12 extracellular spikes (delay=10 ms). Unpaired pathway was activated 1 s later. Pairing was repeated every 2 s for 2 min. After 15 min waiting, cell was broken into and EPSPs were record in whole-cell mode. (B) Averaged traces for the paired pathway and control pathway (all cells grouped, n=34). (C) EPSP amplitude is not significantly different between pathways ($F_{1,66}$ =0.44, p=0.510). (D) EPSP slope is not significantly different between pathways ($F_{1,66}$ =0.08, p=0.777).



Supplementary Figure S4.3. Chronic stimulation of ChR2 in the incubator induces homeostatic plasticity in organotypic slices. Stimulation protocol: 200 ms of blue light every 1 min, for 2 days. (A) Sample trace of spontaneous activity, which is defined as 5 mV above baseline (black bars). (B) In light-stimulated group, both total time above threshold (left) and standard deviation of the trace (right) are decreased (n=24, 29). (C) A single pulse is delivered through implanted electrode. The areas under the evoked response to stimulation at 3 intensities (30, 40, 60 μ A) were significantly lower in the stimulated group (p=0.007, ANOVA. n=24, 29). Similar results if using red light-stimulated slices as control (data not shown).



Supplementary Figure S4.4. Increased Light-Triggered Firing at Higher Temperatures. (A) Two sample traces of one cell's response to 40 ms blue light, recorded at elevated temperature (32°C). Light evoked sustained activity, which may reflect what happened in the incubator. (B) Sample traces of Training response, at elevated temperature. Two sample trials of light pairing (blue, red) elicits sustained activity while the control pathway does not (cyan, magenta). (C) Response to the paired pathway (blue) is significant larger than control pathway (red). Same cell as (A,B).



Supplementary Figure S4.5. Relationship between LTP induction index and lightevoked depolarization. LTP index ("DiffSlopeNorm") is calculated as the difference between EPSP slopes of the two pathways normalized to the EPSP slope of the control pathway: (EPSP slope_{paired} - EPSP slope_{unpaired})/EPSP slope_{unpaired}. (A) Incubator 2.5 h LTP experiments. Neurons have a light-evoked depolarization larger than 30 mV are categorized as ChR+ cells. There is no significant correlation for neither ChR+ (triangle, $R^2=0.102$, p=0.402) nor ChR- (circle, $R^2=0.015$, p=0.688) cells. (B) Incubator 2.5 h experiments, blind. There is no significant correlation for neither ChR+ (triangle, $R^2=0.081$, p=0.537) nor ChR- (circle, $R^2=0.0006$, p=0.926) cells. (C) Incubator 15 min experiments. There is no significant correlation for neither ChR+ (triangle, $R^2=0.091$) nor ChR- (circle, $R^2=0.052$, p=0.362) cells.


Supplementary Figure S4.6. LTP induced in ChR+ cells after 15 min training in the incubator is NMDA receptor dependent. The same LTP experiment was repeated as in Figure 4.6, while bath applied 100 μ M APV during training. LTP induction was abolished in ChR+ neurons. (A) Averaged traces for the two pathways in all ChR+ neurons (n=16). SEM shown in shaded area. (B) EPSP slope is not significantly different between pathways (paired t-test, t₁₅=0.72, p=0.485).

RREFERENES

- Arenkiel BR, Peca J, Davison IG, Feliciano C, Deisseroth K, Augustine GJ, Ehlers MD, Feng G (2007) In vivo light-induced activation of neural circuitry in transgenic mice expressing channelrhodopsin-2. Neuron 54:205-218.
- Auerbach JM, Segal M (1996) Muscarinic receptors mediating depression and long-term potentiation in rat hippocampus. J Physiol 492 (Pt 2):479-493.
- Bi GQ, Poo MM (1998) Synaptic modifications in cultured hippocampal neurons: dependence on spike timing, synaptic strength, and postsynaptic cell type. J Neurosci 18:10464-10472.
- Bolshakov VY, Siegelbaum SA (1995) Regulation of hippocampal transmitter release during development and long-term potentiation. Science 269:1730-1734.
- Bonhoeffer T, Staiger V, Aertsen A (1989) Synaptic plasticity in rat hippocampal slice cultures: local "Hebbian" conjunction of pre- and postsynaptic stimulation leads to distributed synaptic enhancement. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 86:8113-8117.
- Boyden ES, Zhang F, Bamberg E, Nagel G, Deisseroth K (2005) Millisecond-timescale, genetically targeted optical control of neural activity. Nat Neurosci 8:1263-1268.
- Buchanan KA, Petrovic MM, Chamberlain SE, Marrion NV, Mellor JR (2010) Facilitation of long-term potentiation by muscarinic M(1) receptors is mediated by inhibition of SK channels. Neuron 68:948-963.
- Caporale N, Dan Y (2008) Spike timing-dependent plasticity: a Hebbian learning rule. Annu Rev Neurosci 31:25-46.
- Carvalho TP, Buonomano DV (2011) A novel learning rule for long-term plasticity of short-term synaptic plasticity enhances temporal processing. Front Integr Neurosci 5:20.
- Chen WX, Buonomano DV (2012) Developmental shift of short-term synaptic plasticity in cortical organotypic slices. Neuroscience 213:38-46.
- Collin C, Miyaguchi K, Segal M (1997) Dendritic spine density and LTP induction in cultured hippocampal slices. J Neurophysiol 77:1614-1623.
- Debanne D, Gahwiler BH, Thompson SM (1994) Asynchronous pre- and postsynaptic activity induces associative long-term depression in area CA1 of the rat hippocampus in vitro. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91:1148-1152.
- Debanne D, Gahwiler BH, Thompson SM (1998) Long-term synaptic plasticity between pairs of individual CA3 pyramidal cells in rat hippocampal slice cultures. J Physiol 507 (Pt 1):237-247.

- Debanne D, Guerineau NC, Gahwiler BH, Thompson SM (1995) Physiology and pharmacology of unitary synaptic connections between pairs of cells in areas CA3 and CA1 of rat hippocampal slice cultures. J Neurophysiol 73:1282-1294.
- Doi K, Tsumoto T, Matsunaga T (1990) Actions of excitatory amino acid antagonists on synaptic inputs to the rat medial vestibular nucleus: an electrophysiological study in vitro. Exp Brain Res 82:254-262.
- Engert F, Bonhoeffer T (1997) Synapse specificity of long-term potentiation breaks down at short distances. Nature 388:279-284.
- Frey U, Morris RG (1997) Synaptic tagging and long-term potentiation. Nature 385:533-536.
- Frey U, Morris RG (1998a) Synaptic tagging: implications for late maintenance of hippocampal long-term potentiation. Trends Neurosci 21:181-188.
- Frey U, Morris RG (1998b) Weak before strong: dissociating synaptic tagging and plasticityfactor accounts of late-LTP. Neuropharmacology 37:545-552.
- Froemke RC, Merzenich MM, Schreiner CE (2007) A synaptic memory trace for cortical receptive field plasticity. Nature 450:425-429.
- Fukuda M, Hata Y, Ohshima M, Tsumoto T (1998) Role of NMDA receptors in the propagation of excitation in rat visual cortex as studied by optical imaging. Neurosci Res 31:9-21.
- Gahwiler BH, Capogna M, Debanne D, McKinney RA, Thompson SM (1997) Organotypic slice cultures: a technique has come of age. Trends Neurosci 20:471-477.
- Govindarajan A, Israely I, Huang SY, Tonegawa S (2011) The dendritic branch is the preferred integrative unit for protein synthesis-dependent LTP. Neuron 69:132-146.
- Gu Z, Yakel JL (2011) Timing-dependent septal cholinergic induction of dynamic hippocampal synaptic plasticity. Neuron 71:155-165.
- Hayashi Y, Shi SH, Esteban JA, Piccini A, Poncer JC, Malinow R (2000) Driving AMPA receptors into synapses by LTP and CaMKII: requirement for GluR1 and PDZ domain interaction. Science 287:2262-2267.
- Huang S, Trevino M, He K, Ardiles A, Pasquale R, Guo Y, Palacios A, Huganir R, Kirkwood A (2012) Pull-push neuromodulation of LTP and LTD enables bidirectional experienceinduced synaptic scaling in visual cortex. Neuron 73:497-510.
- Johnson HA, Buonomano DV (2007) Development and plasticity of spontaneous activity and Up states in cortical organotypic slices. J Neurosci 27:5915-5925.

- Johnson HA, Buonomano DV (2009) A method for chronic stimulation of cortical organotypic cultures using implanted electrodes. J Neurosci Methods 176:136-143.
- Johnson HA, Goel A, Buonomano DV (2010) Neural dynamics of in vitro cortical networks reflects experienced temporal patterns. Nat Neurosci 13:917-919.
- Kilgard MP, Merzenich MM (1998) Cortical map reorganization enabled by nucleus basalis activity. Science 279:1714-1718.
- Kohl MM, Shipton OA, Deacon RM, Rawlins JN, Deisseroth K, Paulsen O (2011) Hemispherespecific optogenetic stimulation reveals left-right asymmetry of hippocampal plasticity. Nat Neurosci 14:1413-1415.
- Lin YW, Min MY, Chiu TH, Yang HW (2003) Enhancement of associative long-term potentiation by activation of beta-adrenergic receptors at CA1 synapses in rat hippocampal slices. J Neurosci 23:4173-4181.
- Maclean DM, Bowie D (2011) Transmembrane AMPA receptor regulatory protein regulation of competitive antagonism: a problem of interpretation. J Physiol 589:5383-5390.
- Makino H, Malinow R (2009) AMPA receptor incorporation into synapses during LTP: the role of lateral movement and exocytosis. Neuron 64:381-390.
- Markram H, Lubke J, Frotscher M, Sakmann B (1997) Regulation of synaptic efficacy by coincidence of postsynaptic APs and EPSPs. Science 275:213-215.
- Martin KC, Kosik KS (2002) Synaptic tagging -- who's it? Nat Rev Neurosci 3:813-820.
- Menuz K, Stroud RM, Nicoll RA, Hays FA (2007) TARP auxiliary subunits switch AMPA receptor antagonists into partial agonists. Science 318:815-817.
- Miles R, Wong RK (1986) Excitatory synaptic interactions between CA3 neurones in the guineapig hippocampus. J Physiol 373:397-418.
- Nishigori A, Tsumoto T, Kimura F (1990) Contribution of quisqualate/kainate and NMDA receptors to excitatory synaptic transmission in the rat's visual cortex. Vis Neurosci 5:591-604.
- Pavlidis P, Montgomery J, Madison DV (2000) Presynaptic protein kinase activity supports long-term potentiation at synapses between individual hippocampal neurons. J Neurosci 20:4497-4505.
- Pawlak V, Kerr JN (2008) Dopamine receptor activation is required for corticostriatal spiketiming-dependent plasticity. J Neurosci 28:2435-2446.

- Pawlak V, Wickens JR, Kirkwood A, Kerr JN (2010) Timing is not Everything: Neuromodulation Opens the STDP Gate. Front Synaptic Neurosci 2:146.
- Redondo RL, Morris RG (2011) Making memories last: the synaptic tagging and capture hypothesis. Nat Rev Neurosci 12:17-30.
- Sayer RJ, Friedlander MJ, Redman SJ (1990) The time course and amplitude of EPSPs evoked at synapses between pairs of CA3/CA1 neurons in the hippocampal slice. J Neurosci 10:826-836.
- Scharfman HE (1994) Evidence from simultaneous intracellular recordings in rat hippocampal slices that area CA3 pyramidal cells innervate dentate hilar mossy cells. J Neurophysiol 72:2167-2180.
- Schoenenberger P, Scharer YP, Oertner TG (2011) Channelrhodopsin as a tool to investigate synaptic transmission and plasticity. Exp Physiol 96:34-39.
- Schuman EM, Madison DV (1994) Locally distributed synaptic potentiation in the hippocampus. Science 263:532-536.
- Seol GH, Ziburkus J, Huang S, Song L, Kim IT, Takamiya K, Huganir RL, Lee HK, Kirkwood A (2007) Neuromodulators control the polarity of spike-timing-dependent synaptic plasticity. Neuron 55:919-929.
- Shi SH, Hayashi Y, Petralia RS, Zaman SH, Wenthold RJ, Svoboda K, Malinow R (1999) Rapid spine delivery and redistribution of AMPA receptors after synaptic NMDA receptor activation. Science 284:1811-1816.
- Staff NP, Spruston N (2003) Intracellular correlate of EPSP-spike potentiation in CA1 pyramidal neurons is controlled by GABAergic modulation. Hippocampus 13:801-805.
- Stoppini L, Buchs PA, Muller D (1991) A simple method for organotypic cultures of nervous tissue. J Neurosci Methods 37:173-182.
- Tanaka J, Horiike Y, Matsuzaki M, Miyazaki T, Ellis-Davies GC, Kasai H (2008) Protein synthesis and neurotrophin-dependent structural plasticity of single dendritic spines. Science 319:1683-1687.
- Tominaga-Yoshino K, Urakubo T, Okada M, Matsuda H, Ogura A (2008) Repetitive induction of late-phase LTP produces long-lasting synaptic enhancement accompanied by synaptogenesis in cultured hippocampal slices. Hippocampus 18:281-293.
- van Drongelen W, Lee HC, Hereld M, Chen Z, Elsen FP, Stevens RL (2005) Emergent epileptiform activity in neural networks with weak excitatory synapses. IEEE Trans Neural Syst Rehabil Eng 13:236-241.

- Volgushev M, Balaban P, Chistiakova M, Eysel UT (2000) Retrograde signalling with nitric oxide at neocortical synapses. Eur J Neurosci 12:4255-4267.
- Xu J, Wu LG (2005) The decrease in the presynaptic calcium current is a major cause of shortterm depression at a calyx-type synapse. Neuron 46:633-645.
- Zhang F, Wang LP, Boyden ES, Deisseroth K (2006) Channelrhodopsin-2 and optical control of excitable cells. Nat Methods 3:785-792.
- Zhang F, Aravanis AM, Adamantidis A, de Lecea L, Deisseroth K (2007) Circuit-breakers: optical technologies for probing neural signals and systems. Nat Rev Neurosci 8:577-581.
- Zhang F, Gradinaru V, Adamantidis AR, Durand R, Airan RD, de Lecea L, Deisseroth K (2010) Optogenetic interrogation of neural circuits: technology for probing mammalian brain structures. Nat Protoc 5:439-456.
- Zhang JC, Lau PM, Bi GQ (2009) Gain in sensitivity and loss in temporal contrast of STDP by dopaminergic modulation at hippocampal synapses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106:13028-13033.
- Zhang YP, Oertner TG (2007) Optical induction of synaptic plasticity using a light-sensitive channel. Nat Methods 4:139-141.
- Zhang YP, Holbro N, Oertner TG (2008) Optical induction of plasticity at single synapses reveals input-specific accumulation of alphaCaMKII. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:12039-12044.

Chapter 5. Metaplasticity of Short-term

Synaptic Plasticity

Introduction

Short-term synaptic plasticity (STP) refers to use-dependent changes in synaptic strength over the time scale of tens to hundreds of milliseconds (Gingrich and Byrne, 1985; Zucker, 1989; von Gersdorff and Borst, 2002; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Abbott and Regehr, 2004). When a train of action potentials within this interval range arrives at the presynaptic terminal, postsynaptic EPSPs can display facilitation or depression (Markram et al., 1998; Reyes et al., 1998; Reyes and Sakmann, 1999; Rozov et al., 2001; Oswald and Reyes, 2008). Since Eccles and colleagues first described this form of plasticity at the neuromuscular junction over 70 years ago (Eccles JC, 1941), hundreds of studies have revealed that STP is a virtually universal form of synaptic plasticity. The mechanisms underlying short-term synaptic plasticity are not yet fully understood, but it is generally agreed that it involves a complex balance and regulation of the depletion, turnover, release, and mobilization of presynaptic vesicles (Gingrich and Byrne, 1985; Zucker, 1989; Varela et al., 1997; Markram et al., 1998; von Gersdorff and Borst, 2002; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Abbott and Regehr, 2004; Xu and Wu, 2005; Xu et al., 2007).

Although STP has been widely observed at almost all neocortical synapses, its functional role in cortical computation remains unknown. On theoretical grounds it has been proposed that STP contributes to gain control (Chance et al., 1998; Galarreta and Hestrin, 1998; Abbott and Regehr, 2004; Rothman et al., 2009), working memory (Maass and Markram, 2002; Mongillo et al., 2008; Barak et al., 2010; Deco et al., 2010; Deng and Klyachko, 2011), and network stability (Galarreta and Hestrin, 1998; Sussillo et al., 2007). Importantly, STP is also hypothesized to contribute to temporal processing (Buonomano and Merzenich, 1995; Buonomano, 2000; Fortune and Rose, 2001). It is reasonable to postulate that the functional role of STP is likely to be in part determined by whether or not STP is itself plastic. If STP is a

"hardwired" property of synapses, it may only have limited computational functions. If, however, STP itself undergoes significant plasticity then it may take a more active role in performing computations.

Short-term plasticity is sometimes viewed as being determined by baseline synaptic strength. For example, strong synapses are often reported to be more likely to have paired-pulse depression (PPD), while weak synapses are more likely to display paired-pulse facilitation (PPF) (Katz and Miledi, 1968; Thomson et al., 1993; Debanne et al., 1996; Dobrunz and Stevens, 1997; Atzori et al., 2001; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Boudkkazi et al., 2007). Additionally, it is often the case that the induction of LTP in neocortical synapses increases short-term depression, while induction of LTD favors short-term facilitation (Markram and Tsodyks, 1996; Buonomano, 1999; Bender et al., 2006). However, there is also significant evidence that the magnitude and direction of STP is not solely a function of baseline synaptic strength (Huang et al., 1994; Thomson and Bannister, 1999; Brody and Yue, 2000; Hanse and Gustafsson, 2001; Chen et al., 2004; Fuhrmann et al., 2004; Oswald and Reyes, 2008; Boudkkazi et al., 2011). For example, experimental manipulations can change paired-pulse ratio independent of baseline synaptic strength (Waldeck et al., 2000; Sippy et al., 2003), suggesting that STP may itself be plastic.

One question that has not been addressed, is whether STP can be "learned"—that is, is there specific training parameters that can "teach" a synapse to adopt different forms of STP? In other words, is STP regulated by specific learning rules to optimize the computations performed at synapses? Our lab previously proposed a form of metaplasticity of STP, termed temporal synaptic plasticity, which operates independently and in parallel of the conventional associative learning rules governing baseline synaptic strength (Carvalho and Buonomano, 2011). The proposal is that there are mechanisms in place to keep track of the activity history of both preand postsynaptic side, so that STP profile can be adjusted according to the associative activity across the synaptic terminal. For example, given a train of presynaptic spikes, synapses may come to express short-term depression or facilitation depending on whether the postsynaptic cell consistently fires early or late in the train, respectively. This work further demonstrated, using computer simulations, that with such a learning rule in place the computational power of neural network was enhanced (Carvalho and Buonomano, 2011).

In order to explicitly test the metaplasticity of STP hypothesis, my goal was to induce LTP by using protocols that paired the early or late presynaptic action potentials of a train with postsynaptic depolarization. For example as schematize in **Figure 5.1**, a train of three pulses is delivered to two pathways in alternation. In the "Early-pairing Pathway" we pair the first pulse with postsynaptic depolarization, while in the "Late-pairing Pathway" the last pulse of the train of three is paired with postsynaptic depolarization. This pairing protocol should induce LTP in both pathways. The prediction is that the "Early-pairing" pathway will be more likely to display paired-pulse depression as pairing comes early in the train, while "Late-pairing" pathway will have more facilitation because pairing comes late. This prediction makes sense computationally, and it serves as an extension of Hebb's hypothesis because it predicts that a synapse should be at its maximal strength *when* the postsynaptic neuron fires.

Previous experiments that have indirectly examined the notion of metaplasticity of STP did not observe metaplasticity of STP (Buonomano et al., 1997). Because of this, and previous experimental evidence indicating that STP can change over the course of hours after the induction of LTP (Huang et al., 1994), we hypothesized that metaplasticity of STP might be a slowly developing process that depends on protein synthesis. For this reason the current

experiments focus on long induction protocols and rely on cortical organotypic slices to induce the metaplasticity of STP.



Figure 5.1. Hypothesis: Metaplasticity of STP can be induced with different associative protocols. Proposed pairing protocol: pair postsynaptic depolarization with the first pulse of "Early-pairing" pathway and the last pulse of "Late-pairing" pathway. We proposed that "Late-pairing" will result in LTP induction in addition to PPF, while "Early-pairing" will result in LTP and PPD.

Results

Induction of the Metaplasticity of STP after long-term training

Stimulation in cortical slices regularly triggers polysynaptic activity, network activity expressed as compound PSPs are even more pronounced when using paired-pulse stimulation. The presence of polysynaptic activity can impair the ability to quantify STP of the monosynaptic EPSPs. However, because we were initially interested in determining if there are any observable differences between early and late pairing protocols we performed the initial experiments under intact pharmacology. In later experiments (see below) we isolated monosynaptic EPSP by blocking most polysynaptic activity with bath applied muscimol.

Based on the LTP induction experiments in **Chapter 4**, a similar training protocol was used to induce the metaplasticity of STP: while slices were in the incubator a train of 3 pulses separated by 60 ms was delivered to either pathway (separated by 5 s). A 40 ms blue light was paired with either the first pulse of pathway one ("Early-pairing") or the last pulse of pathway two ("Late-pairing") with a delay of 20 ms (**Figure 5.2A**). The whole pattern was repeated every 10 s. Each "session" lasted 30 min, and there were a total of 3 sessions (total training time of 2.5 hr with 30 min ON/OFF spaced training sessions). After 2.5 hr of training in the incubator, the slice was moved to the electrophysiology rig (the pathways were "blinded"). Three pulses separated by 60 ms interval were delivered through either pathways, and recordings were done in ChR2 positive (ChR+) cells (**Figure 5.2B, C**) (I also recorded from ChR- neurons, see **Supplementary Figure S5.1**). Based on my previous experiments 4 µM of CNQX was bath applied during both training and testing in order to decrease inhibition and enable the induction of LTP (see **Chapter 4**). A cell was considered to be ChR2+ cells when light-evoked depolarization induced at least



Figure 5.2. Metaplasticity of STP, blind experiment. (**A**) Pairing protocol: pair 40 ms blue light with the first pulse of "Early-pairing" pathway and the last pulse of "Late-pairing" pathway. The two pathways were blinded. Inter-pulse interval=60 ms, pathways separated by 5 s. The whole pattern was repeated every 10 s, lasted 2.5 hr in the incubator, with 30 min ON/OFF spaced training sessions. 4 μ M CNQX was bath applied throughout experiment. (**B**) Sample traces of testing in a ChR+ cell. Green and yellow dots indicate the "peak PSP" measured for the three segments (each 60 ms in length), substituting for the real EPSP amplitudes. Arrows indicate timing of pulses. (**C**) Averaged traces for all ChR+ cells (n=15). SEM shown in shaded area.

one spike (as in **Chapter 4**). Electrical pulses elicited significant polysynaptic activity (see also **Figure 4.2C, D**), therefore it is difficult to discriminate the three EPSPs. We quantified the peak response by measuring the maximal voltage during the 3 different windows corresponding to each pulse (each 60 ms in length)—thus providing a net measure of depolarization produced by an overlap of both monosynaptic and polysynaptic network mechanisms (**Figure 5.2B, C**).

After 2.5 hours of training in the incubator, the "peak PSPs" in ChR+ neurons for the Late-pairing pathway was 5.95 ± 0.93 , 9.00 ± 1.07 , 10.66 ± 0.95 mV for the three segments, respectively (n=15). In the Early-pairing pathway the "peak PSPs" were 7.47 \pm 0.85, 10.28 \pm 0.94, 11.40 ± 1.00 mV, respectively. A two-way analysis of variance with repeated measures on both pathways (Late, Early) and pulse number (1 to 3) showed neither a significant main effect of pathway (F_{1.14}=1.31, p=0.272) nor a significant interaction between Pathway (Late, Early) \times Pulse number (F_{2.28}=0.70, p=0.507). (Figure 5.3A). When the PSP peaks were normalized to the first one, the normalized PSP peaks in the Late-pairing pathway were 170.40 ± 15.01%, 223.44 ± 27.25% in the 2nd and 3rd segments, respectively. Normalized PSP peaks in the Early-pairing pathways were 147.20 ± 9.07%, 166.97 ± 13.29% in the 2nd and 3rd segments, respectively. A two-way analysis of variance with repeated measures on both pathways (Late, Early) and pulse number (2^{nd} and 3^{rd}) showed a significant main effect of pathway ($F_{1,14}$ =8.00, p=0.013) but not significant interaction between Pathway×Pulse number ($F_{1,14}$ =3.35, p=0.088). (Figure 5.3B). EPSP slope measured at the first pulse was not significantly different between the two pathways for ChR+ cells $(0.65 \pm 0.20 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1} \text{ and } 0.74 \pm 0.11 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1} \text{ in the Late and}$ Early pairing pathway, respectively. Paired t-test, t_{14} =0.62, p=0.547) (Figure 5.3C). Results for ChR- cells can be found in **Supplementary Figure S5.1**.



Figure 5.3. Metaplasticity of STP, blind experiments. (A) Absolute PSP peak value for each segment in ChR+ cells. There was neither a significant main effect of pathway, nor significant interaction between pathway and pulse number (n=15). **(B)** Normalized peak value for ChR+ cells. Two-way ANOVA showed a significant main effect of pathway ($F_{1,14}$ =8.00, p=0.013) but not significant interaction between pathway and pulse number ($F_{1,14}$ =3.35, p=0.088). **(C)** EPSP1 slope in ChR+ neurons showed no significant difference between the two pathways (paired t-test, t_{14} =0.62, p=0.547).

Therefore, the initial experiments with intact pharmacology suggested that the meta-STP protocol induced significant difference in the change of the temporal profile of the PSPs in the Late and Early pairing pathways, while the absolute peak amplitude was not significantly different in the two pathways. In other words, different LTP pairing protocols in the two pathways lead to the induction of metaplasticity of STP as we expected. However, the presence of polysynaptic activity impaired our ability to quantify STP of the monosynaptic EPSPs. Therefore, we next repeated the same experiments but tested for EPSPs in bath applied muscimol, a GABA_A agonist after training in the incubator.

Directly Testing Metaplasticity of STP after Early and Late Pairing

The above initial experiments under intact pharmacology was aimed to determine if there are any observable differences between early and late pairing protocols. In order to isolate monosynaptic EPSP the same experiments were repeated but tested while blocking most polysynaptic activity with bath applied GABA_A agonist muscimol (Martin and Ghez, 1999; van Duuren et al., 2007; Baptiste et al., 2010; Ludvig et al., 2011). As expected, there was a significant decrease in input resistance of individual cells (combining all neurons (ChR+ and ChR-) in the meta-STP experiments with or without muscimol, unpaired t-test t_{134} =9.57, p<10⁻⁴, n=70 (no drug), 66 (muscimol) respectively) (**Supplementary Figure S5.2**), which leaded to less neuronal firing and enabled the measurement of "clean" EPSPs during testing (**Figure 5.4A, B**).

In the meta-STP muscimol experiments, the same training protocol was used to induce metaplasticity of STP as before (**Figure 5.2A**, but at higher stimulation intensity. See **Methods**).

After training 2.5 hr in the incubator, the slice was moved to the electrophysiology rig. ChR+ cells were patched, and EPSPs from both pathways were tested in the presence of 0.5-0.6 μ M muscimol in addition to 4 μ M CNQX.

After 2.5 hours of training in the incubator, the slope in ChR+ neurons for the Latepairing pathway were 1.34 \pm 0.21, 1.11 \pm 0.16, 0.93 \pm 0.15 mV ms⁻¹ for the three EPSPs, respectively (n=25). In the Early-pairing pathway the EPSP slopes were 1.68 ± 0.20 , 1.22 ± 0.17 , $1.03 \pm 0.16 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1}$, respectively. A two-way analysis of variance with repeated measures on both pathways (Late, Early) and pulse number (1 to 3) showed neither a significant main effect of pathway (F₁₂₄=1.17, p=0.291) nor a significant interaction between Pathway (Late, Early) \times Pulse number (F_{2.48}=2.71, p=0.076). (**Figure 5.4C**). When the EPSP slopes were normalized to the first to obtain paired-pulse ratio (PPR), the normalized slopes in the Late-pairing pathway were 95.71 ± 10.49%, 84.65 ± 12.87% in the 2nd and 3rd segment, respectively. Normalized EPSP slopes in the Early-pairing pathway were 84.00 ± 9.52%, 71.64 ± 9.77% in the 2nd and 3rd segment, respectively. A two-way analysis of variance with repeated measures on both pathways (Late, Early) and pulse number (2 to 3) showed a significant main effect of pathway p=0.024) but non-significant interaction between Pathway \times Pulse number (F_{1 24}=5.81, $(F_{1,24}=0.23, p=0.635)$. (Figure 5.4D). Paired t-test showed that normalized slope at both the second and third EPSPs were significantly different between the two pathways for ChR+ cells $(t_{24}=2.47, p=0.021; and t_{24}=2.24, p=0.035 for the two EPSPs, respectively) (Figure 5.4D).$ These experiments were not designed to contrast effects between ChR+ and ChR- cells, however data was also collected in ChR- and is shown in Supplementary Fig S5.3.

The above cells were from experiments in which the EPSPs were not "contaminated" by the presence of polysynaptic activity, and thus enabled "clean" measurement of the slopes of all three EPSPs of a train. Based on the 25 neurons (out of 29) that were included in this analysis there was not a significant difference between the absolute EPSP slopes from the two pathways using two way ANOVA analysis. There was however, a trend in the interaction between pathway×Pulse number (p=0.076) and in the difference between the first EPSPs in the two pathways (p=0.091, paired t-test). This difference was significant when all 29 cells were included in the analysis (paired t-test, t_{28} =2.42, p=0.022)—note that the slope of the initial EPSP should not be "contaminated" by polysynaptic activity. We postulated that this slight difference in the 1st EPSP slope might be accountable for the difference in the STP ratio in the 2nd and 3rd EPSPs (see **Discussion** below).



Figure 5.4. Metaplasticity of STP, testing in muscimol. Training protocol the same as Figure 5.2A, but at higher stimulation intensity. After 2.5 hr training in the incubator, slices were tested for EPSP response on the rig while bath applying 0.5-0.6 μ M muscimol and 0.4 μ M CNQX. (A) Sample testing traces in a single ChR+ cell. (B) Averaged traces for all ChR+ cells (n=25). SEM shown in shaded area. (C) Absolute slope value for three EPSPs in ChR+ cells. There was neither a significant main effect of pathway, nor significant interaction between pathway and pulse number. (D) Normalized slope value for ChR+ cells. Two-way ANOVA showed a significant main effect of pathway (F_{1,24}=5.81, p=0.024) and nonsignificant interaction between pathway and pulse number (F_{1,24}=0.23, p=0.635). Paired t-test showed significance in both EPSPs (p=0.021 and 0.035, respectively). (*: p<0.05)

Discussion

The above results suggest that when Early and Late pairing protocols are applied to two pathways onto the same neuron, moderate difference in the temporal profile of the evoked EPSPs are observed. Specifically, in ChR+ neurons, Early pairing produced relatively less depolarization later in the train, while Late pairing produced relatively more depolarization. In the isolated EPSP experiments this was reflected as increased PPD in the Early-pairing pathway, and decreased PPD in the Late-pairing pathway. While these results are consistent with the overall prediction of the meta-STP hypothesis, these results could be explained by differences in the magnitude of LTP induced with the different protocols—as discussed below.

Different potency of LTP induction in the two pathways

Here to induce the metaplasticity of STP, postsynaptic depolarization was paired at different timing with presynaptic train of action potentials (**Figure 5.1**). Note that in **Chapter 4**, I was able to show the induction of associative LTP after reducing inhibition with low dose of CNQX. In other words, here in the metaplasticity of STP experiments, a different LTP pairing protocol was delivered through either Late or Early pairing pathways. Thus one important question relates to whether one protocol is more effective than the other in inducing LTP.

There are arguments that would suggest that Early-pairing might induce more LTP than Late-pairing, as well as for the notion that Late-pairing might induced more LTP than Early-pairing. Several experimental studies have shown that synaptic plasticity may depend on properties other than the timing of the spike pairs, for example high frequency bursts of pre- and

postsynaptic spikes lead to LTP, regardless of the relative spike timing (Markram et al., 1997; Boettiger and Doupe, 2001; Sjostrom et al., 2001; Froemke and Dan, 2002; Tzounopoulos et al., 2004; Wang et al., 2005). One study specifically examined the effect of individual spikes within each burst by systematically varying the frequency and number of spikes in both the pre- and postsynaptic burst (Froemke et al., 2006). They found that pairing with the first spike in the presynaptic burst has the largest efficacy in LTP induction, compared to pairing with the successive spikes. A possible mechanism might be that the later spikes activate the postsynaptic NMDA receptors to a lesser extent as a result of presynaptic short-term depression (Froemke et al., 2006), therefore is less effective in inducing synaptic modification. According to this notion, Early-pairing might be more effective than Late-pairing in inducing LTP.

On the other hand, it is also possible that Early-pairing might induce less LTP. Studies on the effect of bursting activity in synaptic modification are often based on the simplified assumption that all pre/post spike pairs contribute equally and independently to synaptic modification, and the effect of each pair depends only on its pre-post interspike interval following the spike-timing dependent rule (STDP) (see also **Figure 1.1**) (Kempter R, 1999; Roberts, 1999; Song et al., 2000; van Rossum et al., 2000). According to this notion, in the meta-STP experiments Early-pairing could result in less or no LTP induction compared to pairing with a single presynaptic pulse, because the later two presynaptic spikes in the Early-pairing protocol would lead to LTD according to the standard STDP rule (post-pre pairing) (**Figure 5.1**).

Our observations are consistent with the notion that pairing in the Early-pairing pathway is more effective in LTP induction compared to the Late-pairing pathway. In the first set of meta STP experiment without muscimol, the 1st EPSP slope of ChR+ neurons in the Early-pairing pathway is slightly higher than the Late-pairing pathway although not significantly different

(**Figure 5.3C**). Additionally in the meta STP experiments testing in muscimol, pooled data from all ChR+ neurons showed a significantly higher 1st EPSP slope in Early-pairing pathway compared to Late-pairing pathway (p=0.022, see **Results**). In ChR+ neurons that are measurable for all three EPSP slopes (25 out of 29), paired t-test showed a trend of higher slope in the 1st EPSP of the early pathway (t_{24} =1.76, p=0.091) although two way ANOVA revealed no significant difference between the three EPSPs from two pathways (**Figure 5.4C**). In other words, our results support the notion that the first spike in presynaptic train is more effective in LTP induction (e.g. early pairing) compared to the later spike (e.g. late pairing).

The effect of metaplasticity of STP might be accountable for by a slight difference in 1st EPSP strength

Historically STP has often been viewed as an epiphenomenon of baseline synaptic strength. For example, strong synapses are often reported to be more likely to have paired-pulse depression (PPD), while weak synapses are more likely to display paired-pulse facilitation (PPF) (Katz and Miledi, 1968; Thomson et al., 1993; Debanne et al., 1996; Dobrunz and Stevens, 1997; Atzori et al., 2001; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Boudkkazi et al., 2007). Additionally, it is often the case that the induction of LTP increases short-term depression, while induction of LTD favors short-term facilitation (Markram and Tsodyks, 1996; Buonomano, 1999; Bender et al., 2006). However, there is also evidence suggesting a decoupling between unitary EPSP strength and STP. For example, investigators have failed to find a correlation between EPSP strength and paired-pulse ratio in different preparations (Thomson and Bannister, 1999; Brody and Yue, 2000; Hanse and Gustafsson, 2001; Chen et al., 2004; Fuhrmann et al., 2004; Oswald and Reyes, 2008; Boudkkazi et al., 2011).

Because of the method we used for eliciting EPSPs (e.g. extracellular stimulation) in the meta-STP experiments, we cannot explicitly examine the issue of whether or not there is an inverse correlation between the strength of the 1st EPSP and STP. For example, in our experiments baseline EPSPs might be attributed by a small number of strong presynaptic fibers (with high probability of release), which will lead to more short-term depression; or equally the EPSPs might be the result of activating a large number of weak fibers (with low probability of release), which could lead to more facilitation. Our design of current experiment is not able to distinguish between these two possibilities. Interestingly, however, even with paired recordings between individual cells, the inverse correlation between 1st EPSP slope and paired-pulse ratio was found to be only hold true in week 2 organotypic slices but not in week 4 slices (see **Chapter 2, Figure 1E**), strongly suggesting that there are many interrelated factors contributing to STP.

As discussed above, it is within our expectation that 1st EPSP strength is slightly larger in the Early-pairing pathway than the Late-pairing pathway. Although when all the ChR+ and ChR- cells in both meta-STP experiments (with or without muscimol) were grouped together, there was not a significant difference in 1^{st} EPSP slopes between the Early and Late pairing pathways ($1.24 \pm 0.10 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1}$ and $1.39 \pm 0.09 \text{ mV} \cdot \text{ms}^{-1}$ in the Late and Early pairing pathway, respectively. Paired t-test, t_{135} =1.45, p=0.150, n=136) (**Supplementary Figure S5.3B**). In the presence of muscimol there was a significant difference in the amount of LTP induced between the Early and Late pairing pathways in all ChR+ neurons grouped (paired t-test, p=0.022, n=29). Taken together, these results suggest that the difference in STP ratio from the two pathways in ChR+ neurons of the muscimol experiments (**Figure 5.4D**) might be accountable for by the small difference in 1st EPSP slope, i.e. a small number of strong presynaptic fibers with high probability of release might be activated in the Early-pairing pathway which leads to more shortterm depression that was observed.

Possible mechanisms of metaplasticity of STP

The mechanisms underlying STP have not been fully unraveled yet, but it is generally agreed that STP is primarily a presynaptic mechanism (Gingrich and Byrne, 1985; Zucker, 1989; Varela et al., 1997; Markram et al., 1998; von Gersdorff and Borst, 2002; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Abbott and Regehr, 2004). Generally, short-term depression is viewed as rising from the depletion of the readily releasable pool of synaptic vesicles (Rosenmund and Stevens, 1996; Schneggenburger et al., 2002; Zucker and Regehr, 2002), while short-term facilitation is believed to be associated with the accumulation of residual calcium in the presynaptic terminal (Katz and Miledi, 1968; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Burnashev and Rozov, 2005). Additionally, in some systems depression and facilitation may be caused by common mechanisms involving Ca²⁺-dependent regulation of Ca²⁺ sensor proteins which regulate the presynaptic calcium channels responsible for triggering transmitter release (Forsythe et al., 1998; von Gersdorff and Borst, 2002; Xu and Wu, 2005; Sullivan, 2007; Xu et al., 2007; Mochida et al., 2008).

Here the idea of metaplasticity of STP is tested in cortical organotypic slices. It is proposed that the relative timing of pre- and postsynaptic spikes not only modulate long-term plasticity as predicted by associative learning rules such as STDP (Debanne et al., 1994; Markram et al., 1997; Bi and Poo, 1998), but also serve as a "teacher" signal to determine whether the synapse should undergo depression or facilitation. Therefore metaplasticity of STP would require mechanisms in place that regulate STP independently of baseline synaptic transmission, therefore it would likely rely on regulations of the change of presynaptic Ca²⁺ while keeping track of the activity history of both pre- and postsynaptic terminals.

Since short-term plasticity is primarily governed by presynaptic mechanisms, we propose that the mechanisms underlying metaplasticity of STP would be presynaptic in nature. Specifically, a retrograde signal triggered by a postsynaptic spike could interact with presynaptic Ca²⁺ levels (determined by the number of presynaptic action potentials): low levels of Ca²⁺ at the time of the retrograde messenger would shift STP towards depression, while high levels of Ca²⁺ would favor facilitation. Possible candidate molecules responsible for this retrograde communication between pre- and postsynaptic terminals include endocannabinoids and nitric oxide (Sjostrom et al., 2003, 2004; Bender et al., 2006; Sjostrom et al., 2007). Interestingly, one study found that in the rat visual cortex, purely postsynapticly induced LTP activated the retrograde system and altered the presynaptic release indices, in a fashion depending on the initial properties of presynaptic input (Volgushev et al., 2000).

In parallel with these interactions happening at the presynaptic terminals which might be responsible for the changes in STP, one key component of the metaplasticity of STP relies on that synapses still must keep track of the order of pre- and postsynaptic spikes, as required by STDP. It has been proposed that order sensitivity of STDP might rely on coincidence detectors sitting on the postsynaptic terminals (Karmarkar and Buonomano, 2002; Shouval and Kalantzis, 2005; Bender et al., 2006). To the best of our knowledge so far there is no data supporting the interaction between the mechanisms of STDP and presynaptic probability of release. However, given the large number of presynaptic proteins involved in Ca²⁺ regulation (Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Burnashev and Rozov, 2005; Mochida et al., 2008), it seems possible that such mechanisms might be in place, so that a retrograde signals would be generated by the

postsynaptic spike, diffuse to the presynaptic terminal, and interact with the level of presynaptic Ca²⁺. Indeed, there is evidence that presynaptic mechanisms are in place to regulate short-term plasticity independent of baseline synaptic strength. For example, it is found in hippocampal cell cultures that increasing the calcium binding protein neuronal calcium sensor-1 (NCS-1) can switch paired-pulse depression to facilitation without changing basal synaptic transmission (Sippy et al., 2003). Additionally in gold fish brainstem M-axons it has been shown that each of the two EPSPs of a paired-pulse pattern can be independently regulated without affecting the other (Waldeck et al., 2000). Furthermore, there is evidence that there may be as yet undiscovered mechanisms in place to regulate short-term facilitation, such as recently identified presynaptic NMDA receptors (Larsen et al., 2011). It will not be surprising if future investigations discover that these or other mechanisms regulating STP also interact with the mechanisms responsible for STDP.

Conclusion

Here I set out to test the hypothesis that short-term synaptic plasticity might undergo a form of metaplasticity in which the temporal relationship between presynaptic train of action potentials and postsynaptic depolarization governs magnitude of STP. The use of a novel optogenetic pairing protocol allowed the induction and testing of synaptic plasticity over the course of hours. It is found in cortical organotypic slices that after 2.5 hr of training *in vitro*, pairing postsynaptic depolarization at different timing of presynaptic spike trains induced a differentiation of short-term plasticity that was consistent with the notion of metaplasticity of STP (Carvalho and Buonomano, 2009). However, at this stage we are unable to determine whether or not the differences in STP are primarily an effect of differences in the magnitude of induced LTP or rather of some as yet undescribed synaptic learning rule.

Methods

Organotypic slice preparation (with implanted stimulating electrodes), electrophysiology recordings, and ChR2 expression methods are the same as in **Chapter 4**.

Drug application

CNQX disodium salt hydrate (Sigma, cat. #C239) was first dissolved into Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO, Sigma cat. #D2650) to make a stock solution at 2 mM. To use, the stock solution was diluted with ACSF to a final concentration of 4 μ M then bath applied to the organotypic slices. The stock solution was made daily to ensure best quality of the drug.

Muscimol (Sigma, cat. #M1523) was first dissolved in dH20 to make a 1mM stock solution. Then it was diluted in ACSF to a final concentration of 0.5 - 0.6 µM upon use.

Metaplasticity of STP protocols

Metaplasticity of STP was induced with the same protocol and trained in the incubator. Briefly, a train of 3 pulses with 60 ms interval was delivered to either of the two pathways separated by 5 s alternatively, and 40 ms blue light was paired with either the first pulse of pathway one ("Early-pairing") or the last pulse of pathway two ("Late-pairing") with a delay of 20 ms. Stimulation intensity was at 80 μ A for the meta-STP no drug experiments, and 120 μ A for the muscimol experiments. We used lower intensity in no drug experiments to avoid excessive network activity after bath applied CNQX. The two pathways were counterbalanced (and also blinded in the meta-STP no drug experiments) -- i.e. half of the slices were trained with the Latepairing pathway stimulated early, half of the slices with the Early-pairing pathway stimulated early. The whole pattern was repeated every 10 s. Each training "session" lasted 30 min, and there were a total of 3 sessions (total training time of 2.5 hr with 30 min ON/OFF spaced training sessions). After 2.5 hr of training in the incubator, the slice was moved to the electrophysiology rig. Three pulses separated by 60 ms interval were delivered through both pathways (alternating and separated by 5 s), and recordings were done in both ChR2 positive (ChR+) cells and ChR2 negative (ChR-) cells. In all experiments, ChR2+ cells were defined as having the light-evoked depolarization induces at least one spike, while the ChR- cells with light response smaller than 20 mV. Low-dose of CNQX (4 μ M) was bath applied throughout the experiment.

In the meta-STP muscimol experiments, muscimol ($0.5 - 0.6 \mu$ M) was bath applied during testing period in addition to CNQX. Because ChR+ neurons were consistently recorded first, when ChR- neurons were recorded later the slices have had a longer perfusion time in muscimol. This difference in exposure time to muscimol might underlie the difference between the normalized EPSP slopes between ChR+ and ChR- cells in the muscimol experiments (**Supplementary Figure S5.2B**).

Supplementary Figures



Supplementary Figure S5.1. Metaplasticity of STP blind experiments, showing both ChR+ and ChR- neurons. All statistics are from two-way ANOVA with repeated measure on pathways (Late, Early) and segments (1 to 3). (A) Absolute peak value for each segment. For ChR- cells (n=53), main effect of pathway $F_{1,52}=1.96$, p=0.168. Interaction Pathway × Pulse number: $F_{2,104}=1.98$, p=0.143. No significant difference between ChR+ and ChR- cells ($F_{1,66}=2.89$, p=0.094). (B) Normalized peak value in ChR- neurons: Main effect of pathway, $F_{1,52}=5.95$, p=0.018. Interaction, $F_{1,52}=5.84$, p=0.019. Paired t-test showed significant difference in the 3rd PSP, $t_{52}=2.54$, p=0.014. No significant difference between ChR+ and ChR-: $F_{1,66}=0.10$, p=0.757. (C) EPSP1 slope in ChR- neurons showed no significant difference between the two pathways (paired t-test, $t_{52}=0.32$, p=0.747). Difference between ChR+ and ChR+ and ChR+ and ChR- were not significant ($F_{1,66}=2.69$, p=0106). (* p<0.05)



Supplementary Figure S5.2. Muscimol induces a decrease in input resistance. In the meta STP experiments, bath applied muscimol leads to a significant decrease in input resistance, which helps decrease polysynaptic activity. Combining ChR+ and ChR- neurons, unpaired t-test, t_{134} =9.57, p<10⁻⁴, n=70 (no drug), 66 (muscimol) respectively.



Supplementary Figure S5.3. Metaplasticity of STP testing in muscimol, showing both ChR+ and ChR- neurons. All statistics are from two-way ANOVA with repeated measure on pathways (Late, Early) and EPSPs (1 to 3). (A) Absolute slope value for three EPSPs in ChR- cells (n=24). Main effect of pathway $F_{1,23}=2.16$, p=0.155. Interaction Pathway × Segment: $F_{2,46}=6.40$, p=0.004. Paired t-test showed significant difference in the 1st EPSP, $t_{23}=2.42$, p=0.024. No significant difference between ChR+ and ChR- cells ($F_{1,47}=0.77$, p=0.386). (B) Normalized slope value. ChR-: Main effect of pathway, $F_{1,23}=3.44$, p=0.077. Interaction, $F_{1,23}=0.13$, p=0.718. There is a significant difference between ChR+ and ChR-: $F_{1,47}=5.54$, p=0.023, maybe as a result of different perfusion time in muscimol.



Supplementary Figure S5.4. 1^{st} EPSP slope between Late and Early pathways, collapsing between Meta-STP non drug and muscimol experiments, combining ChR+ and ChR- neurons. There is no significant difference between pathways, paired t-test, t_{135} =1.45, p=0.150, n=136.

RREFERENES

Abbott LF, Regehr WG (2004) Synaptic computation. Nature 431:796-803.

- Atzori M, Lei S, Evans DI, Kanold PO, Phillips-Tansey E, McIntyre O, McBain CJ (2001) Differential synaptic processing separates stationary from transient inputs to the auditory cortex. Nat Neurosci 4:1230-1237.
- Baptiste SL, Tang HM, Kuzniecky RI, Devinsky O, French JA, Ludvig N (2010) Comparison of the antiepileptic properties of transmeningeally delivered muscimol, lidocaine, midazolam, pentobarbital and GABA, in rats. Neurosci Lett 469:421-424.
- Barak O, Tsodyks M, Romo R (2010) Neuronal population coding of parametric working memory. J Neurosci 30:9424-9430.
- Bender VA, Bender KJ, Brasier DJ, Feldman DE (2006) Two coincidence detectors for spike timing-dependent plasticity in somatosensory cortex. J Neurosci 26:4166-4177.
- Bi GQ, Poo MM (1998) Synaptic modifications in cultured hippocampal neurons: dependence on spike timing, synaptic strength, and postsynaptic cell type. J Neurosci 18:10464-10472.
- Boettiger CA, Doupe AJ (2001) Developmentally restricted synaptic plasticity in a songbird nucleus required for song learning. Neuron 31:809-818.
- Boudkkazi S, Fronzaroli-Molinieres L, Debanne D (2011) Presynaptic action potential waveform determines cortical synaptic latency. J Physiol 589:1117-1131.
- Boudkkazi S, Carlier E, Ankri N, Caillard O, Giraud P, Fronzaroli-Molinieres L, Debanne D (2007) Release-dependent variations in synaptic latency: a putative code for short- and long-term synaptic dynamics. Neuron 56:1048-1060.
- Brody DL, Yue DT (2000) Release-independent short-term synaptic depression in cultured hippocampal neurons. J Neurosci 20:2480-2494.
- Buonomano DV (1999) Distinct functional types of associative long-term potentiation in neocortical and hippocampal pyramidal neurons. J Neurosci 19:6748-6754.
- Buonomano DV (2000) Decoding temporal information: A model based on short-term synaptic plasticity. J Neurosci 20:1129-1141.
- Buonomano DV, Merzenich MM (1995) Temporal information transformed into a spatial code by a neural network with realistic properties. Science 267:1028-1030.
- Buonomano DV, Hickmott PW, Merzenich MM (1997) Context-sensitive synaptic plasticity and temporal-to-spatial transformations in hippocampal slices. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94:10403-10408.

- Burnashev N, Rozov A (2005) Presynaptic Ca2+ dynamics, Ca2+ buffers and synaptic efficacy. Cell Calcium 37:489-495.
- Carvalho TP, Buonomano DV (2009) Differential effects of excitatory and inhibitory plasticity on synaptically driven neuronal input-output functions. Neuron 61:774-785.
- Carvalho TP, Buonomano DV (2011) A novel learning rule for long-term plasticity of short-term synaptic plasticity enhances temporal processing. Front Integr Neurosci 5:20.
- Chance FS, Nelson SB, Abbott LF (1998) Synaptic depression and the temporal response characteristics of V1 cells. J Neurosci 18:4785-4799.
- Chen G, Harata NC, Tsien RW (2004) Paired-pulse depression of unitary quantal amplitude at single hippocampal synapses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:1063-1068.
- Debanne D, Gahwiler BH, Thompson SM (1994) Asynchronous pre- and postsynaptic activity induces associative long-term depression in area CA1 of the rat hippocampus in vitro. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91:1148-1152.
- Debanne D, Guerineau NC, Gahwiler BH, Thompson SM (1996) Paired-pulse facilitation and depression at unitary synapses in rat hippocampus: quantal fluctuation affects subsequent release. J Physiol 491 (Pt 1):163-176.
- Deco G, Rolls ET, Romo R (2010) Synaptic dynamics and decision making. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:7545-7549.
- Deng PY, Klyachko VA (2011) The diverse functions of short-term plasticity components in synaptic computations. Commun Integr Biol 4:543-548.
- Dobrunz LE, Stevens CF (1997) Heterogeneity of release probability, facilitation, and depletion at central synapses. Neuron 18:995-1008.
- Eccles JC KB, Kuffler SW (1941) Nature of the "Endplace Potential" in curarized muscle. J Neurophysiol 4:362–387.
- Forsythe ID, Tsujimoto T, Barnes-Davies M, Cuttle MF, Takahashi T (1998) Inactivation of presynaptic calcium current contributes to synaptic depression at a fast central synapse. Neuron 20:797-807.
- Fortune ES, Rose GJ (2001) Short-term synaptic plasticity as a temporal filter. Trends Neurosci 24:381-385.
- Froemke RC, Dan Y (2002) Spike-timing-dependent synaptic modification induced by natural spike trains. Nature 416:433-438.
- Froemke RC, Tsay IA, Raad M, Long JD, Dan Y (2006) Contribution of individual spikes in burst-induced long-term synaptic modification. J Neurophysiol 95:1620-1629.
- Fuhrmann G, Cowan A, Segev I, Tsodyks M, Stricker C (2004) Multiple mechanisms govern the dynamics of depression at neocortical synapses of young rats. J Physiol 557:415-438.
- Galarreta M, Hestrin S (1998) Frequency-dependent synaptic depression and the balance of excitation and inhibition in the neocortex. Nat Neurosci 1:587-594.
- Gingrich KJ, Byrne JH (1985) Simulation of synaptic depression, posttetanic potentiation, and presynaptic facilitation of synaptic potentials from sensory neurons mediating gill-withdrawal reflex in Aplysia. J Neurophysiol 53:652-669.
- Hanse E, Gustafsson B (2001) Factors explaining heterogeneity in short-term synaptic dynamics of hippocampal glutamatergic synapses in the neonatal rat. J Physiol 537:141-149.
- Huang YY, Li XC, Kandel ER (1994) cAMP contributes to mossy fiber LTP by initiating both a covalently mediated early phase and macromolecular synthesis-dependent late phase. Cell 79:69-79.
- Karmarkar UR, Buonomano DV (2002) A model of spike-timing dependent plasticity: one or two coincidence detectors? J Neurophysiol 88:507-513.
- Katz B, Miledi R (1968) The role of calcium in neuromuscular facilitation. J Physiol 195:481-492.
- Kempter R GW, and van Hemmen JL (1999) Hebbian learning and spiking neurons. Physical Review E 59:4498–4514.
- Larsen RS, Corlew RJ, Henson MA, Roberts AC, Mishina M, Watanabe M, Lipton SA, Nakanishi N, Perez-Otano I, Weinberg RJ, Philpot BD (2011) NR3A-containing NMDARs promote neurotransmitter release and spike timing-dependent plasticity. Nat Neurosci 14:338-344.
- Ludvig N, Tang HM, Artan NS, Mirowski P, Medveczky G, Baptiste SL, Darisi S, Kuzniecky RI, Devinsky O, French JA (2011) Transmeningeal muscimol can prevent focal EEG seizures in the rat neocortex without stopping multineuronal activity in the treated area. Brain Res 1385:182-191.
- Maass W, Markram H (2002) Synapses as dynamic memory buffers. Neural Netw 15:155-161.
- Markram H, Tsodyks M (1996) Redistribution of synaptic efficacy between neocortical pyramidal neurons. Nature 382:807-810.
- Markram H, Wang Y, Tsodyks M (1998) Differential signaling via the same axon of neocortical pyramidal neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95:5323-5328.

- Markram H, Lubke J, Frotscher M, Sakmann B (1997) Regulation of synaptic efficacy by coincidence of postsynaptic APs and EPSPs. Science 275:213-215.
- Martin JH, Ghez C (1999) Pharmacological inactivation in the analysis of the central control of movement. J Neurosci Methods 86:145-159.
- Mochida S, Few AP, Scheuer T, Catterall WA (2008) Regulation of presynaptic Ca(V)2.1 channels by Ca2+ sensor proteins mediates short-term synaptic plasticity. Neuron 57:210-216.
- Mongillo G, Barak O, Tsodyks M (2008) Synaptic theory of working memory. Science 319:1543-1546.
- Oswald AM, Reyes AD (2008) Maturation of intrinsic and synaptic properties of layer 2/3 pyramidal neurons in mouse auditory cortex. J Neurophysiol 99:2998-3008.
- Reyes A, Sakmann B (1999) Developmental switch in the short-term modification of unitary EPSPs evoked in layer 2/3 and layer 5 pyramidal neurons of rat neocortex. J Neurosci 19:3827-3835.
- Reyes A, Lujan R, Rozov A, Burnashev N, Somogyi P, Sakmann B (1998) Target-cell-specific facilitation and depression in neocortical circuits. Nat Neurosci 1:279-285.
- Roberts PD (1999) Computational consequences of temporally asymmetric learning rules: I. Differential hebbian learning. J Comput Neurosci 7:235-246.
- Rosenmund C, Stevens CF (1996) Definition of the readily releasable pool of vesicles at hippocampal synapses. Neuron 16:1197-1207.
- Rothman JS, Cathala L, Steuber V, Silver RA (2009) Synaptic depression enables neuronal gain control. Nature 457:1015-1018.
- Rozov A, Burnashev N, Sakmann B, Neher E (2001) Transmitter release modulation by intracellular Ca2+ buffers in facilitating and depressing nerve terminals of pyramidal cells in layer 2/3 of the rat neocortex indicates a target cell-specific difference in presynaptic calcium dynamics. J Physiol 531:807-826.
- Schneggenburger R, Sakaba T, Neher E (2002) Vesicle pools and short-term synaptic depression: lessons from a large synapse. Trends Neurosci 25:206-212.
- Shouval HZ, Kalantzis G (2005) Stochastic properties of synaptic transmission affect the shape of spike time-dependent plasticity curves. J Neurophysiol 93:1069-1073.
- Sippy T, Cruz-Martin A, Jeromin A, Schweizer FE (2003) Acute changes in short-term plasticity at synapses with elevated levels of neuronal calcium sensor-1. Nat Neurosci 6:1031-1038.

- Sjostrom PJ, Turrigiano GG, Nelson SB (2001) Rate, timing, and cooperativity jointly determine cortical synaptic plasticity. Neuron 32:1149-1164.
- Sjostrom PJ, Turrigiano GG, Nelson SB (2003) Neocortical LTD via coincident activation of presynaptic NMDA and cannabinoid receptors. Neuron 39:641-654.
- Sjostrom PJ, Turrigiano GG, Nelson SB (2004) Endocannabinoid-dependent neocortical layer-5 LTD in the absence of postsynaptic spiking. J Neurophysiol 92:3338-3343.
- Sjostrom PJ, Turrigiano GG, Nelson SB (2007) Multiple forms of long-term plasticity at unitary neocortical layer 5 synapses. Neuropharmacology 52:176-184.
- Song S, Miller KD, Abbott LF (2000) Competitive Hebbian learning through spike-timingdependent synaptic plasticity. Nat Neurosci 3:919-926.
- Sullivan JM (2007) A simple depletion model of the readily releasable pool of synaptic vesicles cannot account for paired-pulse depression. J Neurophysiol 97:948-950.
- Sussillo D, Toyoizumi T, Maass W (2007) Self-tuning of neural circuits through short-term synaptic plasticity. J Neurophysiol 97:4079-4095.
- Thomson AM, Bannister AP (1999) Release-independent depression at pyramidal inputs onto specific cell targets: dual recordings in slices of rat cortex. J Physiol 519 Pt 1:57-70.
- Thomson AM, Deuchars J, West DC (1993) Large, deep layer pyramid-pyramid single axon EPSPs in slices of rat motor cortex display paired pulse and frequency-dependent depression, mediated presynaptically and self-facilitation, mediated postsynaptically. J Neurophysiol 70:2354-2369.
- Tzounopoulos T, Kim Y, Oertel D, Trussell LO (2004) Cell-specific, spike timing-dependent plasticities in the dorsal cochlear nucleus. Nat Neurosci 7:719-725.
- van Duuren E, van der Plasse G, van der Blom R, Joosten RN, Mulder AB, Pennartz CM, Feenstra MG (2007) Pharmacological manipulation of neuronal ensemble activity by reverse microdialysis in freely moving rats: a comparative study of the effects of tetrodotoxin, lidocaine, and muscimol. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 323:61-69.
- van Rossum MC, Bi GQ, Turrigiano GG (2000) Stable Hebbian learning from spike timingdependent plasticity. J Neurosci 20:8812-8821.
- Varela JA, Sen K, Gibson J, Fost J, Abbott LF, Nelson SB (1997) A quantitative description of short-term plasticity at excitatory synapses in layer 2/3 of rat primary visual cortex. J Neurosci 17:7926-7940.
- Volgushev M, Balaban P, Chistiakova M, Eysel UT (2000) Retrograde signalling with nitric oxide at neocortical synapses. Eur J Neurosci 12:4255-4267.

- von Gersdorff H, Borst JG (2002) Short-term plasticity at the calyx of held. Nat Rev Neurosci 3:53-64.
- Waldeck RF, Pereda A, Faber DS (2000) Properties and plasticity of paired-pulse depression at a central synapse. J Neurosci 20:5312-5320.
- Wang HX, Gerkin RC, Nauen DW, Bi GQ (2005) Coactivation and timing-dependent integration of synaptic potentiation and depression. Nat Neurosci 8:187-193.
- Xu J, Wu LG (2005) The decrease in the presynaptic calcium current is a major cause of short-term depression at a calyx-type synapse. Neuron 46:633-645.
- Xu J, He L, Wu LG (2007) Role of Ca(2+) channels in short-term synaptic plasticity. Curr Opin Neurobiol 17:352-359.

Zucker RS (1989) Short-term synaptic plasticity. Annu Rev Neurosci 12:13-31.

Zucker RS, Regehr WG (2002) Short-term synaptic plasticity. Annu Rev Physiol 64:355-405.

Chapter 6. General Discussion

Overall the experiments described here lend further support to the notion that STP is itself plastic. First, as described in Chapter 2 STP undergoes developmental changes in vitro, suggesting that plasticity of STP is at least in part determined by an ontogenetic program. Second, as described in Chapter 5, I provided further evidence that in the cortex there is an interaction between long-term synaptic plasticity and STP. This plasticity is at least consistent with the hypothesis of metaplasticity of STP because early pairing resulted in more short-term synaptic depression than late pairing. Below I discuss in more details the implications of these findings and a number of additional questions relating to their meaning and mechanisms.

Experimental evidence supporting the metaplasticity of STP

In the **Discussion** of **Chapter 5**, I briefly discussed the possible mechanisms underlying metaplasticity of STP. We proposed that a retrograde message could be activated by postsynaptic activity, diffuse to the presynaptic terminal, and then interact with presynaptic Ca²⁺ levels to regulate release probabilities and change STP. As the presynaptic Ca²⁺ level is determined by the number of presynaptic action potentials "Early-pairing" (as described in **Chapter 5**) will result in low levels of Ca²⁺ at the time of the retrograde messenger, and shift STP towards depression; while "Late-pairing" would result in high levels of Ca²⁺ and would favor facilitation. Thus, one hypothetical model for metaplasticity of STP would be composed of three major steps: 1) generation of a retrograde messenger by postsynaptic activity; 2) interaction between retrograde messenger and presynaptic release machinery; 3) regulation of STP via probability of release--possibly without changing baseline synaptic transmission. There is potential experimental support for each of these steps from separate studies, as discussed below.

First, the notion that neural activity can generate retrograde messengers which diffuse through the synaptic cleft and influence cortical synaptic plasticity has been verified by a number of studies. Candidate signal molecules include endocannabinoids (Sjostrom et al., 2003, 2004, 2007), arachidonic acid (Williams et al., 1989), carbon monoxide (Stevens and Wang, 1993; Zhuo et al., 1993), nitric oxide (Bohme et al., 1991; O'Dell et al., 1991; Schuman and Madison, 1991; Haley et al., 1992; Schuman and Madison, 1994), and platelet-activating factor (Clark et al., 1992; Haley et al., 1992). Among these, nitric oxide has received wider attention in inducing plasticity. For example, it has been shown that associative LTP induction in CA1 neurons of hippocampus is accompanied by heterosynaptic LTP induction in neighboring neurons. This nonspecific LTP is proposed to be mediated by NO-based process as it is blocked by NO synthase inhibitor (Schuman and Madison, 1994). Additionally, studies supporting step 2) of our proposed mechanism also indicated a role of NO in mediating synaptic plasticity (see below). Therefore, based on past literature nitric oxide is a potential candidate molecule that could contribute to metaplasticity of STP.

The retrograde messenger we proposed would diffuse to the presynaptic side and interact with release probabilities in a way that is dependent on the Ca²⁺ level at the time it arrives. Although there is little direct evidence supporting this mechanism, previous studies have observed that retrograde signaling molecules can regulate presynaptic release probabilities in a manner that is related to initial STP ratio (Volgushev et al., 2000). For example, investigators found that in neocortical synapses, purely postsynaptically induced LTP was associated with alterations of release indices. Moreover, the direction and magnitude of these changes depend on the initial properties of the presynaptic input, and is at least partially depending on NO-dependent retrograde signaling systems (Volgushev et al., 2000). Although we cannot infer at

this stage if such mechanisms could contribute to metaplasticity of STP, it seems possible that similar mechanisms could be employed.

The third and last step of the metaplasticity of STP that we proposed involved regulation of STP ratio in a way that is independent on changes affecting baseline synaptic transmission. Although STP is traditionally believed to be determined by baseline synaptic strength (Katz and Miledi, 1968; Thomson et al., 1993; Debanne et al., 1996; Markram and Tsodyks, 1996; Dobrunz and Stevens, 1997; Buonomano, 1999; Atzori et al., 2001; Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Bender et al., 2006; Boudkkazi et al., 2007), a number of studies clearly support a dissociation between STP and 1st EPSP amplitude (Huang et al., 1994; Thomson and Bannister, 1999; Brody and Yue, 2000; Hanse and Gustafsson, 2001; Chen et al., 2004; Fuhrmann et al., 2004; Oswald and Reyes, 2008; Boudkkazi et al., 2011). Furthermore, a couple of studies reported that STP can be regulated independently of baseline synaptic strength. For example in cultured hippocampal neurons, overexpression of calcium binding protein neuronal calcium sensor-1 (NCS-1) switch paired-pulse depression to facilitation without altering basal synaptic strength or initial release probabilities (Sippy et al., 2003). Additionally in gold fish brainstem M-axons it has been shown that each of the two EPSPs of a paired-pulse pattern can be independently regulated without affecting the other (Waldeck et al., 2000). Based on these studies, and given the large number of presynaptic proteins involved in Ca^{2+} regulation (Zucker and Regehr, 2002; Burnashev and Rozov, 2005; Mochida et al., 2008) as well as potentially undiscovered mechanisms in place to regulate STP such as recently identified presynaptic NMDA receptors (Larsen et al., 2011), it is reasonable to postulate that at the final step of the metaplasticity of STP the retrograde messenger would interact with one of these target molecules such as NCS-1 to regulate STP independent of baseline transmission.

In summary, although there is no direct evidence supporting the mechanisms underlying metaplasticity of STP, based on previous investigations each step that we proposed seems to be biological plausible. There is a number of experiments that we can do to test for possible mechanisms underlying metaplasticity of STP, which will be discussed below.

Consistency of synaptic activation by successive stimulation

When we tested for the metaplasticity of STP, a train of three pulses is delivered through each of the pathways at 60 ms interval. One question that arises, therefore, is whether the same synapse gets activated for all three stimuli. For example, it is possible that low probability terminals are paired with depolarization in the Late-pairing and high probability terminals are paired with postsynaptic activity in the Early-pairing pathway. Our current experiment cannot rule out the possibility that different synapses might be activated by successive train of stimuli as a result of transmission failure. However, during paired-recording studies in Chapter 2, we found that in our cortical organotypic slices failures were generally not observed. This is possibly resulting from the high Ca²⁺ concentration in ACSF we used (2.6 mM) compared to in vivo (1.0 - 1.2 mM). Traditionally the Ca²⁺ concentration used in culturing organotypic slices is higher than the ACSF of acute slices (but it generally remains in balance with Mg²⁺, Stoppini et al., 1991; Musleh et al., 1997). It is therefore important to "match" the ACSF used for organotypic electrophysiology with the ionic concentration of the culture media-otherwise the ACSF in itself induces changes in dynamics and homeostatic plasticity. For this reason the ACSF of organotypic slices tends to have higher concentrations of Ca^{2+} (and often Mq^{2+}) than acute slice ACSF (e.g., Debanne et al., 1996; Hayashi et al., 2000; Johnson and Buonomano, 2007; Tominaga-Yoshino et al., 2008).

Finally, since probability of release is often assumed to be a constant throughout a train, and to be a stochastic process, it may also be the case that such variations should be averaged out during our training protocol. But as stated above we cannot rule out the possibility a potential differential effect of different synapses being activated.

Possible future pairing protocols

One major issue that arises from the metaplasticity of STP studies in **Chapter 5** is that in the 2.5 hr muscimol experiments, we observed a difference in STP accompanied by a trend of difference in the absolute value of 1st EPSP slope (**Figure 5.4C, D**). Therefore, although the differentiation of short-term plasticity we observed was consistent with the notion of metaplasticity of STP, it was not possible to determine whether or not the differences in STP are primarily an effect of differences in the magnitude of induced LTP. In **Chapter 5** we discussed the different potency of LTP induction for the two pairing protocols of the two pathways, and our observations are consistent with the notion that pairing in the Early-pairing pathway is more effective in LTP induction compared to the Late-pairing pathway. What we observed in Early-pairing pathway (i.e. more LTP induction and more PPD) might be explainable by the common observation that stronger synapses usually display more paired-pulse depression. Similarly, Late-pairing which resulted in less LTP induction together with less PPD might be accountable by the notion that weak synapses tend to have more paired-pulse facilitation.

To address this issue, we reasoned that future experiments should be designed in a way so that a similar amount of LTP would be induced in the two pathways, then the STP ratio could be compared according to the metaplasticity of STP hypothesis. One approach would be to deliver a train of four pulses through each of the pathway, and "double" pair postsynaptic depolarization with the last two pulses of "Late-pairing" pathway while keep the "Early-pairing" pathway unchanged (**Figure 6A**). We hypothesis that by pairing two pulses in "Late-pairing" pathway, more LTP should be induced, hopefully to a similar level as in "Early-pairing". According to metaplasticity of STP, more paired-pulse depression should be observed in "Late-pairing" pairing" compared to "Early-pairing" pathway.

Another possible pairing protocol is shown in **Figure 6B**: "Early-pairing" pathway could be compared to "Single-pairing", where a single presynaptic pulse is paired with postsynaptic depolarization. We proposed that a similar amount of LTP should be observed for both pathways. During testing phase, a train of three pulses will be delivered through each pathway and more paired-pulse depression will be expected in "Early-pairing" according to metaplasticity of STP.

Overall here I proposed two possible variations of pairing protocols that could be used to further test the metaplasticity of STP hypothesis in the future. If these two experiments do not result in the desired result of similar LTP induction in two pathways, then the protocols could be further adjusted so that the Late-pairing produces equal (or more) LTP than the Early-pairing pathway.

Possible future experiments to explore the mechanisms of metaplasticity of STP

Assuming that metaplasticity of STP does exist and that we established protocols that induce robust effects, then a number of experiments can be done to explore possible mechanisms underlying metaplasticity of STP.



Figure 6. Possible future experiments. We proposed these pairing protocols to address the issue of different LTP induction after previous "Late" and "Early" pairing. **(A)** A train of 4 pulses will be delivered at 60 ms interval. Two postsynaptic depolarization sessions will be paired with the last two pulses of "Late-pairing" pathway while one with the first pulse of "Early-pairing" pathway. We proposed that now "Late" and "Early" pairing should result in similar degree of LTP induction in the 1st EPSP. According to the metaplasticity hypothesis, we are expecting to see more PPF in "Late-pairing" pathway and more PPD in "Early-pairing" pathway. **(B)** Alternatively, we can compare the "Early-pairing" pathway to a "Single-pairing" pathway where postsynaptic depolarization is paired with a single pulse. If the two pathways have similar LTP induction, then according to metaplasticity of STP we are expecting to see more PPD in "Early-pairing" pathway compared to "Single-pairing" pathway.

First we can test if the effect of metaplasticity of STP depends on protein synthesis as we proposed in **Chapter 5**. During training, protein synthesis inhibitors such as anisomysin (Frey et al., 1993; Huang et al., 1994; Barea-Rodriguez et al., 2000) can be bath applied to see if metaplasticity effect is abolished. Additionally we can test if metaplasticity of STP depends on retrograde signal molecules such as nitric oxide. During training, nitric oxide synthase (NOS) inhibitor such as N-methyl-L-arginine (L-Me-Arg) or NG-nitro-L-arginine methylester (L-NAME) can be bath applied to block NO-dependent retrograde signal systems (Schuman and Madison, 1994; Aonuma and Newland, 2001, 2002). But as both protein synthesis and NO system could likely to affect late-phase LTP induction, precautions should be made before they are concluded to affect metaplasticity of STP.

Conclusion

Overall the results of the experiments described in my dissertation add to the current understanding of the development, function, and regulation of short-term synaptic plasticity. I provided further evidence that STP is plastic, including both developmental plasticity as well as training-induced plasticity. Additionally, I established that order-selective neurons can be observed in acute cortical slices. This experimental evidence provides indirect support for an important computational role for STP, and is consistent with a role of STP in temporal processing. Furthermore, I experimentally tested the novel learning rule of the metaplasticity of STP and found that different pairing protocols result in changes in STP that is consistent with this hypothesis. But at this stage, it is not clear if synapses use metaplasticity for computations.

REFERENCES

- Aonuma H, Newland PL (2001) Opposing actions of nitric oxide on synaptic inputs of identified interneurones in the central nervous system of the crayfish. J Exp Biol 204:1319-1332.
- Aonuma H, Newland PL (2002) Synaptic inputs onto spiking local interneurons in crayfish are depressed by nitric oxide. J Neurobiol 52:144-155.
- Atzori M, Lei S, Evans DI, Kanold PO, Phillips-Tansey E, McIntyre O, McBain CJ (2001) Differential synaptic processing separates stationary from transient inputs to the auditory cortex. Nat Neurosci 4:1230-1237.
- Barea-Rodriguez EJ, Rivera DT, Jaffe DB, Martinez JL, Jr. (2000) Protein synthesis inhibition blocks the induction of mossy fiber long-term potentiation in vivo. J Neurosci 20:8528-8532.
- Bender VA, Bender KJ, Brasier DJ, Feldman DE (2006) Two coincidence detectors for spike timing-dependent plasticity in somatosensory cortex. J Neurosci 26:4166-4177.
- Bohme GA, Bon C, Stutzmann JM, Doble A, Blanchard JC (1991) Possible involvement of nitric oxide in long-term potentiation. Eur J Pharmacol 199:379-381.
- Boudkkazi S, Fronzaroli-Molinieres L, Debanne D (2011) Presynaptic action potential waveform determines cortical synaptic latency. J Physiol 589:1117-1131.
- Boudkkazi S, Carlier E, Ankri N, Caillard O, Giraud P, Fronzaroli-Molinieres L, Debanne D (2007) Release-dependent variations in synaptic latency: a putative code for short- and long-term synaptic dynamics. Neuron 56:1048-1060.
- Brody DL, Yue DT (2000) Release-independent short-term synaptic depression in cultured hippocampal neurons. J Neurosci 20:2480-2494.
- Buonomano DV (1999) Distinct functional types of associative long-term potentiation in neocortical and hippocampal pyramidal neurons. J Neurosci 19:6748-6754.
- Burnashev N, Rozov A (2005) Presynaptic Ca2+ dynamics, Ca2+ buffers and synaptic efficacy. Cell Calcium 37:489-495.
- Chen G, Harata NC, Tsien RW (2004) Paired-pulse depression of unitary quantal amplitude at single hippocampal synapses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:1063-1068.
- Clark GD, Happel LT, Zorumski CF, Bazan NG (1992) Enhancement of hippocampal excitatory synaptic transmission by platelet-activating factor. Neuron 9:1211-1216.

- Debanne D, Guerineau NC, Gahwiler BH, Thompson SM (1996) Paired-pulse facilitation and depression at unitary synapses in rat hippocampus: quantal fluctuation affects subsequent release. J Physiol 491 (Pt 1):163-176.
- Dobrunz LE, Stevens CF (1997) Heterogeneity of release probability, facilitation, and depletion at central synapses. Neuron 18:995-1008.
- Frey U, Huang YY, Kandel ER (1993) Effects of cAMP simulate a late stage of LTP in hippocampal CA1 neurons. Science 260:1661-1664.
- Fuhrmann G, Cowan A, Segev I, Tsodyks M, Stricker C (2004) Multiple mechanisms govern the dynamics of depression at neocortical synapses of young rats. J Physiol 557:415-438.
- Haley JE, Wilcox GL, Chapman PF (1992) The role of nitric oxide in hippocampal long-term potentiation. Neuron 8:211-216.
- Hanse E, Gustafsson B (2001) Factors explaining heterogeneity in short-term synaptic dynamics of hippocampal glutamatergic synapses in the neonatal rat. J Physiol 537:141-149.
- Hayashi Y, Shi SH, Esteban JA, Piccini A, Poncer JC, Malinow R (2000) Driving AMPA receptors into synapses by LTP and CaMKII: requirement for GluR1 and PDZ domain interaction. Science 287:2262-2267.
- Huang YY, Li XC, Kandel ER (1994) cAMP contributes to mossy fiber LTP by initiating both a covalently mediated early phase and macromolecular synthesis-dependent late phase. Cell 79:69-79.
- Johnson HA, Buonomano DV (2007) Development and Plasticity of Spontaneous Activity and Up States in Cortical Organotypic Slices. J Neurosci 27:5915-5925.
- Katz B, Miledi R (1968) The role of calcium in neuromuscular facilitation. J Physiol 195:481-492.
- Larsen RS, Corlew RJ, Henson MA, Roberts AC, Mishina M, Watanabe M, Lipton SA, Nakanishi N, Perez-Otano I, Weinberg RJ, Philpot BD (2011) NR3A-containing NMDARs promote neurotransmitter release and spike timing-dependent plasticity. Nat Neurosci 14:338-344.
- Markram H, Tsodyks M (1996) Redistribution of synaptic efficacy between neocortical pyramidal neurons. Nature 382:807-810.
- Mochida S, Few AP, Scheuer T, Catterall WA (2008) Regulation of presynaptic Ca(V)2.1 channels by Ca2+ sensor proteins mediates short-term synaptic plasticity. Neuron 57:210-216.

- Musleh W, Bi X, Tocco G, Yaghoubi S, Baudry M (1997) Glycine-induced long-term potentiation is associated with structural and functional modifications of alpha-amino-3-hydroxyl-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94:9451-9456.
- O'Dell TJ, Hawkins RD, Kandel ER, Arancio O (1991) Tests of the roles of two diffusible substances in long-term potentiation: evidence for nitric oxide as a possible early retrograde messenger. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 88:11285-11289.
- Oswald AM, Reyes AD (2008) Maturation of intrinsic and synaptic properties of layer 2/3 pyramidal neurons in mouse auditory cortex. J Neurophysiol 99:2998-3008.
- Schuman EM, Madison DV (1991) A requirement for the intercellular messenger nitric oxide in long-term potentiation. Science 254:1503-1506.
- Schuman EM, Madison DV (1994) Locally distributed synaptic potentiation in the hippocampus. Science 263:532-536.
- Sippy T, Cruz-Martin A, Jeromin A, Schweizer FE (2003) Acute changes in short-term plasticity at synapses with elevated levels of neuronal calcium sensor-1. Nat Neurosci 6:1031-1038.
- Sjostrom PJ, Turrigiano GG, Nelson SB (2003) Neocortical LTD via coincident activation of presynaptic NMDA and cannabinoid receptors. Neuron 39:641-654.
- Sjostrom PJ, Turrigiano GG, Nelson SB (2004) Endocannabinoid-dependent neocortical layer-5 LTD in the absence of postsynaptic spiking. J Neurophysiol 92:3338-3343.
- Sjostrom PJ, Turrigiano GG, Nelson SB (2007) Multiple forms of long-term plasticity at unitary neocortical layer 5 synapses. Neuropharmacology 52:176-184.
- Stevens CF, Wang Y (1993) Reversal of long-term potentiation by inhibitors of haem oxygenase. Nature 364:147-149.
- Stoppini L, Buchs PA, Muller D (1991) A simple method for organotypic cultures of nervous tissue. J Neurosci Methods 37:173-182.
- Thomson AM, Bannister AP (1999) Release-independent depression at pyramidal inputs onto specific cell targets: dual recordings in slices of rat cortex. J Physiol 519 Pt 1:57-70.
- Thomson AM, Deuchars J, West DC (1993) Large, deep layer pyramid-pyramid single axon EPSPs in slices of rat motor cortex display paired pulse and frequency-dependent depression, mediated presynaptically and self-facilitation, mediated postsynaptically. J Neurophysiol 70:2354-2369.

- Tominaga-Yoshino K, Urakubo T, Okada M, Matsuda H, Ogura A (2008) Repetitive induction of late-phase LTP produces long-lasting synaptic enhancement accompanied by synaptogenesis in cultured hippocampal slices. Hippocampus 18:281-293.
- Volgushev M, Balaban P, Chistiakova M, Eysel UT (2000) Retrograde signalling with nitric oxide at neocortical synapses. Eur J Neurosci 12:4255-4267.
- Waldeck RF, Pereda A, Faber DS (2000) Properties and plasticity of paired-pulse depression at a central synapse. J Neurosci 20:5312-5320.
- Williams JH, Errington ML, Lynch MA, Bliss TV (1989) Arachidonic acid induces a long-term activity-dependent enhancement of synaptic transmission in the hippocampus. Nature 341:739-742.
- Zhuo M, Small SA, Kandel ER, Hawkins RD (1993) Nitric oxide and carbon monoxide produce activity-dependent long-term synaptic enhancement in hippocampus. Science 260:1946-1950.
- Zucker RS, Regehr WG (2002) Short-term synaptic plasticity. Annu Rev Physiol 64:355-405.